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ITEM PIA-78: INITIATIVE PETITION TO PLACE A MORATORIUM ON THE
CULTIVATION OF GENETICALLY ENGINEERED ORGANISMS (CC 14-166)
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel)... This Committee meeting of the Policy, Intergovernmental Affairs for
the Council of the County of Maui shall come to order. This is our Committee meeting of July
23, 2014. Present in this Committee meeting this morning is Mr. Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA Good morning. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair excuses Mr. Couch and Mr. Guzman from this meeting. Members, we
have a large request for testimony. We have received also written testimony. Therefore, to be
consistent with the previous meeting the Chair is going to request a motion to waive the Rules of
the Council.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: So moved.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Ms. Baisa to waive the Rules
of the Council. Any discussion? All in favor of the motion, please say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no"? Motion passes with seven ayes, two excused.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama and Councilmembers Baisa, Carroll, Cochran,
Crivello, Victorino, and White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Vice Chair Couch and Councilmember Guzman.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, as we did with the previous meeting of the Committee on this very same
subject, I'm going to limit testimony to two minutes per testifier. For those of you that will be
testifying, when your name is announced please prepare yourself. Come to the podium, state
your name, if you represent an entity or an organization we request that you present that also.
You will have two minutes maximum to say your oral testimony. You will address your
comments to the Chair, not to the Committee members but to the Chair. And then we'll give you
30-second notice of when you reach the 1 minute, 30-second mark you have 30 seconds to
conclude, and I mean conclude. If there is any disturbance in this Chamber regarding decorum
or a public nuisance the Chair has Maui's finest to help escort you out of these Chambers. Okay.
You may have differences of opinion but this is Maui County and we all live together at the end
of the day, so please respect each other's points of view. This is a formal Committee meeting,
there is no applause, there is no cheering, there is no jeering. Do we have an understanding,
people? Okay, thank you very much for your presence. We have a lot of people. I'm going to
tell you there's at least 50 of you here on Maui, there's at least 100 on Molokai, and there may be
others on Lanai and Hana. So we ask all of you to be patient with everyone, there's a lot of
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testimony. And until testimony is completed the Committee cannot begin its review, discussion,
and deliberation. So with that we have a clock ticking that we have to make a decision for the
County Clerk on whether or not this is going to proceed forward. So until we reach that point,
Members, we shall be in testimony. Any questions for the Chair, Members? Mr. White.
COTJNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, could we have a brief recess?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Recess subject to the call of the Chair. . . . (gavel).
RECESS: 9:09 a.m.
RECONVENE: 9:10 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COIJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. Some people in the audience back here claim they cannot
hear you, that you need to speak a little louder. So and with the amount of people would we
request that they keep their conversations outside and not in the Chamber because it gets difficult
for us to hear when others are talking. So, you know, to be fair to all could we have respect in
that sense so that if you have a conversation take it outside and let us be able to hear and
understand what's going on and they can also in the audience hear what's going on upfront.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Victorino, for the reminder. Okay, we shall proceed.
We are here to take testimony at this time on Policy Item 78. It is under the heading of Initiative
Petition to Place a Moratorium on the Cultivation of Genetically Engineered Organisms. This
Committee is in receipt of County Communication 14-166 from the County Clerk regarding the
proposed bill for an ordinance. This morning we're going to start with the Chambers and the
first person we have speaking is Megan Loomis Powers, and she will be followed by Sally
Raisbeck.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MS. POWERS: Good morning. My name is Megan Loomis Powers. I'm speaking on behalf of myself.
Good morning, Council. Thank you for this opportunity to support the citizens' initiative. Maui
is considered one of the most beautiful places in the world. Travel magazines agree Maui is
paradise. Here we are on the most remote and fertile islands in the world and we import
85 percent of our food, and when a disaster cuts us off we only have three days of food on the
island. Talk about irresponsible. We must protect our soil and water from contamination so we
and future generations can grow food and not be so vulnerable. It's our job to protect paradise
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from all the many forces that would love to take advantage of it for their quarterly profit without
thinking about the ama's long-term future. Monsanto has been testing their pesticides on their
crops here for 40 years and GMO crops for the past 15 all without an EIS. They are the largest
chemical company in the world. We all know that the H-poko Well got condemned from one
pesticide spill. They've been spraying on these lands for 40 years, what's the accumulation?
Did you know that EPA toxicity testing on a product only involves testing the active ingredient
alone? In the Roundup formula glyphosate is 3,000 times more toxic to living organisms than it
is alone, so in reality it's 3,000 times worse than what the EPA tells us. How many of these
half-truths have we been told? This moratorium will enable the citizens of Maui to get the truth
of the matter. We want the actual chemical cocktails being tested on these test crops to be
analyzed with regard to public and environmental health. What is the degree of leaching into our
water table in these specific soils with these percolation rates, soil structure, temperature, PH,
and rainfall? How do they breakdown or recombine in this environment? We need to know
what is actually going on in these conditions, not an isolated, single active ingredient test. As a
scientist I am in support of genetic research in a contained setting where your test organism
cannot escape, not in the open air where your test organism can contaminate paradise and your
test compounds gets distributed to the wind -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. POWERS: --and water to non-target organisms. Can I have just a couple more sentences?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can have one sentence.
MS. POWERS: Whether you consent or not we are and our visitors are all in Monsanto's Petri plate but
we didn't consent to it and this is our concern. How many parts per million of Glyphosate in
women's breast milk and children's urine do we need to have to finally stop the poisoning?
Please vote yes on the moratorium. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions, Members? Next, Sally Raisbeck,
please. Following Ms. Raisbeck will be Deborah Mader.
MS. RAISBECK: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. RAISBECK: My name is Sally Raisbeck, I live in Wailuku. I want to start off by saying to the
19,000 people who signed the petition, I am.. .9,000 of the 19,000 were registered with the
correct address, 10,000 were either not registered or did not have the correct address on their
registration. So I would like to speak to them through this public forum and tell them that they
should register and they should make sure that their registration has the correct address. I don't
think anything I'm going to say today will change anybody's mind, but I do want to tell you why
I don't believe anything Monsanto tells me. Five days from now is the 57th birthday of my son
Charles. Fifty-seven years ago the drug thalidomide was in common use in Europe as an

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 23, 2014

effective remedy for morning sickness. A woman named Frances Kelsey was head of the FDA in
this country. She was very stubborn in not approving thalidomide for use here. She had a great
deal of political pressure but she was adamant in saying that studies on safety were not adequate.
Most of you are too young to have lived through that time but I was having my babies, my three
babies at that time. In Europe -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. RAISBECK: --10,000 babies were born without arms or legs, and half of them died within a few
years of their birth. Due to one woman's stubbornness in saying it hasn't, the safety has not been
proved, my children are all healthy, so that is why I believe in the precautionary principle which
is part of this bill for the moratorium. For 40 years...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Raisbeck, you need to conclude.
MS. RAISBECK: Oh, I'm sorry. I'm sorry?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Your two minutes are up.
MS. RAISBECK: Oh, okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much -MS. RAISBECK: Thank you for listening to me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for being here this morning. Deborah Mader, followed by Autumn Ness.
MS. MADER: Aloha, all, and thank you again for the opportunity. Reviewing the testimony from the
EPA when they were here, it was really disturbing that.. .my name is Deborah Mader. Aloha.
The EPA when they were here talking to you guys, they said that chemical A, chemical B. we
may test this one, we may test this one, but we never test them together. They admitted that, and
so I'm a little disturbed by the fact that these chemicals are not being tested. Also the history of
these corporations. They're corporations, they're here to make money. They're chemical
corporations. They've proven time and time again, the example I gave last time about West
Virginia where I'm from, how they knew that they were polluting the land and giving the people
cancer. They covered it up for 20 years and now finally they're just now having to pay for it.
Same situation in Alabama. Their internal c-mails, you can read all of this stuff, it's public
information. The companies knew what they were doing and still continued to poison the land
and the people and it's happening here again. We have not learned from history at all. When Dr.
Pang came and did his testimony here I was in tears crying because he attested to the fact that
some of these workers are getting sick, they're getting tumors and all these strange things, and
everyone here seemed to turn the conversation back to jobs. And jobs are important but when
did that ever trump the health and wellbeing of a community and of the land? When I was
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growing up in West Virginia the coal mines would sometimes have to be shut down for long
periods of time.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. MADER: People would be out of work. They would shut down for the safety of the workers and
for the community so that testing could be done, so that corrections could be made, and it was
just general acceptance that this was okay. Jobs did not trump the community. And again with
schools, with asbestos, when they have to go in and they have to remove, they have to close
down the school for a while. When I was young at the YMCA, swimming pool had an issue with
a pump where a child was injured, had to be dealt with, and -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. MADER: --all the lifeguards lost their jobs. But the -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. MADER: --problem had to be corrected, and I just hope you keep that in your hearts and in your
minds. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Autumn Ness, followed by Ryan Burden. Autumn Ness, second and
final call.
MS. NESS: . . . (inaudible)... my baby. Sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, by the Rules of this body once your name is called if you do not respond
you're off the list and you do not return to testify.
MS. NESS: Hi, thank you. My name's Autumn Ness. I'm testifying as a private citizen. We have all
heard enough arguments by now to know at the very least that the science is still out on the
safety of GMO crop production. The regulatory agencies have shown gaping holes in their
oversight. There is a fair argument for pause, and we keep coming back to jobs. The jobs
argument is one that every large corporation industry that falls back on when they're under
scrutiny or threatened by increased regulation. Tobacco used it, big oil uses it, the Japanese
nuclear energy industry used jobs to get nuclear reactors to restarted even though they had the
same breaches in safety systems that Fukushima had, even though they were on major fault lines
and in direct tsunami impact zones.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You will address your comments to the Chair, please.
MS. NESS: Sorry. Would job creation be a strong enough argument to convince you support the
development of nuclear power on Maui with all the potential dangers, or to approve a huge oil
pipeline right across Maui knowing that a potential spill could be devastating? Even if you
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would approve such measures I imagine that you would at the very least implement the health
and Environmental Impact Study. That is what we are asking. In addition, I don't believe it's
economically beneficial for any of these companies to shut their doors if the moratorium is
passed. All of these companies have large varieties of non-GMO crops including corn and
soybean that they could switch to during the moratorium, employing the same infrastructure and
employees as they do now. If their practices are as safe as they say they are, they should be able
to pass these health and Environmental Impact Studies with flying colors and -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. NESS: --go right back to growing GMO crops. To be honest, this international environment of
increasing mistrust of GMO food and feed and the increasing demand for non-GMO food and
feed, biotech companies' tight grip on their existing GMO-based business models in Hawaii
seem comparable to mega high prices of oceanfront homes in California that are increasingly
flooded or destroyed by rising sea levels. It's a business model that's just not sustainable. I feel
like Maui, Molokai, and Lanai -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. NESS: --are bigger than this, we can do better for our people and for our communities and for our
jobs. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here. Ryan Burden, followed by Bonnie Marsh.
MR. BURDEN: Is it going to start? Or it starts when I start. Aloha, Council members. I want to say
it's an honor to be here and face you guys, the leaders of our community. This is a first for me.
Thank you so much. My name is Ryan. I'm a gardener, farmer, coconut tree planter and
climber. I make coconut milk and oil which I sell at farmers markets around the island. I
literally deliver trucks full of local food to the people of Maui. I'm part of the local growing
food movement and I love my job. I'm going to skip the talk about poisons, herbicides, and
experimental crops. We all know that poison is bad for us, that's very straight forward. None of
us here would drink a cup of Roundup. Instead let's talk about jobs, the jobs of these
hardworking men and women sitting here, representing their families and their companies. This
is the modern world and we all need dollar bills to put roofs over our heads, gas in our trucks.
and food on our plate, so let's talk about dollar bills. There are 144,000 people on Maui
spending on average $150 a week on food 52 weeks a year. That's $1.1 billion. One point one
billion dollars we the local people spend on food, and where does that money go? Right off the
island, yeah, 'cause we import 85 to 90 percent of our food. One point one billion dollars and
that doesn't include the tourists, yeah. Billions of dollars. You are our leaders. If we switched
to real farming, to local food, we could create thousands of jobs, right? And let's talk about one
more set of jobs, the seats that you guys are sitting in right now, yeah. This GMO issue is uniting
our community. People are registering to vote and beginning to pay attention to local politics
more than ever. We are watching. You are our leaders, lead us to prosperity, please. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Bonnie Marsh, followed by Jim Smith.
MS. MARSH: Aloha. My name is Bonnie Marsh, I'm a private citizen and one of the five citizens
bringing forth this moratorium. I thank you for your time, Chair. I'm here to speak for the keiki,
for the ama, the animals, the air, and the waters of Maui and Hawaii. It has been a very difficult
time finding true science to bring forth to provide evidence of the dangers and consequences of
the use of glyphosates that are found in Roundup. I am presenting the scientific research of Dr.
Stephanie Seneff who is a senior research scientist at MIT. Glyphosates are linked to autism,
Alzheimer's, Crohn's disease, hormone-dependent breast cancer, inflammatory bowel disease,
MS, celiac disease, Parkinson's disease, infertility, birth defects, cancer, disrupted gut bacteria,
seizures in children, obesity, acid reflux, colitis, celiac disease, kidney failure in farmers,
encephalopathy. Some of the biochemistry involved is that glyphosates disrupt and block
biological pathways in humans, animals, and plants; chelates which removes vital nutrients such
as calcium, magnesium, zinc, iron, sulfur, and B- 12; disrupts hormones which affects the liver -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. MARSH: --let's see -- damages DNA; blocks aromatic amino acids; also affects normal flora. So
we have many, many diseases that this brings forth. I ask myself and reflect back to you the
Chair how we can help to save many lives and relieve suffering by acknowledging this action
now. We will also act as an example to the world -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. MARSH: --of what being pono truly is. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Next Jim Smith. Following Mr. Smith will be Ajay
Jones.
MR. SMITH: Chairperson Hokama, members of the Policy and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.
This is a political place. It's not a profound moment when a voter is fooled. Okay. This is about
voting. . .voting, okay, and our political system. You were provided a Memorandum of
Understanding in which Monsanto said they were concerned, they said they were interested.
Codify the Memorandum of Understanding as the first step. If you want to convince me that
something is wrong, show me your study. I have no study. I have experts, I have contradictions,
I have a bill that comes forward and says moratorium, except for academia, except for those who
are making their money as consultants. Never mind those on Molokai who dig ditches.
Academia is exempt. No moratorium for academia. Wrong. All is what this ordinance says.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Address your comments to me, please.
MR. SMITH: I'm sorry. All is what it says. I can give you the section if you want. Temporary.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
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MR. SMITH: This is not a temporary measure. It takes money to be exempted or to appeal from this in
the form of a study. There's no expiration date on this ordinance. It's bogus at the beginning.
We're supposed to come together. Let us come together, not with visions that belong to a
superior mind but little guy visions that knows right and wrong, and this is wrong unless you
show me it's right -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. SMITH: --and you haven't. So please adopt the Memorandum of Understanding, codify it, and
then go from there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. SMITH: Withdraw your petition. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony -MR. SMITH: Sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Smith. Ajay Jones, please. Following Mr. Jones will be Kurt Adams.
MR. JONES: Good morning, Council. I have been a biologist for six years. I hold a Masters Degree in
Biology from the University of Minnesota. Most of my research has been conducted on invasive
species control, natural resource rehabilitation, plant physiology, and endangered species
remediation. I have worked with the Minnesota Department of Natural Resources, US Marine
Corps Base Kaneohe Bay, and the University of Hawaii here on Maui. I have been a scientist
and conservationist for many years. I joined Monsanto in 2013 looking to expand my horizons
with new career opportunities. Prior to working at Monsanto I have never seen an organization
adhere to Federal laws, operational regulations, and basic human safety like they do. Given my
background in environmental science and biology, I can with absolute certainty assure you that
there is nothing that this company is doing to violate any environmental law or put anyone's
health at risk. Furthermore, the opposition of GMOs from a scientific standpoint is completely
illogical. It is impossible that genes from what you can consume can incorporate into your body.
DNA is broken down by your digestive system and there is absolutely no conduit for gene
transfer from our food. Everything you could possibly consume has some altered DNA, whether
it is a natural occurring random mutation or a specifically targeted gene with a known beneficial
consequence. If organisms readily absorbed DNA from their food source into their own genome,
life on earth would be restricted to amoebas. The only reasons for wanting a GMO moratorium
is due to irrational fear of scientific progress -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
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MR. JONES: --misunderstanding of basic scientific principles, or perpetuated by some sort of
additional agenda. The sad part is, hundreds of people stand to lose their jobs and their
livelihood. They will struggle to feed their children, pay their rent, make their bills on time,
essentially damaging Maui's economy; only because a small minority of people just don't
understand science. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Kurt Adams. Following Mr. Adams will be Gabriel
Rolandelli.
MR. ADAMS: Good morning, Chairman Hokama and County Council people. I sat through the last
two County Council Policy Committee meetings on pertaining to the purpose to the proposed
ordinance to ban the cultivation of GE crops. I was stunned by some people who talked about
corn silk been growing in their throat, somebody else who talked about 400 percent increase of
babies being born with their intestines growing out of their stomach. So the only way your body
is going to sustain any kind of.. . anything's going to grow out of your throat if you lay on your
back with your mouth open and for four days with compost in it, you stick a seed in it, something
will grow. And about the babies, if that was true that would be an epidemic and we would all
know about it. And I understand if you truly believe in something you should stand up for it and
that's what the SHAKA movement is doing. And they're very passionate about their beliefs. But
they're completely ignoring the scientific facts that attest to the safety of Monsanto's products
and farming policies. Much of society's progress is due to improvements from science, it is
because of technology that enables our lives as human beings -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. ADAMS: --to continually get better. I am a local, I work for Monsanto. If I thought we were
doing something that would, it's going to destroy our land, I truly would not be working for
them. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. We appreciate your time. Gabriel
Rolandelli, followed by Ynez Fernandez-Reyes.
MR. ROLANDELLI: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. ROLANDELLI: I'm Gabriel Rolandelli. Thanks for giving me the opportunity to testify here.
I've been a Monsanto employee for more than eight years. I have a Bachelor's Degree in
Agronomy and a Master in breeding, in Plant Breeding and Genetics. I'm really proud of what
we do in Monsanto. What we do is safe. It's safe for the environment, safe for humans, safe for
animals, and there's more than a lot of evidence proving that. We test each of our products for
many years before we decide to launch them to market, and of course there are government
agencies not only in the US but all over the world looking at what we do in testing and making
sure that what we do is safe. By the use of GMO technology farmers are able to produce more
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using less resources. They don't have to use so many pesticides because the products we give
them can defend themselves to insects for instance or they are drought tolerant or they need less
fertilizers. So etcetera, etcetera. All I can think of is positive things, not a single negative
effect, and proven by science.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. ROLANDELLI: So such a large amount of accusations that lack of valid scientific evidence are
now jeopardizing all our jobs here in Maui and Molokai. I think this just became a big deal
because of the smart use of misinformation, false science, and fear from some people that don't
like what we do. I feel really frustrated and disappointed to see what's going on.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. ROLANDELLI: I hope logic and common sense will overcome lies, false science, and
miscommunication. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for your testimony this morning. Ynez
Fernandez-Reyes, please, and following her we shall go to our District Offices.
MS. FERNANDEZ-REYES: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. FERNANDEZ-REYES: I'm Ynez Fernandez-Reyes, and I'm here on my own representing myself.
And good morning, Chairman Hokama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. FERNANDEZ-REYES: Well there is scientific evidence that frogs are becoming feminized from
the Roundup, and there's evidence that the bees when they drink the pollen from the flower it
attacks their nervous system and they die. And there's a lot of other evidence and I'm not a
scientist, I'm a mother and a farmer, and I see that the increased negative attitude of people all
around the world becoming militant and argumentative. And I'm especially alarmed when I see
our young children who after eating Wheaties and corn cereals and corn syrup all of a sudden
they're accumulating guns and in their bedrooms and going to the schools, and I feel that the
GMO products, genetically modified organisms although they do represent help with the food,
you know -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. FERNANDEZ-REYES: --giving us more food that they are irritating the nervous system of our
young people who are eating these products in excess every day cornmeal and then all these
potato chips and this and that that have genetically modified organisms. I think that it's irritating
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their nervous systems and driving us all crazy. That's why I think nature knows best. If we just
follow nature -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. FERNANDEZ-REYES: --what nature provides we will be healthy and retain our consciousness
and intelligence because all we are is consciousness. We bring it with us and we take it with us
when we leave. Consciousness, we're losing it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Ms. Lono, anyone in the Hana Office wishes to
provide testimony? Hana Office? Okay, if you folks can check with Ms. Lono, please. Lanai
Office, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Ms. Alcon, Molokai, will you ask your first testifier
to come forward?
MS. ALCON: Our first testifier is Loretta Ritte.
MS. RITTE: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MS. RITTE: Aloha from Molokai. My name is Loretta Ritte and I am here in support of the
moratorium. The reasons are I live in Hoolehua, the corn fields are above my home
(inaudible).., come pass my house to MIS, the Molokai Irrigation System, it's surrounded by
Monsanto's corn fields. That water comes to my home to water my vegetables and those
vegetables I feed to my family. We have no tests to prove that we're not being affected by that.
And my grandchildren go to Kualapuu School where the corn fields are, and right across the
school there are presently corn fields that have taken over the coffee plantation. And they're
grading, and they look like they're going to do something there and I'm concerned. So there's
been statements about false science. I have a paper here from the US National Library of
Congress and there's a note, no personal opinions are expressed in this article, these notes are
taken from published medical science papers indexed by the US National Library of Congress.
They index only peer-reviewed papers published in reputable journals. Industry literature,
publications, and pseudo-science are not indexed, and industry funded research unless declared
and proven totally independent -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. RITTE: --is rejected. So this is glyphosate toxicity, this is the article. This poison is the active
ingredient in commercial products such as Roundup. Although glyphosate is only slightly toxic
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to rats, glyphosate may lead to severe effects including death in humans. Glyphosate has until
recent years been considered to be a low-risk health substance to humans; however, the levels of
cytotoxicity -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. RITTE: --and genotoxicity of glyphosates occurring in human cells suggests that it's mechanism of
action is not limited to plant cells.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. RITTE: Studies on human cells show toxicity and hormone disruption at sub-agricultural levels
with effects within 24 hours caused by concentrations as low as .5 parts per million. And DNA
damage at 5 parts. . . (inaudible).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ella, Ella, tell her her time's up, please.
MS. ALCON. ... (i.naudible)... Loretta. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, next one, Ms. Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Robert Stephenson.
MR. STEPHENSON: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MR. STEPHENSON: My name is Robert Stephenson and I am speaking on behalf of the Molokai
Chamber of Commerce. It's wonderful to see so many passionate and reasonable people here
today. We would also like to note that if there are individuals from Molokai in the Council
Chambers today testifying in support of this bill, they do not represent the majority of people
here on Molokai, and you can tell this simply by the number of people from Molokai who
testified at the last hearing. And I'm sure at the conclusion of the meeting today you'll see
similar results. The numbers speak for themselves. This anti-farming initiative if successful it'll
devastate our island and not just financially. The social cost to our families is unimaginable.
Every day I hear from our local businesses how they're afraid that if this moratorium becomes
law they'll have to make some very difficult choices, and these choices will affect our families.
The fact is that the biotech industry here on Molokai is the glue that holds many of our families
together. Without these jobs the very fabric of the family which is the foundation of our
community is at risk of crumbling right before our eyes. Financial strife in a household can very
quickly turn into stress, and many of us from personal experience know what happens next. It's
not pleasant. Families will have to leave the island to find work, our school enrollments will
decline jeopardizing critical funding, businesses will have to scale back on their services and
products they offer, and the things will become much more expensive, not to mention the jobs
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you'll have to eliminate. Financial stress within the family, chemical dependence and domestic
violence will become more prevalent in our community.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. STEPHENSON: Crime will undoubtedly rise. Subsistence resources will be rapidly depleted, and
what's really concerning are the unknown consequences that we cannot anticipate. Economic
soft costs, social costs, cultural costs, everything that makes Molokai the special and unique
place that it is is in jeopardy, and if this moratorium is successful we as an island community
may never recover. All of this because of a measure that has no basis in science. There's not
much more I can say to add to my previous testimony on this initiative so -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. STEPHENSON: --out of respect for your time and that of everyone else I thank you for your
attention.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
MR. STEPHENSON: Please oppose this measure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony. Next, Ms. Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Dart Bicoy.
MR. BICOY: Aloha, Committee Chair Mr. Hokama and Council members. I am Dartagnon Bicoy,
father of nine, papa boat to 24 and counting, retired firefighter. I speak for the trees and my
24 grandchildren. We are five generations on Molokai. Other families here go many more, some
for a thousand years. They who say they have lived here for 15 to 20 years must realize they are
relatively new residents. They are afforded many luxuries we are not. I support all agriculture
and keeping as much land in agriculture for as long as we can. In listening to testimony the main
opposition to agriculture and essentially this is what this bill really is is health concerns. A
doctor from UH Manoa's Epidemiology said it best, comparatively loss of a job immediately,
drastically, directly, negatively affects health more than any other factor. Stress kills, stress kills
the body, stress kills the spirit, stress kills relationships. The real question is if not agriculture
and all that comes with it what's to take its place? Driving my boat to Lahaina and gazing on the
West Maui landscape shows living proof where pineapple no longer grows, spouts multimillion
dollar houses, subdivisions, and golf courses. The Ewa Plains of Oahu now support 100,000
people in subdivisions where ag once ruled, living proof of what's to come. Make no mistake,
big business developers will use any valid issue from GMO fears, the burning of cane fields -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
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MR. BICOY: --greenhouse gases, black snow, the possible misuse of pesticides and herbicides to take
prime land out of agriculture for other uses. The main question now becomes ten generations
from now which is better for Maui County, thousands of acres in ag and all that goes with that or
thousands of acres of subdivision, development, golf courses, 100,000 new residents and their
impact on our resources? A simple answer, not these. I'm gonna note the abandoned vehicles -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. BICOY: --below Manila Camp is living proof of how fast land goes back to weeds and bugs.
MS. ALCON: Two minutes.
MR. BICOY: Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MR. BICOY: . . .(inaudible)... what's your name?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Justin.
MR. BICOY: And what makes air?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . (inaudible)...
MR. BICOY: Say thank you.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Jimmy Duvauchelle.
MR. DUVAUCHELLE: Aloha, Council members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MR. DUVAUCHELLE: My name is James Moeha'o Duvauchelle, Sr. and I'm a retired rancher. I'm
also a caregiver for abused children. I take care of abused children. I am minister of Jesus
Christ and we are called to love our neighbors as ourself. I'm here today because I care. I've
been through many community battles and I carry many scars. In 1975 I was there to share the
effects of the closing of the Dole Company and I saw the island's economy begin its downfall.
Again in 1988 another damaging blow hit the island when finally Del Monte closed its door.
That was a devastating hurt to the island. And duly, personally it hurts to see families moving
away to find work. Many were left without hope, many were left without choice. Again in 2008
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Molokai Ranch shut down and for the third time we faced another devastating blow. Some who
were affected were fortunate enough to find employment by Monsanto and Mycogen. Some
moved elsewhere to start a new life. That's not a resolution, that's unacceptable for our people.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. DUVAUCHELLE: And now for the fourth time I see the same threat and frustration among our
people and we're here as a people, as a community to bring destruction to our island where we
should be seeking resolution and not destruction. I'm sure we can figure out a way without
destroying family and their homes. We can figure out how to save seals, how to save goats,
turtles, whales -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. DUVAUCHELLE: --and how to save reef, and it's all good.
MS. ALCON: Two minutes.
MR. DUVAUCHELLE: But when it comes to our people we cannot find common grounds. With this
crowd, with this energy we're burning to stop this, we should be here discussing the effects of
drugs and alcohol that has killed and destroyed more families every year than GMO. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Duvauchelle. Next please, Ms. Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Adolph Helm.
MR. HELM: Aloha, Chair Hokama and fellow Committee members. My name is Adolph Helm, born
and raised on Molokai, native Hawaiian, business owner, and currently the project leader for
Mycogen Seeds. Today I'm testifying as an individual and stand alongside the workforce that
may lose their jobs if this initiative becomes law. For many us including our families this is
unacceptable and it's becoming very personal. This perceived save the ama greater good
movement is hijacking the Maui County political process to drive an agenda poised to do away
with people's job and agriculture biotechnology. This movement appears to align quite well with
the grain, core values of the national socialism movement of the 1930s. If the banning of GMO
research and crop production in Maui County becomes law not only will the economy suffer and
agriculture falter, the local lifestyle unique to our island culture would be lost forever. Please
look seriously at this flawed and deceptive initiative. Unfortunately the anecdotal accusations
and non-science-based rationale puts in question the validity of this initiative and whether it
would trump State and Federal laws. This very vague and poorly written initiative if passed may
face legal challenges. The County may be forced -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
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MR. HELM: --to defend the initiative which could potentially cost Maui County taxpayers millions.
MS. ALCON: One and a half minutes.
MR. HELM: Do the Maui County Council members want to give up control to a regime ready to put in
force their ideology on the people of Maui, Molokai, and Lanai? Do we want to burden the
citizens of Maui County with this fiasco? I ask that you stand firm and not get blinded by the
(inaudible).. . -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. HELM: --rhetoric of this movement and vote to oppose this initiative. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony. Next, Ms. Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is John Purcell.
MR. PURCELL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. PURCELL: I am Dr. John Purcell, vice-president, senior fellow, and Hawaii business and
technology lead for Monsanto. I am proud to represent the company that I have worked for over
the last 25 years. You have heard a number of our employees express the deeply felt passion
they hold for the work they do here on Hawaii. They are good farmers, good neighbors, and
outstanding members of their communities. They care deeply for the lands we farm here and
take great care to be proper stewards of those lands. We have farmed in Hawaii for many years
and in some cases decades. The GM crops we grow are vigorously reviewed by the United
States Environmental Protection Agency, Food and Drug Administration, and
Department. . . and/or Department of Agriculture. The regulatory processes in our country are
thorough, science based, and take many years to complete. Many millions of dollars are spent to
compile and assess the safety data required for these regulatory dossiers, but this time and money
is well spent and this is the reason for the consensus of the scientific community from plant
professionals to the medical professionals to have the confidence and which we can all have
confidence in the food, feed, and environmental safety of these products. This is also why so
many reputable scientists at health and food organizations have publically stated their belief in
the safety of the GM products millions of farmers grow around the world. As a seed company
Monsanto is committed to delivering quality seed to all our customers. I have been honored over
the last 25 years to work with farmers in 35 countries around the world.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. PURCELL: Some of these farmers choose to grow their crops using conventional crop production
methods, chose to choose to use GM, and some use organic methods. Their production choices
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depend upon markets and customers they are trying to satisfy. As farmers in Hawaii seed
companies share the same rights to farm the land and choose the production methods they need
to meet their market needs. We follow the applicable laws and regulations of the US government
and the State of Hawaii to earn that right. Please allow us to continue to farm these lands,
provide jobs for our employees -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. PURCELL: --so they can continue to be the good farmers, good neighbors, and outstanding
members of the community that they have always been. Thank you for your consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Next, please.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Ray Foster.
MR. FOSTER: Chair Hokama and Council members, thank you for hearing my testimony in opposition
to the moratorium initiative. I'm a long-term Molokai resident, a grandfather with healthy
children who were born here and raised on farms. Yes, I am a Monsanto employee but I too am
here testifying for myself. The moratorium is prejudicial to a valuable and beneficial agricultural
industry. It is founded only on the fear mongering tactics of overzealous individuals. There is no
credible science that supports a moratorium. There must be a better way to answer the
community questions. Please do not give in to their threats. Please deny this initiative. Thank
you so much for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Dawn Bicoy.
MS. BICOY: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MS. BICOY: Thank you so much for your time. Our State economy or our State Economist Eugene
Tian has publically stated that if the seed industry collapses Molokai's unemployment rate could
jump to more than 18 percent. There's a seriously bigger picture here that needs to be
recognized. We are about to open Pandora's Box by having one island potentially devastate the
economic and social wellbeing of another island. What could happen is an absolute atrocity. At
a time where everywhere else in our nation we're measuring fractions of economic and job
growth recovery or struggling to hold unemployment at bay, here in Maui County we're actually
risking 18 percent unemployment on an island that as you've heard has for decades been
struggling more than any other island in our State. Let's remember Maui County is a tn-county,
it is impossible to separate the three. Its policymakers and residents hold the responsibility of the
welfare of all its island residents. We have the good. . . have the good people of Maui County lost
their understanding of that responsibility? Historically we've always recognized our collective
-24-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 23, 2014

civic duty to each other, but today it is your leadership that we must look to. Time and again the
seed industry has produced credible scientific evidence from respected bodies who substantiate
its safety. As a Molokai resident who could be severely affected I beg that you -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. BICOY: --strongly oppose this bill. This bill will do nothing less than devastate this island's
economy and the people you so faithfully serve. My name is Dawn Bicoy, I'm proud to work for
Monsanto, and I'm a local girl of five generations on Molokai whose family came here to work
in agriculture. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Dylan Guerrero.
MR. GUERRERO: Hello, my name Dylan Guerrero and I am here today to voice my opposition to the
GMO moratorium ordinance. I have been working for Mycogen for five years. Agriculture has
been a part of my family's life for decades. This bill will not only affect my livelihood but the
livelihood of entire families and even communities. Agriculture plays a big role in keeping
Molokai stable in terms of its economy and its jobs for its residents. Halting the production on
GMO will not only directly affect the folks who work for Monsanto, Dow, and Mycogen but it
will indirectly affect local businesses who may rely on these companies for some of their
income. I feel nothing positive can come from stopping GMO from being produced in Maui
County and Hawaii, and in my honest opinion I think that more studies and research should be
done so that we can come to a compromise where we can still safely operate in Hawaii. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Fred Aki.
MR. AKI: Aloha, Council members. My name is Fred Aki. I'm born and raised from the island of
Kauai. I moved to Molokai about six years ago. I am Hawaiian, I am a father, I am a husband,
and I am also an employee of Mycogen. I just ask that the people of these islands understand the
effects and the causes in order to make a decision. I ask that you take in all the aspects and all
the knowledge that you guys have gained. If you do not understand it's best to seek. And I ask
that you think of others. In order to be a good leader that you should put your, put others first
before you. And I thank me for the opportunity to speak here today. I ask that the community
hold strong together and be as one and not forget where we have come from. And even though I
am not originally from Molokai I have a lot of love and respect for this island and I thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Andrew Arce.
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MR. ARCE: Aloha, Council members. My name is Andrew Kaleiola Arce, born and raised here on
Molokai. I'm here on behalf of my own self. I am here to oppose the proposed initiative. I
would like to read a post from the Honolulu Civil Beat following the article The Faces of
Molokai GMO Economy. Captivating the true warriors of Molokai, these are generational
families who live and breathe Molokai and are in it for the long haul. They are conscientious of
others while at the same time working to support their own families. Molokai and her people
have been resilient, sustainable, and when faced with adversity somehow seem to find ways to
puka through the clouds. These people are invested in the community, schools, businesses.
Self-reliancy is pivotal to the fabric of our community, and job loss in masses not only has
increased our unemployment rate but continues to have a negative ripple effect, one that far
reaches the scope of one's ideology or personal paycheck. Drugs, crime, depression, domestic
abuse, child abuse, and self-destruction are all the realities and repercussions of job loss.
Molokai has faced similar demise in many years that I have been here. It's basic economic,
sociology, physiology, and science 101. This moratorium is a farce. It will appeal to the fascist
utopia. Green capitalists' agenda only allows for control of what the world outside wants for our
Molokai.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. ARCE: Vote no. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Jaewon Perez.
MS. PEREZ: Hello, everyone. I would like to thank Chairman Hokama and the Committee members in
taking the time to listen to my testimony. My name is Jaewon Perez, a resident of Molokai. I
earned by Bachelors in Biology at UH Manoa and I work for Mycogen Seeds. I strongly oppose
this initiative in placing a moratorium on the cultivation of genetically engineered organisms. I
believe that GE operations, practices, and crops cause no harm to the people and the
environment. GE operations and crops are highly regulated by FDA, USDA, EPA, and APHIS.
These crops undergo 10 to 13 years of extensive testing and evaluation for safety. There are no
scientific data specifying the proper usage of pesticides and producing GMO products causes any
health risk. There are more than 600 scientific studies conducted by world organizations such as
World Health Organization, American Medical Association, and others that GE crops are safe.
Today the world population has expanded to 7 billion people, and without the help of
biotechnology and GE crops we will never be able to feed this rapidly expanding world. This
initiative may lead to possible shutdown of major seed companies resulting in fewer jobs. Our
island has the highest employment rate of 8.6 percent. If this bill was to pass it would take away
so many jobs from the future of our island. It will not only impact our workers it will impact the
economy and local businesses. This initiative is discriminatory to agriculture and it's heavily
flawed.
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MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. PEREZ: . . . (inaudible).., and if it were to pass the County will have to go to court with the
hardworking taxpayers' money. I urge the Committee to oppose and everyone else to think about
what is at stake. Is it worth to place a moratorium which will impact people's lives, community,
economy, and future of our island solely based on speculations? Thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Maria Balangatan.
MS. BALANGATAN: Good morning, Council [sic] Chair Hokama, Vice Council Chair. . . Molokai
Councilwoman Stacy Crivello and all respected Council member. I'm Maria Corazon
Balangatan. Married, I have three children. I work Monsanto for more than ten years, and this
job provide all my family living and my mortgage. Monsanto and Mycogen is one of the large
employer here on Molokai that employ our family and friends. If I lose my job all my relative in
the business, relative in the Philippines and the business will be affected. I oppose the Maui
County permitting ban initiative that is slated up here on November Countywide election vote.
Thank you for your opportunity to testify. Mabuhay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Joann Bumatay.
MS. BUMATAY: My name is Joann Bumatay, I work Monsanto for 15 years. Hi, honorable Council. I
oppose this moratorium. My family and my husband who is four generation on Molokai have
my livelihood and countless
been around agriculture all their lives. This moratorium is
others on Molokai. This would put Molokai into an economic disaster. Finally, I'd like to leave
this thought with you, Molokai is small and yes it is a part of Maui County, but if you really look
at the big picture, do you think Maui County really has the resources to bail out Molokai from
economic disaster if this moratorium pass? Okay, thank you. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Last one for now, Ms. Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One more.
MS. ALCON: Okay, our next testifier is Norma Agcaoili.
MS. AGCAOILI: So good morning, Chair Hokama. My name is Norma Agcaoili. I'm an employee of
me. Monsanto has been a
Monsanto for over ten years. With that ten years they have
blessing to me and to my family because of their presence here in Molokai. My husband and I
was able to help out with several kids, students in the Philippines. This less fortunate kids but
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smart. Five of those kids are now graduation from nursing school. His job and my employment
helping their own family. Three of them graduating in informational technology. Now blessed
also with a job. We are
by helping the college students and also adopt a family. If
Monsanto will be no more it's then just like it's no longer ______. It's like cutting off the help to
the
back home. Without Monsanto I wouldn't be able to send those kids, students to
school. The hope of climbing out of poverty will be closed. So I bid you, I beg you to please let
Monsanto stay -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. AGCAOILI: --so we can continue to help other people who are in, need help. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Ella, we will return to Molokai after we do the
Chamber and the other sister districts.
MS. ALCON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll call up Rhonda Stoltzfus, and following her shall be John Frostad.
MS. STOLTZFUS: Good morning. Thank you for hearing testimony today. My name is Rhonda
Stoltzfus and I'm here as a mom and an agriculture enthusiast. I have a Bachelors Degree in
Horticulture from Iowa State University specializing in the organic sustainable production of
fruits and vegetables. I'm also married to the site lead of Monsanto's operations here on Maui.
You might think this would be a conflict of interest and it has led to many interesting
conversations around our table over the last 20 years, but I've found we have far more in
common than differences between us. We both have goals to decrease inputs, increase yields,
and improve the soil. After 15 years of a front row seat to Monsanto's work, I have to say that
my husband and his employer are doing an excellent job achieving the ideals we held when we
both graduated from college. I'm in strong opposition to this moratorium on farming. We are
talking about the loss of 600 jobs, many of them on the island of Molokai, an island that already
suffers from high unemployment rates. It doesn't make sense to put 600 Maui families out of
work in order to study something that has already been deemed safe by the EPA, FDA, USDA,
American Medical Association, and the European Union. Monsanto Maui is following every
rule placed on farming by US regulatory agencies. They employ such safe practices on their
farms that when the time came to choose a home on this island our family chose one across the
street from Monsanto's fields. In the future I hope to see all types of farming on Maui coexist. I
hope to see all of us much like my husband and I do sitting down to one table able to respect the
work we each undertake to feed the ever growing population of the world. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. John Frostad, followed by Marilyn York.
MR. FROSTAD: Good morning, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. FROSTAD: Good morning, Council. My name is John Frostad, I've lived on Maui for 25 years. I
worked with the Hawaii State Department of Agriculture for about nine years. I've had
experience in every kind of agriculture that we do in these islands. I'm trained in food safety and
food safety inspection. I've worked at Monsanto now for almost five years and I'm here to
testify against the moratorium. This issue is about so much more than just jobs. I'm here
because a GMO moratorium doesn't make any sense, it's not based on fact, and most people who
are strongly against genetically engineered crops clearly don't understand what it is. This is
about fact versus fiction. I have heard many claims from people in opposition to genetically
engineered crops and their statements are just misinformed and full of untruth. People are
forgetting that companies like Monsanto are making successful products that farmers want to
buy. We strive to produce seed that use less land, less water, less chemicals, and have greater
yields. Hawaii's a great place to breed corn because of our climate here. Nobody...
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. FROSTAD: Nobody is getting sick because of our operation. No other farming operations are
impacted by our work. Our company supports local community and takes good care of its
workers. It would be a sad day when we let public hysteria shut down so many gains and
improvements in global agriculture. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to share my
testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for being here this morning. Marilyn York. Following
Ms. York will be Maria Larriera.
MS. YORK: Good morning, Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. YORK: Good morning. Thank you for letting me be here. My name is Marilyn York. I've worked
for Monsanto for over 18 years. I have a degree in molecular biology and I'm a mother of three
children, a grandmother of three. I live here on Maui and I vote and I pay taxes, I'm a good
citizen. I've worked firsthand with other scientists in the area of biotechnology. I've witnessed
conscientious scientists who care about the world and care about the world population and care
about agriculture. We create products that utilize biotechnology to help make the world a better
place. An example, one example is the ability to produce Omega-3 fatty acids in a plant source
versus using a fish source. It's very important for heart disease. They are good products, very
good products for human health that come out of Monsanto. I have firsthand knowledge of
safety requirements that are completed years before any product reaches market. Every gene
sequence, every gene is analyzed for toxicity or allergenicity. Monsanto is very thorough in our
safety program. There's no.. .regardless of the claims that there's animal or fish genes or some
weird science going on, those are all completely false. Monsanto is a very good company to
work for. We provide a good salary and good benefits to everybody that works for Monsanto.
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Safety is our main concern. We're an OSHA VPP recognized site which means that we have the
highest -MS. NAKATA: One and half minutes.
MS. YORK: --the highest standards of safety. We comply with all Federal and State regulations. The
science is safe. The ability to increase yields and improve quality in crops such as corn, soy,
canola, and cotton is paramount. The technology has been used for 20 years and has grown over
20 million acre or millions of acres, right. There's no proven or known correlation that links any
GMO crop -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. YORK: --and any environmental or health concern. Thank you very much. I'm happy to be here
and I'm happy to work for Monsanto.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Maria Larriera. She'll be followed by
Dr. Maureen Traub.
MS. LARRIERA: Good morning. My name is Maria Larriera. I have a Bachelors in agronomy and a
Master of Science in plant breeding. I have worked on farms at the University of Minnesota and
at Monsanto for six years. My father and grandfather were farmers. They planted 370 acres of
rice every year. They produced about 3 million pounds of rice, enough rice to feed 12,000
people for an entire year. There are not words that can express how proud I feel about that. I
was able to see on our farm how biotech crops and safer pesticides completely transformed the
way we farmed. We were able to control weeds cost effectively without mechanical tillage and
implemented a zero tillage system which conserves soil and water, the farmer's most important
natural resources. We were also able to produce more, which not only means a better life for my
family but also more food for a growing global population. That was my motivation to study
agronomy and the reason I work for Monsanto. I want to help farmers like my father to increase
their crop production and to reduce the environmental footprint of their operations on their
farms. I urge this Committee to support agriculture, all types, conventional, organic, and
biotech. We need more people involved in farming, not less. Maui County doesn't deserve to be
used as an ideological battleground that -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. LARRIERA: --as an ideological battleground that is creating fear, dividing our society, and could
devastate local agriculture. The people of Maui deserve prosperity and opportunity. Thank you
for your time and for the opportunity to testify against this bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this morning. Dr. Traub. Following her shall be
Steve Paselk.
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MS. TRAUB: Aloha, Chair Hokama -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. TRAUB: --and the Council. My name is Dr. Maureen Traub. This is my third testimony and I'm
asking the Council to favor this moratorium, and I'm actually asking the Council to make the
decision and, for an immediate ban on GMO seed and seed products without putting it to the
ballot. I'm asking for the protection of the Council. I'm a board certified medical doctor for
30 years, family practice is my specialty. I was chief resident at UC Davis where I did my
residency. I was the first doctor at Community Clinic of Maui 20 years ago. I'm a mother and a
medical doctor. I believe that we face a health crisis on Maui and in the Hawaiian islands, and
we pose this threat to the whole world at the moment, all the visitors that pass through here. I
have. . . that is why I actually have met personally with Mayor Arakawa in the last two weeks and
five Council members, the others who I was not able to meet with personally I sent urgent
messages to and text messages. I didn't get any questions back on my testimony, you're
welcome to pull the others. I have contacted Dr. Linda Rosen, she's the head of public health of
the whole State of Hawaii nei. I've also contacted Dr. Lorrin Pang who is the head of public
health on Maui. I ask that we really pay attention, please, to protect not just the keiki and the
ama, I ask that we really -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. TRAUB: --protect the world at this point. The world is watching us. Mahalo nui ba. Please
protect us.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Steve Paselk, Paselk, followed by Ayna Salas.
MR. PASELK: Good morning -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. PASELK: --Chairman, Council members. My name is Steve Paselk. I'm strongly in favor of
adequate safety testing of the restricted use chemicals being used that the EPA in testimony
before you has admitted have never been tested in combination. I'd like to give a short history
lesson. For many years DBCP was used as a soil fumigant by Maui Land and Pineapple. It was
proven to cause cancer and sterility and was banned in California in 1977. The EPA soon banned
its use elsewhere except for exemptions to the pineapple industry in Hawaii due to successful
lobbying. Eight years later after a complete ban in 1985 Maui Land and Pine lobbied again to
buy and use up all existing stocks of the chemical on 2,100 acres on Maui -- and I quote -- 'as
the safest way of disposing of the chemical." EPA mandated well testing in 1979 had already
found levels of DBCP in five Maui wells. In 1992 DBCP was found in Napili -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
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MR. PASELK: --drinking water wells, and in 1996 County of Maui sued Dow Chemical, Shell, and
Occidental, and three years later in 1999 a settlement was made. The parallels to the present
situation are that in both cases State regulators, State ag pesticide.. .wait.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can submit your testimony in written form.
MR. PASELK: Well the whole point...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So thank you very much for your testimony today. Ayna Salas.
MS. SALAS: Good morning, Chair and members of the Policy Committee. My name is Annie
Salas ... Ayna, sorry. I'm here to testify against the bill to place a moratorium of the cultivation of
GE crops. I work for Monsanto and I'm very proud of what I do, but I'm here testifying as an
individual. I hear a lot of talk about kids' future. Even though I don't have kids...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Address the Chair, please. You talk to me. Thank you.
MS. SALAS: Sorry. Even though I don't have any kids I was a kid once a long time ago, but I can still
remember being an extremely curious child just like any other. When the time came for me to
choose a career, I realized that research was a perfect fit, and to satisfy my curiosity and since I
love agriculture why not combine my two passions. I had to leave my home to follow my
dreams which is not easy, but it has been extremely rewarding. And years later I was lucky
enough to find a company that was willing to pay me for what I've always wanted to do in such
beautiful place like Maui. I am blessed to be a professional in Maui, following my passions. I
wouldn't be standing here mostly because I don't like to speak in public but couple weeks ago I
met this girl just graduated from high school. She remind me a lot of me. She followed me
around for an hour asking a million questions about what I do. At lunch we sat down and she
was telling me how much she loves Maui and then it hit me -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. SALAS: --she will have to leave this beautiful place to follow her dreams. So today I'm here
standing before you to ask to really think about the kids, don't force them to leave their home if
they're crazy enough to follow a career in science. Let them have the same opportunities that
Maui gave me. Don't tell your kids no, you can't follow your dreams. Protect their jobs. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Paola Espinoza. Following her will be Laura
Van Wagner.
MS. ESPINOZA: Good morning, Committee Chair Riki Hokama and members of the Policy
Committee. My name is Paola Espinoza and I am here to testify against the bill to place a
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moratorium on the cultivation of GE crops. I graduated last year with a degree in biosystems
engineering and moved to Maui away from my family and loved ones, to work for a company I
fully support and believe in. Throughout my years as an undergrad I learned that climate change
and population growth is greatly putting at risk the ability to feed this world's population in the
near future. For this reason I decided to work and invest my time and my education in
developing more efficient and therefore more environmentally friendly agriculture backed up by
science and over 1,700 peer-reviewed safety studies. This was a career choice I was not only
making for myself but that will greatly benefit my community, communities that already struggle
to have access to a nutritious diet, and eventually the future family I hope to have. I have only
lived and worked in Maui for a little under a year but throughout this time I have come to love
and appreciate this place. I have found people that are now humbled to call family and we all
work hard every day to make a positive change and transcend. The misconception of GMOs has
greatly affected how we go about our lives. We recognize hate and disrespect all around us in
this place that we call home, the same hate and disrespect that is splintering social cohesion and
threatens to thwart economic progress in this community. I not only urge the Council to ban the
bill but I urge our community to express our opinion respectfully -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. ESP1NOZA: --based on credible information rather than continuing ill-informed ideologies that are
conveyed in a very anti-aloha manner. Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for your comments. After Ms. Van Wagner the
Committee shall take a short break.
MS. VAN WAGNER: Okay. Good morning. My name is Laura Van Wagner and I'm here testifying for
the moratorium on GMOs. We have listened to many paid spokespeople who are sent from the
industry that come, that has one of the worst track records for environmental safety in the history
of the world. These agrochemical companies have more incidents of lying and being caught,
more incidents of attempted cover-ups and being caught, more fines and being found guilty of
pollution, more incidents of superfund cleanup sites than any other industry in the world. That's
any other industry in the world, and now all of a sudden we're supposed to just take their word
for it. We're supposed to just blindly accept what they are saying. Twenty thousand of the
fellow citizens want truly independent studies testing absolutely everything. On Kauai just last
week they found out that the proliferation and potential damage from the chemical combinations
that are occurring either intentionally or unintentionally are far worse than anyone perceived,
previously imagined, or predicted. How do we know what. . .that that is not happening here?
How do we know? We need to see the comprehensive tests that determine every variable has
been considered and proven to be safe as well as can be verified by the independent third party
scientists. Please show us. As with any sound scientific practice found anywhere in the world
the precautionary principle is -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
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MS. VAN WAGNER: --minimum standard exercise to ensure the safety and protection of the
environment, of the people. And then when we are absolutely certain that there is absolutely no
way that any of these chemicals that are being used could be unintentionally or inadvertently
spreading into our environment, into our communities, our schools, the water system, the reefs,
and the beaches then by all means vote against it. And you better have proof that that's the case.
You better have actual studies that have been peer reviewed -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. VAN WAGNER: --that have been right here in the County. But if you don't have proof I ask you
to follow your heart and to know that you must know for certain that it's safe. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Okay, Members, we have completed almost
20 percent, not quite. So we're going to take a short break for the Committee and Staff
requirements and we shall return in 10:35. Recess. . . .(gavel)..
RECESS: 10:26 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:39 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel)... Okay, we shall continue with public testimony. We shall go to the
District Offices. Hana Office, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one to testify, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Alcon, next Molokai person, please.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is William Best.
MR. BEST: Good morning, Council. My name is William Best, I work for Monsanto. I oppose the
law. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Jason Matayoshi.
MR. MATAYOSHI: Aloha to Maui County Council members. My name is Jason Matayoshi and thank
you for giving me this time to express my deepest opposition to Maui County's farming ban
initiative. This bill is one sided and targets only our business. It wraps together our farming
practices along with the work we do and paints a false negative picture of our company. Our
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business is very important to our country and the world. We as Maui County and Molokai
residents should be so fortunate to have a solid business like Monsanto's biotechnology here in
our County. The work we do here is very important in sustaining our world's food supply. The
work that we do is safe. We follow all the necessary guidelines to ensure our farming practices
are safe for our workers and more so our community. Biotech crops have been around for
decades and have passed through hundreds of reputable studies to show and prove their safety.
Biotechnology has brought good business to Molokai at a time when finding a job has become
very hard. Many people working have been forced to find employment more than once due to
the economic hardships we face on the island. This ban would only worsen the situation forcing
hundreds out of employment. Our business reaches out to nearly every small business on the
island.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. MATAYOSHI: If initiative passes they too would feel the impact. Many nonprofit organizations
including ones that preserve the island's culture and natural beauty receive countless donations
from Monsanto. There is no good reason to allow this initiative to affect the lives of hundreds of
Maui County residents and stop the ongoing science that feeds the world. I care for my company
and fully trust and support the work that they do.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. MATAYOSHI: I oppose this Maui County farming ban initiative.
MS. ALCON: Two minutes.
MR. MATAYOSHI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Albert Antonio.
MR. ANTONIO: Good morning, Maui County Council. My name is Albert Antonio and I am testifying
on my behalf of myself as an individual. I came to Molokai in 1983. I start work in 1984 in the
agricultural land of Molokai until now. I was employed by Mycogen Seeds in 1997. Since then
I was working in the field without any health issue. Currently I have two daughters that are in
college which tuition need to be paid. If this initiative is passed, my family will lose their
healthcare, I won't be able to pay my daughters' tuition, my mortgage. And the effect of this
initiative if passed could impact my family income very significantly, and not only me,
thousands and thousands of workers affected.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
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MR. ANTONIO: Unemployment increase and economy will go down, that's why I strongly oppose this
initiative. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Franz Langer.
MR. LANGER: Good morning. My name Franz Langer and I'm employed by Mycogen on Molokai. I
oppose this bill because of the negative effects it will have on Molokai's economy and the people
that are employed by these companies. I ask you to please let Molokai people work and have
their jobs. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Pierre Perez. Our next testifier is Robert Traxler.
MR. TRAXLER: Hi, good morning, Council. My name is Robert Traxier, I'm here to testify for
myself. I've been working for Mycogen for almost six years now and that's how I'm supporting
my family and my grandkids, and I oppose this bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Phyllis Starkey.
MS. STARKEY: Hi, my name is Phyllis Starkey. I'm a resident of Molokai and I work for Mycogen
almost ten years. I just leave this.. .oppose this bill so I leave it up to you folks to do the right
thing for Molokai. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Shirley Ballocanag.
MS. BALLOCANAG: Good morning, Maui County Council. Aloha. My name is Shirley Ballocanag,
Molokai resident and presently working in Mycogen Seeds for almost 18 years. I'm here to
defend my job and myself. In our workplace we follow the government's rules and regulations
regarding the use of pesticides, and we are using proper protective equipment. If Mycogen and
Monsanto shut down plenty families will be affected and local businesses like Hikiola. I need
Mycogen Seeds to support my family, that is why I oppose the initiative. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Patricia Guay.
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MS. GUAY: Thank you, Council Chair Hokama and all the Council members, for the opportunity to
voice my opposition to the initiative to place a moratorium on the cultivation of GMOs. My
name Patty Guay and I am a proud employee of Monsanto and a resident of Molokai for
14 years. Monsanto is not only a seed producer but we are a family and we stand together to
promote safety on and off the job. We use pesticides safely in our farm, and my question to you
is if there is such a concern about pesticides why doesn't the bill address all users of pesticides
and all farmers in Maui County? In closing, I support Monsanto's mission to feed the world and
I oppose this initiative and I urge you to do the same. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Juliet Tangonan.
MS. TANGONAN: Aloha and good morning. My name is Juliet Tangonan and I'm current resident of
Kaunakakai, Molokai and I'm a long-time employee of Monsanto Hawaii of 28 years. I'm here
today to testify stating that I decline the bill because of the fear of the financial, economical
struggle and hardship that we may face if Monsanto will be closed down on the island of
Molokai. And I'm speaking on behalf of my fellow employees of Monsanto. Of course we all
don't want to lose our job but in reality it's the only job that I am able to have. We are good and
honest people just trying to make a living working at Monsanto, but honestly who will help
replace the job of 140 employee if this is affected successful? What will happen to us when we
are unemployed and cannot find work on this tiny island of Molokai? Because jobs are limited
the loss of this many jobs . . . (inaudible). . . community like Molokai are almost equal and
•. (inaudible).., people on Oahu losing their job on the same day. Two hundred sixty people
may not seem like a lot but compared to other cities if 11 percent of their citizen lost their job in
one day that is a huge number; however, it's not all about just having this job, it's also about this
job that I work for. Monsanto is a really one of this best job I have. Monsanto really care about
the safety and wellbeing of its employee -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. TANGONAN: --by offering courses and resources for employee for access. Monsanto is a very
active in the community and worldwide offering assistance to various charity organizations.
Monsanto is all about -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Ella.
MS. TANGONAN: --people and the teamwork and effort we do to help each other get the job done.
The work. . . (inaudible). . . -CHAIR HOKAMA: Ella.
MS. TANGONAN: --. . .( inaudible)... --
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Your time is up.
MS. TANGONAN: --. . . (inaudible)... -MS. NAKATA: Two and a half minutes.
MS. TANGONAN: --was always open to help you in the advance to your full potential and they always
appreciate and work for their employees.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ella.
MS. TANGONAN: We have a safe work environment and a safety at our workplace was always their
number one priority. So I can honestly say that we work long enough in the business to see
that -MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MS. TANGONAN: --Monsanto has good value, good culture. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ella, we're going to need to watch the time, please, to help me.
MS. ALCON: Yeah, sorry about that. Our next testifier is Jovita Rodolfo.
MS. RODOLFO: Hi, good morning. Hello, Council Chair, Vice Council Chair, and all Council
member. I am Jovita Rodolfo, married. I work Monsanto for almost ten years. If I lose my job I
cannot pay my mortgage. I love my job. I oppose the Maui County farming ban initiative that is
slated to appear on the November Countywide election ballot. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Rhonda Smith.
MS. SMITH: Aloha, Council Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, Molokai Councilmember Crivello, and
respected Council members. My name is Rhonda Smith, I was born and raised on Molokai. I
am a proud employee of Monsanto Molokai for 13 years and come before you today to say that I
oppose this bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Marycris Ballesteros.
MS. BALLESTEROS: Good morning to all the distinguished members of the Maui County Council.
It's an honor to be given the chance to voice my opinion on the moratorium on the cultivation of
genetically engineered organisms. My name is Marycris, I live on Molokai for the last 12 years.
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We are a five-member family and all work for the corn field. I oppose this initiative because
there are big negative impacts to the seed industry, my job, and my family. I could potentially
lose my job and not be able to support my household. Working in the corn field is the only way I
am able to do that. So, please, do not allow this moratorium to pass. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Paz Antonio.
MS. ANTONIO: Aloha, Maui County Council and members. My name is Paz Antonio, a resident of
Molokai. I'm testifying today on behalf of myself as an individual. I work at Mycogen Seeds
together with my husband, and I have two daughters to support and they both are in college. If
this initiative passes then we will lose our job and this will affect my daughters' dreams and their
future because we won't be able to financially support them. So I strongly oppose this initiative.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ANTONIO: God bless everyone.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Edgar Alvarez.
MR. ALVAREZ: Aloha and mabuhay to all, honorable Maui County Council. My name is Edgar
Alvarez, a resident of Molokai currently working at Mycogen Seeds for 15 years, and 23 years
for the seed corn industry. I am a plant pathologist as my profession, a corn breeder, and a field
biologist. I am here again to oppose the bill for the moratorium because I believe that GMO
products are safe based on the knowledge I have and the science behind GE crops. Any GMO Bt
corn finished products from Mycogen or Monsanto fresh from the field
during the
stage. And I am volunteering my whole family, several of us to eat those same corn in front of
everybody to show to all that I am, that I and my family believe that GMO product are safe. This
same corn with GMO Bt goes directly to our stomach, and I am not worried about it because I
know that there was no insecticide residue on it. That's what I've said. I ate GMO Bt corn
several times in the Philippines before moving here in Molokai, and I'm still here in front of you
testifying and very healthy. For me, genetic engineering is the most precise plant breeding
techniques available that increase yield of crops to field the increasing world population. I'm a
corn breeder and I know that using conventional breeding and organic farming techniques for
food production are not enough or cannot sustain the food supply needed -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. ALVAREZ: --by the growing population considering the harmful pests that present in farmers'
fields. We need innovations through science, not by misinformation, through personal opinion,
and through social media which scares every people that don't have the right knowledge about
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GMO. Please don't stop innovation. This is the only way we can move forward as fast as
possible to sustain -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. ALVAREZ: --the food supply for the growing world population, and I want to be a part of that
innovators team. And I'm a proud researcher and a resident of Molokai. I have a strong
confidence -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MR. ALVAREZ: --on the capability of our government agencies such as USDA, EPA, and FDA who
regulates GE crops. Please base your decision or judgments through science with proven
scientific evidence in regards to GMO products. Thank you for giving me this opportunity to
voice my opinion. Once again, aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. One more, Ella.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Gene Albino.
MR. ALBINO: My name is Gene Albino, I'm a mechanic for Dow AgroSciences. It's frustrating to
know that my livelihood is on the balance. We work hard for our families, and you've heard so
many testimonies of people and their struggles here on Molokai. Outsiders I don't think have
any idea how hard it is here to make a living, and these companies provide employment, they
provide health benefits for our families. Some of our children have special needs. And these
anti-GMO protestors need to realize that there's effects of initiative will have a negative impact
on our economy, on our island. It's hard to be civil. I've been here like three times testifying.
And I oppose this initiative. The crying and backlash from these anti-GMO protestors, it
frustrates the whole island, everybody's impacted by these decisions. You have a heavy burden
to deal with this issue and there's more ripple effects down the line, so, you know, intervention is
needed, common ground is needed. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. We'll return to the Chambers. Crisian Velasco.
Following her shall be Ray Van Wagner.
MS. VELASCO: Good morning, Maui County Council. My name is Crisian Velasco and I am in full
opposition to the moratorium. I have been employed at Monsanto for two years now. I've heard
testimonies of individuals stating that they oppose the bill because they have family members to
support. Let me take you to the other point of view, the family members actually relying on that
support. For 14 years my mom worked as a single mother of five children. She did her best to
support all of us equally, and she succeeded in doing so by working at Monsanto for 13 years;
however, because of constant expenses for general food and shelter, she was not able to save up
funds for my siblings and I to further extend our education into college. I graduated from high
school in 2009 with the understanding that I'll never get further than a high school diploma. It
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was not until I started working for Monsanto that my aspirations in becoming a registered nurse
were finally going to open up. I am currently enrolled at UH Maui College with later plans to
transfer to UH Manoa to finish with a Bachelor's Degree in Nursing and eventually would like to
be a part of Maui Memorial Medical Center's staff. It's because of Monsanto that my life is no
longer at a pause and that my dream occupation is actually within reach. I was the first in my
family to attend college and because of finances finally being stable my 22-year-old brother, a
summa cum laude graduate, was able to enroll as well. Another brother of mine, 21 years old, a
magna cum laude graduate will be starting college this fall semester. He too have joined the
Monsanto team. My younger sister will be a junior in high school with a consistent GPA of a
4.0.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. VELASCO: I have already started setting aside funds for her to continue her education after
graduation. With all of this I owe to this amazing company. I do not want my sister or any of the
other workers' children that have so much potential to have to go through the same
disappointments as my two brothers and I had gone through due to the lack of finances, but if
passed, this moratorium will do just that. So please, I urge you to make the right choice in not
allowing this moratorium to take place. Thank you for allowing me this time to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Ray Van Wagner. Following Mr. Van Wagner will
be Sonia Pumaras.
MR. VAN WAGNER: Good morning, Chair Hokama and -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. VAN WAGNER: --Council. In the Hawaii State Constitution Article XI, Section 1, it says,
conservation, control, and development of resources are for the benefit of present and future
generations. The State and its political subdivisions -- the County -- shall conserve and protect
Hawaii's natural beauty and all natural resources including land, water, air, minerals, and energy
sources, and shall promote the development and utilization of these resources in a manner
consistent with their conservation and in furtherance of the self-sufficiency of the State. All
public natural resources are held in trust by the State for the benefit of the people. For the
benefit of the people. I believe that means all the people, not just the corporations or its
employees. And can any of you tell me exactly how the possibilities, the possible irreversible
damage to our public trust resources is benefitting all the people for current and future
generations? Has anyone.. . okay. How years and years of chemicals treatments to the soil which
obviously runs into the fields and into unintended areas such as the water table, the ocean, the
reefs, and the beaches, how is this benefitting us? Has anyone tested these runoffs? If so, what
did they test for? Because unless we know what we should test for, we won't find it. It's not like
we just take a sample and run a test and that test tells us all the things in the water. That's not
how it works. One must look for --
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MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. VAN WAGNER: --specific chemicals. And do you have such tests or test results? If you don't,
how do you know you are protecting the public trust resources? How could you possibly pretend
that you are making an educated decision that is best for everyone if you don't have all the
information? You're basing your decision on people or agencies telling you it's supposed to be
safe without actually checking that it is. I would submit that you are being irresponsible with
your office and irresponsible with -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. VAN WAGNER: --the trust of the people who put you into office. If there's any doubt, check it
out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Sonia Pumaras. Following her will be Esmeralda
Damo.
MS. PUMARAS: Good morning, Maui Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. PUMARAS: My name is Sonia Pumaras and I have been working with Monsanto for 14 years. I
am 57 years old now and live and work in Kihei near our farm and I am very healthy and have
no fear of my safety. Before I got hired with Monsanto my daughter-in-law also worked for the
company. I am thankful they hired me to work with the company. Working with Monsanto has
allowed me to bring my family closer, pay my bills, and support other family members. I was a
widow at 35 leaving me to raise S children on my own, and having a good job like the one I have
with Monsanto has given me the opportunity to be a strong, independent person who can help
others. I am thankful and like my job at Monsanto very much. Monsanto has been like a second
family to me and I don't want to lose them or my job. Please do not let this bill pass. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for being here. Esmeralda Damo, followed by Francia
Utrera.
MS. DAMO: Good morning -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. DAMO: --Committee Chair and members. I am Esmeralda Damo and I'm working in Monsanto
as a crew member for eight years now. I am working in this company with my sister and both
parents who retired two years ago and we thank God that they are healthy. I am proud to work in
Monsanto because it is a safe workplace. Nothing happened to us while working in Monsanto. I
and my family love Monsanto because this is the company that cares for its employees by giving
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us very good benefits and making safety its top priority. I oppose this moratorium because it will
really affect our livelihood. How can I pay my bills if Monsanto will close? How can I help
those who are depending on me in the Philippines if I lose my job in Monsanto? I hope you will
make a good decision on this. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Francia Utrera, followed by Elizabeth Alejo.
MS. UTRERA: Good morning and aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. UTRERA: My name is Francia Utrera and I have worked for Monsanto here in Hawaii for almost
20 years. I am thankful that I had an opportunity to work for this company for so long. It has
allowed me to help put my children through school. When I first moved here to Hawaii I was
raising my three kids by myself and the paychecks I got from Monsanto made it possible for me
to bring them up in a positive and healthy environment. I am also able to help other family
members like my sister and relatives have a better life back home by sending them a portion of
my paycheck. Before I worked for Monsanto my mom worked for the company until she retired.
Not only do I currently work for Monsanto but so does my daughter, sister, and husband. My
whole family has been working for Monsanto for years and we are healthy and have no fears for
our safety. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Elizabeth Alejo, followed by Maria Antonio.
MS. ALEJO: Good morning, Committee -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS: ALEJO: --Chairman and members. I am Elizabeth Alejo and I'm working in Monsanto for seven
years now. A lot of my relatives are working in Monsanto. There's relatives already retired and
still six of us including my husband are still working in Monsanto. If we lose our job how can
we pay our bills and how can we send our two daughters to school especially that my oldest
daughter is going to college next year? We hope that you won't pass this bill. Thank you so
much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Maria Antonio, and she will be followed by Lilia
Villahermosa.
MS. ANTONIO: Good morning, Committee Chair and members. I am Maria Rosalina Antonio and I
am working in Monsanto. I'm so proud and happy to work in this company. I'm 66 years old
now and I've been working there for 10 years and I'm still very healthy. I hope this company
will continue to operate so that it can help many people like me. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lilia Villahermosa, and she will be followed by Zenaida DePeralta.
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MS. VILLAHERMOSA: Good morning, Committee Chairman and members. I'm Lilia Villahermosa.
I'm here today to oppose the bill. I want to thank you for this opportunity to speak up and
express my feelings in front of you today. This company helped me a lot and my family. I
believe that what we are doing here in Kihei is very important to the farmers and the future. The
benefits that I have now are a big help to my family. Monsanto really cares for its employees,
our families, and the community. I work for ten years already, I have no health issue like what
other people are saying. That's why I'm very thankful to God and this company. I'm going to
retire in three weeks and I am asking you to please don't pass this bill so that our company can
continue its operations. I love Monsanto. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Zenaida DePeralta, followed by Mildred Basilio.
MS. DePERALTA: Good morning, Committee Chair and Council members. My name is Zenaida
DePeralta. I immigrated to Hawaii in 1999. At that time I was diagnosed with rheumatoid
arthritis and was not able to work for two years. When my arthritis started to improve I
attempted to apply at Monsanto, and with God's blessing I was hired. After four years of
working at Monsanto, the symptoms of my Rheumatoid Arthritis it started to show again. It got
the point where I could no longer perform for my job in the fields. I had three kids I was
supporting and could not afford to lose my job. Monsanto was very understanding and they
accommodated my condition. They gave me lighter duties, duties that no longer required me to
work in the fields. Today I am still employed at Monsanto and have been there 13 years. I'm
now 58 years old. If Monsanto is forced to leave Maui what company would hire me with my
disability? Who will help support -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. DePERALTA: --my family to meet our financial needs? I am here today to ask you not pass this
bill. Passing this bill will affect many families including my own. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Mildred Basilio, and after Mildred will be
Dominga Cube. And then we'll hit the District Offices.
MS. BASILIO: Good morning, Committee Chair and Council members. I am Mildred Basilio. I
started working in Monsanto in 2006. I'm proud to say that both of my parents also worked in
Monsanto for 18 years. Monsanto was their first and last job. Within that 18 years they didn't
have any health issue. In fact, they are healthy and now happily enjoying their retirement. For
the last eight years I'm working I earned a little bit of money for down payment for a house. We
just moved in our house for four months now. If this moratorium will pass I will lose my job and
the income of my husband will not be enough to pay our car loan, pay our bills, buy our food,
pay our medical insurance, and especially pay our mortgage. This simple house we dreamed
with my husband and my son may be lost in a sudden. It's very painful for me to think that our
entire earnings through our hard work will be lost for nothing. Please don't pass this bill because
it will really affect a lot of families including mine. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Dominga Cube or Cube.
MS. CUBE: Good morning.
COIJINCILMEMBER CARROLL: The microphone.
MS. CUBE: Good morning, Council.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Pull down the microphone.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Sharon, if you can help the lady, please.
MS. CUBE: Good morning, Committee Chairman and members of the Committee. I'm Dominga
Cube. I'm here today to give my testimony. I oppose this bill. According to other people,
Monsanto is not good for the community. But for me, I tell you Monsanto is the best place to
work for. They really care for us, giving priority to safety. Even I'm already 77 years old, they
still believe me in my capability. I work for eight years now. During my physical checkup the
doctor told me that go home, nana. You are not sick. You are healthy. If Monsanto will close,
what company will hire me? I will not F e qualified for social security benefit and I'm still
petitioning my daughter to come over here. If I lose my job I will be forced to go home to the
Philippines and her dream to come here in US will not be realized. We hope that you will not
pass this bill. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Ms. Lono, Hana Office, anyone wishing to provide
testimony?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai, Ms. Fernandez?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Alcon, your next Molokai testifier, please.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Lionel Adachi.
MR. ADACHI: Aloha, Maui Council, County Council. My name is Lionel Adachi and I oppose GMO
moratorium initiative. I was born and raised on Molokai. Jobs are scarce here for Molokai
people so I worked away six years in the Middle East to support my family. Now I'm home
working for Mycogen Seeds here on Molokai. I'm happy that Mycogen Seeds has provided jobs
for us to stay home and live on the island that we belong. I observed our last testimony with
groups that come from Maui that are for this moratorium initiative and I've noticed that most of
the majority that have given their testimony don't even come from our islands, they come from
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other states that moved from and now moved to Maui. They don't understand.. that they moved
from Maui. They don't understand that when they vote against us they are going to change our
lifestyle here on Molokai. We are all of the same County and Molokai has a lot of interest with
this initiative. It will disrupt our lives, our family's lives, our vendors, and our way of living. I
ask every one of you today, do you have a plan for us? Better yet, do the malihinis of Maui who
don't really come from Hawaii able to support us here on Molokai? If both our seed companies
decide to shut down are you able to handle what will become of our island if majority of the
main family members cannot find work in the near future? Not everyone is capable of a career
change.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. ADACHI: . . . (inaudible)... Molokai. We should be able to make our own decisions instead of
letting outsiders who don't even live here make decisions for us. We, the majority here on
Molokai, support the companies that are here to help us provide for our families and lifestyle. I
oppose the GMO moratorium initiative. Please be supportive of us and let us here decide our
future. Mahalo and aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Helena Miguel.
MS. MIGUEL: Aloha. My name is Helena Miguel, I was born and raised here on Molokai. I am a
proud employee of Monsanto for over 20 years. Thank you for taking the time to let me voice
my opinion on this bill, and my opinion is I oppose it. If the moratorium passes please think of
the consequences and ripple effect it will cause. No jobs for 200-plus people including their
families on Molokai alone equals 200-plus people on unemployment and welfare. My question
to you, does the County have the funds for this? Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Kali Arce.
MS. ARCE: Aloha, Council member. My name is Kali Arce, I'm employed by Monsanto. I oppose this
bill, and I'm asking you all please consider opposing this bill, too. This bill has the potential to
shut down the seed industry taking away employment from 1,200 Maui County employees, 300
of which live and work on Molokai. The bill also talks of a Department of Environmental
Management that does not even exist. How much is this going to cost our County to create and
staff? All of us employed by the seed industry contribute to the local economy. Our companies
patronize all the local businesses and are the biggest buyers at Hikiola Agriculture Cooperative.
This bill will drag down these businesses, too, and possibly put their employees out of their jobs.
This bill will cripple our economy causing a domino effect to Molokai alone. Our companies not
only provide employment, our companies give back to the community through service projects,
to schools to assist in their agriculture curriculum, provided judges and mentoring for science
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fair, and fund educational trips and sports needs. Our companies also award grants to various
Molokai agencies such as the Nature Conservancy, American Cancer Society, the Molokai Arts
Center, and the Molokai Lions Club. Is Molokai ready for 300 more unemployed citizens? Is
the State ready and capable of paying our unemployment to the 1,200 Maui County citizens who
work in the seed industry?
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. ARCE: . . . (inaudible).., devastating to our Molokai economy. I have a Bachelors in Agriculture
and I want my kids to realize college education, too. These kids are our future leaders. I ask you
to please oppose this bill. Mahalo for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Moana Keohuloa.
MS. KEOHULOA: Thank you, Council, for giving me this opportunity to speak. I'm here today as
Moana Keohuloa. I work for Monsanto over 20 years. I'm a crew leader. I really like my job
and what I do every day when I work. I've learned much from Monsanto as a person, as a
grandmother, as a mother. I also get along with all my coworkers. We think the same, we do the
same job every day. We're not out there to do anything that is bad against any people, any
foundation, any organization. We're there to do our jobs, and that's what we're doing out there,
we're not mad scientists. I work hard at my job to feed my family, to get my grandchildren the
best education. I lost my husband seven years ago when I was still working for Monsanto and
now I still working as a widow. I embrace all that I've learned from Monsanto and the
community and others. I also step up to the plate this day in speaking how I feel about this bill.
I also look to the future and ask that we all stand as one in being better stewards of the land and
sea. And I do oppose this bill forevermore. And I stand...
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. KEOHULOA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Leanda Rawlins.
MS. DUVAUCHELLE-RAWLINS: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. DUVAUCHELLE-RAWLINS: I am Leanda Duvauchelle-Rawlins. I have been a resident here all
my life and an employee of Monsanto. Although I am not old enough to remember Dole and Del
Monte here on the island and the struggle this island has had, a lot of families have moved away
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during that time. Today we still face that same struggle. Limited jobs, our cost of living is high,
we cannot afford any more drastic impacts. I already went through the shutdown with Molokai
Ranch, major impact on all of our families. A lot of them moved away to survive, I still stayed.
Monsanto gave me another chance. We need to put our efforts into making a bill to stop the
drugs. It is proving that drugs kill. Molokai is my home; this is where I raise my kids, my
grandkids. And to protect the future of Molokai we need jobs. Without jobs Molokai has no
future. I ask that you please oppose the bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Bronson Manaba.
MR. MANABA: Good morning, respected Council members. About 1970 a microbe ate pig insulin
and excreted what's indistinguishable with human insulin, the first GMO. To be considered
GMO it has to be the product of two organisms. Manipulating cells is something else. Ask me if
you want to know, even though it's irrelevant to seed company practices. Evolution is whatever
has the best traits to fit their environment and produce the most offspring. You are what you eat
scientifically. Eat something and your body takes what it needs, you know what happens to the
rest. Scientists found that caterpillars doesn't like this mineral in the dirt. Organisms absorb
water, light, nutrients, and minerals. Farmers raise a corn with the mineral caterpillars find
allergic until it took its trait, now Monsanto doesn't spray for caterpillars. Before modern
medicine Europe faced terrible diseases, many died but more survived. Their meals and
lifestyles over generations granted them the right proteins mimicking the properties of consumed
nutrients and minerals. Those traits get passed on and all is well. Captain Cooke probably didn't
feel a thing but he is some of which people who brought disease that killed natives not born with
this immunity. You can see that GMO is actually not an issue. Harm by nature is on an
individual level. Caterpillars can walk all over the plant until they try digesting it. I'm allergic
to plums. I can roll them around but once I eat them my throat and face gets itchy, but for some
reason I can still eat prunes. Deer is similar, I can eat it but the fur makes me sneeze easily, have
watery eyes, and get hives. I get GMO from anything. I don't care what I eat as long as it isn't a
plum. Pesticides, they were dangerous in 1920 when -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. MANABA: --they didn't know a thing about poisoning insects. People got sick; bugs were like
that's cool. DDT is technically safe to humans. It was in our gardens, in our farms, in our water,
our faces, but we were like that's cool. But over a span of 20 years a species of bird became
distinct so America was like sit down, DDT. Today's pesticides are way safe. In summary it's
simple as this, all cats are animals but not all animals are cats. All poison is poisonous but not all
poisonees [sic] are poisoned like the. . . (inaudible)...
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. MANABA: They were like oh, is this your corn. I oppose the bill. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Jose Escobar.
MR. ESCOBAR: Good morning, County Council and Staff. Hi, my name is Jose Escobar. I'm here
today to oppose the initiative for many reasons. One, GMO is safe, and there's a lot of
propaganda about GMO crops. For many years I witnessed a lot of anti-this and anti-that but
who are we really hurting? Our families, friends, and neighbors. When Del Monte on Molokai
was up and running no one was saying anything about pineapple being around the school area,
homestead lands, or complaining about pesticide use back then. I'm sure they weren't regulated
back then and now the corn seed companies are under a microscope all because people doesn't
want biotech crops. At the present time USDA, EPA, and FDA are doing their part ensuring no
residuals are not present on the crops for the safety of the consumers. And once again I oppose
the initiative. Thank you for hearing my testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Mark Ballocanag.
MR. BALLOCANAG: Aloha, County Council members. My name is Mark and I work for Mycogen
Seeds on the island of Molokai. I'm here to testify and oppose this bill because it's going to
affect a lot of families and small businesses here on the island. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Cynthia McCutcheon.
MS. McCUTCHEON: Aloha, Maui County Council. My name is Cynthia McCutcheon. I am a
full-time employee at Mycogen Seeds. I come before you today to voice my concerns on the
moratorium of the cultivation of GE organisms. If this initiative passes the economic impacts on
our community will be huge. Monsanto and Mycogen are the largest employers on the island
and directly support many local businesses. Hikiola Farm Coop manager Tina Tamanaha has
stated that 50 percent of the coop's sales are through the seed companies. If the companies leave
Tamanaha thinks she may have to lay off six employees. So does this mean.that my stepson will
possibly be out of a job as well? This is just one example of the ripple effect that the initiative
will have on our community and directly affect my family. In 2008 over 100 employees lost
their jobs, including myself and my mom when Molokai Ranch which was then the island's
largest employer shut down operations. This was a major factor in the island's high
unemployment rate. I don't want to even imagine what will happen to our economy if the seed
companies are forced to shut down leaving two times as many Molokai residents unemployed. It
would be devastating. Jobs are hard to come by here. There aren't many opportunities for
employment. When you have ajob you hold on to it.
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MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. McCUTCHEON: The SHAKA movement has said that our jobs at stake don't matter, it matters,
and that is a great deal to the employees and their families who depend on them to put food on
the table, to raise their keiki, and to put a roof over their heads and secure their future. Buying a
home is beyond the reach of many people and often so is renting. This job gives me the
opportunity of becoming a homeowner. We just purchased a lot in Maunaloa where we plan to
build our home. What's going to happen if I lose my job? Will we be forced to leave?
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. McCUTCHEON: Okay. This is where I want to raise my son, nowhere else. We want to be
surrounded by family and friends. Please think about the impact this initiative will have on not
just my life but many lives in our community. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Carl Adoipho.
MR. ADOLPHO: Aloha, Maui County Council. I am Carl Adolpho and I'm opposed to this
moratorium on GE crops. I've heard a lot of testimonies today referring to events in the past as a
reference onto, as to what the Council should do. I would like to refer to an event in the past in
response. After the events of Pearl Harbor over 100,000 American-Japanese citizens were
imprisoned without being accused or convicted of any specific crime. It was a radical decision
that grew acceptance in the general public because of the fear that local Japanese were giving
military secrets to the enemy. It was an irrational fear. Today we are faced with another issue
that is being driven by fear. The consequences of banning GMOs from Maui County are
devastating, but what is even more troubling are the reasons behind the movement. Are GMOs
really ravaging the land and poisoning the children and even more impressively, doing so
without alarming government entities or scientific experts? This is an irrational fear leading to
radical decisions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Marcelina Corpuz.
MS. CORPUZ: Good afternoon, Committee Chairman Riki Hokama and members of the Policy
Committee. My name is Marcelina Corpuz, and I have been working for Monsanto 14 years. I
am strongly against this bill because over 600 of Maui County residents including myself will be
without a job. Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this very important issue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Mapuana Kansana.
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MS. KANSANA: Good morning, Chair Hokama. My name is Mapuana Kansana, I'm employed with
Monsanto Company, born and raised here on Molokai. Economy is kind of tough for me so I
applied as a seasonal field worker. I love what I'm doing and I love working for Monsanto seed
company. Our economy is not that great. With this SHAKA movement initiative banning GMO
crops that will harm our economics here on Molokai. GE, genetic engineering crops has been
scientifically proven to be safe. I know that because I'm still here today. Our work at Monsanto
is doing a lot of good things for the community, environment, and our local economy. I'm
concerned for our future generation for them and their families. They will take it very hard.
Jobs will be scarce and our merchants will probably raise the cost of their products. I ask that
please look into this very seriously on how it will affect us and our future generation. I feel and
believe that organic crops is no different from GMO in the usage of health food safety, but yet
somewhere, somehow and something will come up in the open of the wrongs on organic
processing. So therefore I oppose this initiative.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. KANSANA: I thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Dartagnon Bicoy, Jr.
MR. BICOY, JR.: Aloha, Council Chair and Council members. My name is Dartagnon Bicoy and I'm
here to speak in opposition of the Maui County GMO ban initiative. I believe that it is
fraudulent, misleading, and will have a devastating economic impact most especially on our
island of Molokai where agriculture is the primary source of sustenance and agriculture
companies provide the greatest number of jobs. The initiative aims to put a ban on the
production on GM products with little to no scientific reasoning until such a time that it can be
proven safe through scientific study. These products have already been proven safe through
numerous scientific studies by many highly respected scientific and health contentious
organizations. . . (inaudible).., food products are so bad, why are GM-based medical products
such as insulin exempt? Don't you think that the other, that other GM products undergo the
same type of scrutiny and study before introduced into the general public for consumption? It is
not fair and just to apply an initiative that is based on propaganda and fear rather than legitimate
scientific study. If enforced, the initiative will affect hundreds of employees and their families,
thousands of individuals, as well as the companies that they deal with. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. BICOY, JR.: Okay, say your name. Say your name.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . . (inaudible)...
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MR. BICOY, JR.: Say I speak for the trees.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Trees.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Sam Kaahanui.
MR. KAAHANUI: Aloha, everybody. My name is Samson Kaahanui and I am a Hawaiian born and
raised. I work for Mycogen Seeds and I support local farming and agriculture but I oppose this
bill. And on behalf of Mycogen Seeds and my family, mahalo for listening. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. One more, please, Ella.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Neil Poepoe.
MR. POEPOE: Aloha. My name is Neil Poepoe. I'm from Molokai. If you guys, if you folks shut
down this, our company the people of the company will be impacted and all the small business
will be impacted, so I oppose this bill. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for your testimony. We'll return to the Chambers.
Mark Bartel. Following Mr. Bartel would be Joe McClure.
MR. BARTEL: Good morning. My name's Mark Bartel. I'm representing myself as a concerned
citizen. I stand against the proposed initiative because I believe it is harmful to citizens of the
County who work for seed companies. In addition to the people who would be directly harmed
by the moratorium I also stand with the businesses who would have their bottom line affected by
stopping the operations of some of our larger employers in the County. The trickle-out effect of
each project by a company or each paycheck of an employee has a large effect on the community
and the businesses within the community. The economic principle is not to be discounted. I'm
not born and raised on Maui but I've been born and raised around agriculture. My passion is
figuring out how to help farmers solve their agronomic problems. Many of the solutions that
have been brought to the market are a result of the science and ultimately the products that are
demanded by farmers. Maui is in a unique position considering that the seed grown here
changes the lives of farmers around the world. The majority of my experience is in the Midwest.
Without the local operations here the products that seed companies deliver to the rest of the
world would not be possible. Without those products the affordable food that we enjoy today
would not be possible either. In addition to allowing farmers to produce affordable food the
science behind these products also allows farmers to produce adequate quantities of food on ever
shrinking agricultural land base with fewer resources. The more impressive of this progressive
farming is that fewer pesticides are used today than previously because of the breeding efforts of
the seed companies. There is a resistance to this progressive farming which is helping to meet
the nutritional demands of the world. There is also -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
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MR. BARTEL: --demand for products that are grown in an organic manner. I support both forms of
farming because I believe in a capitalistic society such as ours, demand should be met with
supply. There is room for both styles of operations to coexist on Maui. Both forms of farming
have been proven to be safe in many peer-reviewed studies. It is important to analyze the bulk of
the studies and literature that is available to governments and universities around the world and
not cherry-pick studies that fit a convenient agenda. Thank you for your time this morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Joe McClure. Following Mr. McClure will be
Florence Cuaresma.
MR. McCLURE: Thank you, Committee Chair Riki Hokama and members of the Policy Committee.
My name is Joe McClure, I'm the operations lead for Monsanto. I'm speaking as a citizen but
also as an employee of Monsanto. Grew up in agriculture all my life. I went to school for
computer science and agronomy. I reflected for many days what I would say if I got the chance
to testify and I've considered speaking about the benefits that genetically modified crops have
brought to the farmer and there are many great examples of this. I considered sharing some facts
and figures on the safety of technology in the products as well as how independent industry and
regulatory scientists and regulatory agencies overwhelming agree on this fact. I thought about
speaking about how researchers using this technology are making discoveries day in and day out
that will help solve complex and unique hunger, malnutrition, environmental and production
issues that may be slowed or stopped by what we do here in Maui. These are all great points to
consider but I really want to talk about today and my coworkers. I moved to Maui a little over
two.. .one and a half years ago for a unique career change as well as a beautiful place to raise my
family. Since then I've met a tremendous group of people who love Maui, love what they do,
and believe that they can and are taking part of improving lives of people around the world.
There're approximately 600 employees of Dow, Mycogen, and Monsanto in this County. Some
are Hawaiian, some are local, some are from the Philippines, while others come from around the
world.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. McCLURE: What everyone has in common is a dream for a better life, a better place to raise our
children, a better community to belong to, and a job that they believe in. I have that job that I
believe in and I'm surrounded by people who do as well. I urge you to consider how important
the role of agriculture is to you and how it will affect the future here in Maui County as well as
the rest of the world. I ask you to protect the livelihood of 600 families. I ask you to not support
this ban on GMOs and farming. Thank you for your consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Florence Cuaresma, and following her shall be
Amalia Quedding.
MS. CUARESMA: Good morning, Committee Chairman and members. I'm Florence Cuaresma. I'm
here today to oppose this bill. It's an emotional feeling but that's the reason why I'm here today
to continue to oppose this moratorium. I and my husband work in the same company together
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with my relatives and three other coworkers who are living in our house and help us pay our
mortgage. If Monsanto is closed, what happen to us and other families? We will suffer and it's
painful to everybody who will be affected. I'm thinking that many of us will become homeless
and it will hurt us because we are working so many years and in a second, I and my husband will
become jobless. Imagine hundreds of people may lose their job. I know that there's a lot of
companies here in Maui but it's not easy to apply, be hired, and start all over again. Also, it's
hard to find company like Monsanto that gives highest priority to safety of their employees and
it's very high. . . it's very good benefits. If you know about this company you will really
appreciate it, and we know that they're working in helping feed the world. I hope that this big
problem that we are facing now will be solved and this bill will not pass. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Amalia Quedding. Following her shall be Artemio Magaoay.
MS. QUEDDING: Good afternoon, Committee Chairman and Council members. My name is Amalia
Quedding. I work Monsanto Company along with my husband Danilo Quedding and son Dandy
Quedding. We are all opposed to this moratorium. My husband I have been with the company
for 8 years and my son for 13 years. We have not had any health issues caused by working at
Monsanto. I have worked for different companies, but Monsanto is by far the most generous to
its employees. I am here to ask that you please not approve this moratorium. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Artemio Magaoay, followed by May Ann Abo.
MR. MAGAOAY: Good morning, Committee Chairman and members of the Policy Committee. My
name is Artemio Magaoay. As of now, I'm already 73 years old and proud to say that I'm still
working with Monsanto Company for over ten years now as a field worker with the position as a
crew leader. I am a farmer, a very proud Monsanto farmer and there is nothing wrong with what
we are doing. But I am worried about the SHAKA movement's effort to shut down the farming
operation of the company wherein we are working. And as a member of the Citizens Against the
Maui County Farming Ban, I'm here again to stand up opposing the much-discussed GMO
moratorium initiative to be passed as a bill. Because if this be adopted the measure would ban
the cultivation of genetically engineered seed crops and have an extreme negative impact on
agriculture and the economy in Maui County. This will cause many people will lose their job
and our families will be affected. So I'm begging the whole County Council a kind
consideration on this. That's all and thank you so much again for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony today. May Aim Abo. Following Ms. Abo will be
Elizabeth Gamit.
MS. ABO: Good morning, Committee Chair Riki Hokama and members of the Policy Committee. My
name is May Ann Abo. I have worked for Monsanto for eight months. I have children ages two
and five years old. Personally I would love to have this company retained. Firstly, I've seen my
coworkers work here much longer than I have. I have seen and heard nothing but good
comments about Monsanto. This company has had positive effects on their lives as well as my
life. I know this company has turned their lives into something better. Secondly, in my short
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stay in this company I found my true friends other than my friends back in my hometown in the
Philippines. I must say it wasn't as hard as I expected to because I felt at home. This is where I
found my second family and I'm so glad and proud that I have become a part of this family.
Lastly, with Monsanto this is where I landed a job which I considered my source of living. I
finally realized my dreams of helping out my family here and back in my hometown in the
Philippines. I used to feel helpless but not anymore. I can provide -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. ABO: --for my family but should the SHAKA initiative is passed, I will lose my job, my second
family, and most of all my income. Thank you very much for this opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here. Let's see. Elizabeth Gamit, followed by Eugenia
Daguio.
MS. GAMIT: Good morning, Chair -_
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. GAMIT: --and Committee members. I'm Elizabeth Gamit. I work at Monsanto for almost six
years now and I'm proud to say that Monsanto is a great place to work. Also, Monsanto has
given us very good benefits, so if this bill is passed my family will be affected because I, my
husband and four other family members are working at Monsanto. If the company will close our
family will really have a hard time, so please don't pass this bill. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Eugenia Daguio, and she will be followed by William Juan.
MS. DAGUIO: Good afternoon, Committee Chair Riki Hokama and members of the Policy Committee.
I am Eugenia Daguio, five years now working at Monsanto Company. When I was still in the
Philippines I already heard good news about Monsanto from my father who retired in this
company. According to him Monsanto is one of the best companies where one can work for
because of their good benefits that an employee can have and the implementation of the PPE for
safety and the awareness of signs in every field before entering. I was challenged and inspired of
my father's words, that's why I applied and I thank God I'm hired. And I found out that all of
them are true and correct. For me, Monsanto now is my second family because I found joy and
contentment, especially it's a great help for us financially, that's why I oppose this bill and pray
to God that the operation of Monsanto will continue because this is where we look forward to
our future. Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify. God bless.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. William Juan. Following Mr. Juan will be Estelita Bolosan.
MR. JUAN: Good morning, Committee Chairman and members of the Committee. I am William Juan.
I've been working in Monsanto for almost seven years. Ever since I arrived here in Maui this is
the only company that I work for. Monsanto is a safe place to work. This is the place where you
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can find sharing of knowledge and caring with one another. We always talk about safety for
everyone, likewise to our family. I really appreciate working in Monsanto for having the best
benefits ever. It supports our needs for a living, especially the education of our children. If
Monsanto will stop its operation, what will happen to the next generation? That's all, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Estelita Bolosan, followed by Daniel Bolosan.
MS. BOLOSAN: Good morning, Chair and Members. I am Estelita Bolosan and I'm proud that I work
at Monsanto together with my husband. We are so thankful to God and to this company for
giving us ajob that we are able to help a poor family by giving a place to live in the Philippines.
We have also three children to support. If I and my husband will lose our job, our family and
those people in the Philippines that we are helping will really be affected. Also, how can we pay
our bills and buy food to put on our table? We will also lose our medical coverage, and I really
oppose this bill. We hope you won't pass it. Thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Daniel Bolosan, followed by Nelmar Ranchez.
MR. BOLOSAN: Good morning, Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. BOLOSAN: --and Council members alike. My name is Daniel Bolosan and I am very proud to
say that me and my wife are both working for Monsanto. I started working at Monsanto since
2005, and since then I've loved working with this company because Monsanto provides each
employee with their own personal protective equipment. Whenever the company sprays the corn
field they will notify us ahead of time so that those affected employees know what to do next.
Every morning each employee must check the central notification area to see if there is any
sprayed corn field. Each employee must check the spray sign in every field in which they are
assigned to work that day and sign in the black box. Chair and Council members, I remember
John F. Kennedy as one of our best president in this country and said these words, "Ask not what
your country can do for you; ask what you can do for your country."
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. BOLOSAN: President Kennedy is dead but his good influence did not die with him, reproducing
itself in the hearts of every American like you and me. Monsanto and other good companies are
loyal to this advice, feeding the whole world with good and healthy products. It is my hope and
my dreams that GMO goods will flourish like a beautiful flower. Thank you very much.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Nelmar Ranchez, to be followed by Cristeta
Augustin.
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MS. RANCHEZ: Good afternoon, Committee Chair and Council members. My name is Nelmar
Ranchez. I'm here today to talk about what we do at Monsanto. Every morning we meet for a
five-minute safety talk where we are reminded to work safely. After our safety talk we then go
through a stretching exercise before heading out to complete our assigned tasks. I really
appreciate the importance that Monsanto places on safety. I know that it is not out to harm its
employees, its neighbors, and our. . . or the communities. I hope that you will oppose this
moratorium to save our jobs. If the moratorium takes effect and Monsanto is forced to leave the
island we too will be forced to leave this beautiful island because it would then be too difficult to
afford the high cost of living. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Cristeta Augustin, followed by Virgin Edmalin.
MS. AUGUSTIN: Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. AUGUSTIN: Good morning, Committee Chair and Council members. My name is Cristeta
Augustin and I work for Monsanto and have been with the company for eight years. My family
relies on my husband and I for beneficial support and financial support by. . . and my husband was
also working at Monsanto. If the moratorium takes effect what will happen to our family? And
I'm not yet ready to stop working. I hope you can understand our situation and help us save our
job. Thank you for taking the time to hear my testimony. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Following Ms. Edmalin is Harry Hashimoto.
MS. EDMALIN: Good morning, Committee Chair Riki Hokama -CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. EDMALIN: --and members of the Policy Committee. My name is Virgin Edmalin. For 16 years I
have worked at Monsanto. Monsanto is the only company that I have worked for since I moved
to Hawaii from the Philippines. The company has given me opportunities not only to farm but to
see and meet other people in the community. My job at Monsanto consists of working in the
field. As a fleidworker I plant the corn seed. When the plant is about a foot tall I take a small
leaf sample to test for protein. When the corn starts to flower then I hand pollinate. Finally the
corn plant is ready to be hand harvested. I have performed the same tasks over and over for
16 years. And I'm here to let you know that I have not experienced medical conditions due to
working on the soil with GMO corn or pesticides. At Monsanto we are just farming, there is
nothing wrong with what we are doing. We have a strong safety culture, great benefits, and
wonderful people that I work with. But I am very worried about the SHAKA movement's efforts
to shut us down for no good reason. I am very proud to say that I work for Monsanto because it
has helped my family on Maui as well as my family in the Philippines. My son also works for
Monsanto.
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MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. EDMALIN: If Monsanto should shut down not only our families on Maui will be affected but also
our families back in the Philippines. Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. We'll have Mr. Hashimoto and then we'll break for lunch,
Members.
MR. HASHIMOTO: Chairman Hokama, members of the Policy Committee, my name is Harry
Hashimoto and although I work for Monsanto I'm speaking more for myself and of my feelings.
I come from a farming family that started with my great-grandfather many years ago. Back then
farming was all organic. It was a hard life, and how much a farm could produce was much less
than we can do today. These changes in farming techniques and technology over the years have
allowed our State and country to prosper and grow into what it is today. It took fewer farmers on
fewer acres to feed everyone else so people could do other things. Cities grew, other industries
flourished as food was abundant to all here in America. But things have changed, the world is a
much smaller place than it was 30 years ago. Today we can not only look at feeding America but
the whole world. And as the worldwide population continues to grow, the ability to feed
everyone with the technology of years ago is failing. Without GMO on the croplands that we
currently have it is estimated that we would be able to feed about 65 percent of today's
population. The GMO technology is one tool that farmers have. And the ability to spray fewer
pesticides and to apply less fertilizer and to still realize greater yields on less land is the direction
we need to head in. Although not planted here -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. HASHIMOTO: --the seeds we grow are planted across the country and around the world to
produce crops that are used to make many of the food and other products that you find. More
importantly it is used to grow more than can be done by conventional or organic means on the
same land. Better yet with GMO technology we can produce seeds that will grow in areas where
other seeds can't, and the people there can feed themselves. We are Hawaii, and in the spirit of
aloha shouldn't we do what we can to -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. HASHIMOTO: --help feed the world ohana? Let the people decide the fate of this bill. Let it go
to the ballot. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hashimoto. We are going to take a lunch break, Members. This
Committee shall stand in recess 'til 1:30 p.m. . . .(gavel). .
RECESS: 12:02 p.m.
RECONVENE: 1:34 p.m.
- 58 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 23, 2014

CHAIR HOKAMA: . (gavel). .. This meeting shall reconvene. We are continuing to take testimony
on item number Policy Item 78. We concluded before lunch with the Chambers, we shall check
with our District Offices. Hana Office, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Molokai?
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Leo Ramos.
MR. RAMOS: Hi. Aloha, Council members. Good afternoon. My name is Leo Ramos, a US resident
of Molokai and presently working in Mycogen for almost seven years. I'm worried because I
have two kids and family in the Philippines to support them. What would happen to me and my
family if I lose my job? Especially now I petition my parents in the Philippines to come in
Hawaii to have a better future. That is why I am here to oppose the initiative. And thank you
very much for your caring and understanding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Taylor Wright.
MS. WRIGHT: Aloha, Maui County Council. My name is Taylor Wright. I'm Hawaiian, a citizen of
Molokai, and a 2014 graduate of Kamehameha School. I am speaking on behalf of myself as an
individual and also as part of the future generation. I know how much this initiative will hurt
families and local businesses on Molokai. I don't want to see my own community struggling to
make ends meet. People think it's so easy for 300-plus people to lose their jobs and find new
ones. We really have to evaluate everything because this won't be easy at all. People aren't
thinking about how this will be a long-term effect. We need to get a full understanding of the
impacts to think about it. Thank you for listening to my testimony today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Brendan Williams.
MR. WILLIAMS: Good afternoon. This is Brendan Williams. I ask that you oppose this bill for both
personal and logical reasons. It would affect hundreds of jobs on Molokai. And it'll affect me
personally, friends, family. And we ask that you oppose this bill. Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Kawehi Homer.
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MR. HORNER: Hello, Maui County Council and Chair. My name is Kawehi Homer, I'm an employee
of Monsanto Molokai. I'm in opposition of this moratorium against the genetically modified
organisms. Yes, our jobs are at stake and many think we are selfishly thinking of ourselves, that
we would risk dangers, flying high just to make money. I'm here to say it's irrelevant, not true
and unfair to be placed in such a category of being greedy and selfish. I have a wife and four
growing youths and I along with everyone else would not take part in something that will
endanger my family. It is discriminatory towards our corporation and big seed industries. Facts
prove that GMO is safe. We respectfully engage our daily duties with safety first, and I ask
again that you consider opposing this bill. Personally our island will be hit more than meets the
eye. The ripple effect will be ongoing in a bad way because of fear and false accusations. Please
consider this, seed industries have been around for years and GMOs are proven to be safe.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Michelle Finley.
MS. FINLEY. Aloha, members of the Maui County Council. My name is Michelle Finley and I've
been living on Molokai for the past 4 years but I've been visiting here for about 22 years. I've
been working for Monsanto as the environment safety and health technician, and together with
employees from all levels of the company we maintain compliance with State, Federal. . . and
Federal regulations at our site here on Molokai, and the same is true at every site. The
agricultural industry has many regulations required by many government agencies which you are
already aware of and whose representatives you have already interviewed. There are numerous
reputable organizations and independent experts around the world that acknowledge the safety of
GMO crops. I support the accomplishments of science regarding GMOs for food, for feed, for
fiber, and for fuel. The GMO industry contributes to reducing poverty and hunger and improves
the quality of life in many countries around the world. Crop yields are increased using less
pesticides, using less land, there's less tilling. This prevents deforestation, protects biodiversity.
There are less CO2 emissions and all this means more affordable food and products made from
GMO seed. I am a public health professional with a Masters degree and over 15 years of health
and human rights experience and I am proud to work for a company of people who care about
others. They are good stewards of the land -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. FINLEY: --and I'm proud that they're collaborating with other experts and local people about food
security in many countries that don't have the food security that we have in the US. Here on
Molokai family economics is improved among the people who work for this industry or do
business with the industry. And I stand with the good, hard-working community of people on
Molokai and Maui. I'm against this moratorium on GMOs in Maui County. We should be
working together to use our best --
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MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. FINLEY: --resources for our industries -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. FINLEY: --to improve lives and maintain the land where we are. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Miles Luuloa.
MR. LUULOA: Aloha, Chair Hokama and the County Council members. My name is Miles Luuloa
and I represent Monsanto as well as myself and the family that I provide for. I strongly oppose
this bill of the temporary moratorium on the cultivation of GMOs and the pesticides used. I am a
Hawaiian born and raised here on Molokai. Although I wasn't a farmer growing up I did grow
up near a field site and have no negative health issue that's tied to pesticides or the dust from the
field. I know that growing up very near to a field and currently working in agriculture farming
with no health issues for 33 years and working in the wind, dust, and the cultivation of GMO
crops that a temporary moratorium is not needed to show proof. Again, generations and
generations are living proof. The antis always share health issues from around the world that
connect to pesticides. What I say is go and put a moratorium on them and check their farming
practices, I guarantee it won't be the same as ours. You know I've been a baseball player all my
life, I would always want to change my swing because of seeing professional players and how
they swing. I always was told why change something that works? Again, I oppose this bill
because the proof is throughout the ones who are most closest to its operations. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Likeke Schonely.
MR. SCHONELY: Aloha, Maui County Council. My name is Likeke Schonely and I am speaking as an
individual. It is obvious people from our community have so much things to question about
GMO and the effects, but tell me this, how many of these people are educated in this field? You
guys base facts off of what you hear making assumptions from what you hear from your friends
to seeing it with your own eyes, it's obviously two different things. And if this moratorium is
passed jobs will be lost. There aren't enough jobs here to provide income. It will create a
problem meaning we'll have to look for jobs, and that could possibly mean moving elsewhere.
People here who raise their families and chose to live here keeping Molokai, Molokai. And if
you say we should go to organic farming, farming does cost money, what is the source? I
strongly oppose this initiative. Thank you for taking the time to listen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Edwin Greenleaf.
MR. GREENLEAF: Aloha. My name is Edwin Greenleaf. I am here today as a native Hawaiian
resident of Molokai. I strongly oppose the moratorium. Mycogen has proven me with, provided
me with a stable and safe job for the past ten months. A stable job here on Molokai is hard to
come by. I have witnessed firsthand their intense safety program and feel that my safety is very
important to this company. Me along with many others will be once again facing the struggle of
living on our island of Molokai. Please do not pass this initiative. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Jose Avilla.
MR. AVILLA: Aloha. My name is Jose Avilla. I oppose this bill. Monsanto has provided with me a
job, stability, and medical. Ajob is hard to come by here on Molokai. All the people that work
for Monsanto here need this job. We need this job to provide for our families, school, medical,
and financial. So please consider all the jobs that are at risk if you pass this bill. My name is
Jose Avilla and I oppose this bill.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Moki Phillips.
MR. PHILLIPS: My name is Moses Phillips, I work for Mycogen for about a year. Hard to find job on
this island, but I oppose this bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Kyley Phillips.
MR. PHILLIPS: Good afternoon, Chairman Riki Hokama and Council members. My name is Kyley
Phillips, I'm a native Hawaiian and I have parents, grandparents, and great-grandparents who are
from Molokai born and raised in Hawaii. I am living over here on Molokai and I'm just recently
returned home and was blessed to get a callback to work for Mycogen. I'm here today to testify
on my opposition for the moratorium. We all must realize what the GMO, genetically
engineered organisms have to do with pollution. Is there any documents or facts or evidence
supporting the danger? And if so, how? Is GMO dangerous? I don't think so, 'cause pesticides
and the chemicals used can be without the necessary and proper safety training. Agriculture on a
wide scale depends on the practice of pesticides, herbicides, and fungicides, so why is the ban
targeting GMO? If this initiative is passed, Molokai and its residents will be devastated. Think
about it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Eliza Chang.
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MS. CHANG: Aloha, Council members. My name is Eliza Chang, born and raised on Molokai, and
I'm very proud to work for Monsanto. I believe that the chemicals we use today is not the cause
of any sickness that the people are saying today. It's in our family genes passed down from our
parents, our parent's parents, and so on. People should stop saying that we are evil and that
we're hurting the world, we're not monsters. They should be focusing on other issues that is
destroying our island, our families, and our children. We all need to stop, think, believe in the
truth and not to be a follower. I oppose the moratorium. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Barbara Lima.
MS. LIMA: Aloha, Council members. My name is Barbara Lima and I've been employed with
Monsanto for six years. I love my job. Without this job I wouldn't be able to pay for my bills or
feed my family. Monsanto is a global company and we're feeding the world. With this being
said I oppose the bill and hope you would consider it too. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Lydia Lalim.
MS. LALIM-KALUA: Aloha. My name is Lydia Lalim-Kalua. I work for Monsanto for almost
30 years. I love my job and I oppose this bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. One more, please, Ella.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Maxine Cabantin.
MS. CABANTIN: Good afternoon. My name is Maxine Cabantin, speaking from my heart. Working
for Monsanto for more than 15 years, learned good values and respect. By taking my job away
leaves me with nothing. Unemployment will sky high. Molokai is very much limited of job.
Where do I go from here if unemployment benefit will help for a short time? Land and the sea
will feed me but what about my bills and expense? Who will pay for them? Please have an
answer for me. So I ask of the Council members please think with your mind, listen with your
ears, open with your heart very wide, and make a good decision. I oppose the bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll return to the Chambers. We'll ask Jay Ellis to come forward.
Following Jay Ellis will be Tyler Meier.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Excuse me, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: May I request can we, you give the number for, of the testifier?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Mr. Ellis is 47.
COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
MR. ELLIS: Aloha, Chairman and Council members. My name is Jay Ellis. I'm a Monsanto employee
and a proud father of my eight-year-old son. My 86-year-old mother also lives here on Maui. I
do not have any immediate family members anywhere else but on Maui and I plan to stay here
and call Maui my home for the rest of my life. I love Maui, the land, and the people. I consider
myself an environmentalist, and I consider myself very health conscious in the areas of diet,
nutrition, and exercise. Both my father and my grandfather worked for the seed company that I
work for today. My father would take me along with him on trips visiting farmer after farmer. I
know specifically of the needs that farmers have to grow their crops to provide food for the
world's growing population. Biotechnology is a beneficial tool to farmers; it's beneficial to the
world and to you. We must use what we know. We cannot turn our backs on knowledge. I
mentioned that I consider myself a very health conscious person in the areas of diet, nutrition,
and exercise. Many youth on Maui know me as "coach". I was very surprised when I was in the
grocery store and for the first time in my youth was like coach, coach, and I didn't know he was
referring to me, and ever since I've volunteered for several years to be a AYSO coach for soccer
and Kihei Little League. The parents know that I'm a Monsanto employee. Every parent has
their turn when they are responsible to bring food after one of the games.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. ELLIS: When it's my turn I bring well-balanced, healthy meals that include both fresh fruit and
vegetables. I do not go out of my way to either find or avoid organic or conventional food.
Similarly, when my friends of my son have lunch with us, their parents know that when their
kids come home and they ask them for what they had to eat, their answer is going to be a
description of a very healthy meal starting with fresh fruits and vegetables. Something that I
value greatly is knowing that I'm a good role model for my son. I want him to have -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. ELLIS: --strong moral principles, integrity. I see other Monsanto employees making a positive
difference on our community, they are volunteering and donating their time. My son knows my
coworkers. My son looks in my eyes and knows that we go to work every day with the same
health environmental purposes that I have demonstrated to him at home and at work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MR. ELLIS: Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify in opposition to this bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Tyler Meier, to be followed by Brendon Velasco.
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MR. METER: Chair Hokama, Committee, good afternoon. My name is Tyler Meier and I'm here to
testify against the moratorium on GMO production here in Maui County as an individual and
also an employee of Monsanto. I'm against this initiative because it is based on false
information, scare tactics, and puts into question the credibility of agriculture industries,
scholars, agencies, and even myself. And why? Because a small amount of people are unable to
differentiate between real science-based facts and information, along with accusations of pseudoscience that fill Facebook and YouTube university about today's foods and where and how they
are produced. Perhaps if we asked a few of the following question to ourselves each day each of
us would take the appropriate time to learn why and how food comes to the tables or restaurants
that we eat each day. First, the American farmer feeds how many people? Roughly about 155
worldwide, up from 25 in 1960 due to increased breeding and also biotechnology. The top grain
produced in the US is corn. What is it used for? Livestock feed, biofuels, paper, paints, and
other household goods. What percentage of Hawaii's food are imported to the islands? Eighty
five to 90 percent. Many of that which comes from the mainland also contains biotech products.
What percentage of food products contain genetic engineering? The USDA says about 80
percent. What about documented cases of death or illness from biotechnology or food? GMO
crops have been consumed for over 17 years with no ill effects and there's not a single
documented case of illness or allergy from GMO crops. What does this mean? If you eat meat,
eat vegetables, eat at a restaurant, drive a car, wear clothing, write a letter, live on this island you
have benefitted in some form from GMO production at some point. And to me that's a very
important point. GMO crops have been extensively examined by every major science and food
safety authority in the US and abroad, including the European Union. These authorities which
include the National Academy of Sciences, American Association in [sic] Advancement of
Science, and American Medical Association have declared them to be safe as non-biotech crops -

MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. METER: --of the same species, both for food and also the environment. Thank you for the
opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Brendon Velasco. Following Mr. Velasco is Eleonor Elliott.
MR. VELASCO: Good afternoon, Committee Chair and Council members. My name is Brendon
Velasco, I'm 21 years old and have worked for Monsanto for 8 months. I enjoy my job as a
farmer whether it's working indoors or outdoors, and I am very thankful to have gained a
significant amount of agricultural-based knowledge while working here. My employer reminds
us the importance of safety in the workplace as well as giving back to the community. Last
month my family and I participated in the Relay for Life for the American Cancer Society. It
was a good experience for me seeing all of the different organizations and being part of
Monsanto's community outreach. As a proud Monsanto employee I'm worried that this GMO
moratorium if passed will significantly impact me and my family due to its financial
independence on Monsanto. Thank you for this opportunity to testify.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Eleonor Elliott, followed by Mario Gaggero.
MS. ELLIOTT: Good afternoon.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good afternoon.
MS. ELLIOTT: My name is Eleonor Elliott, I work in Monsanto for seven years.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can she speak into the mic, Mr. Chair?
MS. ELLIOTT: My husband worked for...
CHAIR HOKAMA: One second, yeah. We'll help you with the microphone. Thank you.
MS. ELLIOTT: Good afternoon. My name is Eleonor Elliott, I work for Monsanto for seven years. My
husband also worked for Monsanto for 19 years. My job at Monsanto consists of working in the
field and I'm also a driver. I enjoy my job as a farmer at Monsanto. The benefits package for me
and my family is also outstanding. The safety culture at work is also wonderful. As a driver, I
have the opportunity to go through hands-on training every three years through a program called
Driving Dynamics. Before we leave to our assigned job each morning, we are reminded of
staying safe. This is so important because at the end of the day we all want to go home to our
loved ones. As I said earlier, I am a farmer, a very proud Monsanto farmer and there is nothing
wrong with what we are doing. But I'm worried about the SHAKA movement's efforts to shut
down the farming operation in Kihei for no good reason. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mario Gaggero, followed by Santos Grimalde [sic].
MR. GAGGERO: Good afternoon, Chairman, Council members. My name is Mario Gaggero. I'm
here to testify against this initiative. I grew up in a farm with other four siblings in the same land
that my father and my grandfather did growing food for other people in the cities. I am an
Agronomist, I have a Masters Degree in plant breeding from the University of Minnesota, a
father of two Maui girls, and a proud Monsanto employee that .eat GMO, eat organic food, and
live down the road of our Kihei operation in North Kihei. I have been working in Monsanto for
eight years right here in Hawaii. It's been by far the best job I ever had. The work I do matters,
it's important. The safety culture is outstanding. The culture of giving of our people is
remarkable. We contribute over 2,500 hours annually to this community. We do this work
around the world. To 10 percent of the work that my group does is developing drought-resistant
varieties for the poorest of the poorest, the farmers from Africa. I'm really proud of that and
Monsanto gives that technology for free. The Maui initiative to ban GMO farmer is dangerous,
irresponsible, poorly written. It's just plain bad legislation based on misinformation. Don't
bring ideological warfare to our communities. As a farmer, as a scientist, as a father I bring the
best of me to my workplace to deliver the best genetics to make every inch of land count and
produce the best in the most sustainable way.
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MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. GAGGERO: Please seek the truth before sending my family and 600 to unemployment line.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Santos Grimalde [sic], followed by Erene O'Connor.
MR. GRIMALDO: Good afternoon, Maui County Council. I want to express some experiences for
working with a great company. During most of my life my parents wanted to provide a better
life for our family than they had when they were growing up which is every parent's dreams.
My parents came to the US , farming became a part of life and we migrated to many states,
worked with many different companies and contractors until we found a company to work for, as
locals say an ohana family. My parents worked for Monsanto for 20 years and have no health
problems, and I've been working in agriculture and with Monsanto for more or less 15 years
without any health concerns. In Iowa I experienced most, many of the benefits the company has
given to many families in their work and personal lives. Monsanto has helped many families by
providing them a safe and great workplace and a home to stay during the working months when
families migrate to Iowa. Monsanto also provides access to medical benefits by supporting
county and migrant clinics that provide medical screenings to families in need that have no
medical benefits. Monsanto members actively participate in community programs and
fundraisers. To many these kinds of help and support might not be much but for migrant families
who travel 1,200 miles to provide for their families -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. GRIMALDO: --it's a great benefit. Monsanto is an ohana for many families here in Maui and
other places. It's not just a name for the company but also the name of our family. Management
and staff members work with each other to create a safe workplace by training and having safety
talks, morning stretches to avoid injuries before they work, off the job safety programs for health
benefits.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. GRIMALDO: With this in mind, if GMO products were not proven or not safe would you think
we would put our families at risk?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MR. GRIMALDO: Thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify against the bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Would you please state your name for the record, Mr. Grimalde [sic].
MR. GRIMALDO: My name's Santos Grimaldo.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you so much for your testimony. Erene O'Connor, please, to be followed
by Noah Hamamura.
MS. O'CONNOR: Good afternoon, Maui County Council members. Hi, I'm Erene O'Connor. I'm
here today not because I'm working for Monsanto company, I'm here of my own free will but
support Monsanto in County of Maui as well as the farmers in the County. I don't support the
petition under the discussion today. And I do not think it is appropriate to have the public vote
on this petition objectives built on scare tactics and false accusations. I'm very proud to work for
Monsanto for nearly 17 years now. I really like working for Monsanto Company. They provide
good benefits for all the workers and for my family too. I love my job not because I have a job
but I know Monsanto is a great place to work and what we're doing is safe. I said safe because
Monsanto cares for their workers and for all the people of Maui County and around the world.
Monsanto is an OSHA Star Site due to their high standard of safety. I have seen that during my
time working for them here in Maui. My family and I own a farm in Kula where we produce a
flowering nursery crop. I like farming, it's fun, and I'm very thankful for all the hard work of all
farmers in Maui County including Monsanto. I believe there's no need for the County oversight
of either GMO production or pesticide use. Both of these are already regulated in the Federal
and State level. Thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Noah Hamamura, to be followed by Aubrey Bumatay.
MR. HAMAMURA: Good afternoon, Chairman, members of the Council. My name is Noah
Hamamura and I am an employee of Monsanto. I've been working there for about eight months
now. I was born and raised Upcountry, Maui. I graduated from King Kekaulike High School
and I went on to get my Bachelors degree in art from UH Manoa. As you can imagine with an
art degree I found it a little hard to find a job after I graduated, so I had, I acquired a small
amount of debt, around $11,000. And for about four months I was just trying to get by, I
was.. .with part-time jobs basically making under $400 a month. And I had plans that I was
really hoping would come to fruition that I really had start to let go at this point. But after I
applied for Monsanto and was accepted, a lot of that opportunity came back, and so I felt that
this job with Monsanto really enabled a future for me that I didn't believe would happen
anymore. So I believe that I'm very fortunate to have a job with Monsanto, and I see.. .1 don't
feel that my health or the public's health is in any danger for the work that we're doing.
MS. NAKATA: One minute and 30 seconds.
MR. HAMAMURA: And I believe that what's really unethical is how we can present an issue that is,
one that is such as good versus evil, I don't really think that that would create anything besides
misunderstanding. And so for that fact I strongly oppose this moratorium. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Aubrey Bumatay, followed by Jacquelyn Stewman.
MS. BUMATAY: Aloha, Council Chair and County Council members. My name is Aubrey Bumatay, I
work for Monsanto and I oppose this initiative. At the last Council meeting I was asked a couple
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questions by the SHAKA movement members and I wanted to address them here. No, Monsanto
did not write my testimony for me. I am also here of my own free will, and also there are birds
at Monsanto, not only that, deers, bees, cane spiders, wasps, even wild pigs. When I was invited
to attend the first County Council meeting I was super excited, excited to finally hear what the
SHAKA movement leaders and members had to say. Surely it had to have some substance, how
else would they get such a following without any tangible evidence? I'm sad to say I was greatly
disappointed. I sat through hours listening to talk about chemical cocktails, fugitive dust, Agent
Orange, and fable tales of some lady growing corn silk in her throat. I don't buy any of it. Stop
marketing fear and start showing us some scientific proof. The fear of GMOs promoted
discrimination and hate or promotes, sorry, discrimination that I have experienced firsthand. I
have been denied housing on the North Shore around Haiku area because of where I work. And I
quote one guy "I do not want your blood money." All because I work for Monsanto. I have been
threatened, belittled, accused of murder because I work for Monsanto. If we're talking about
centipedes I have a kill-on-sight policy, so yes.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. BUMATAY: I have lost friends over the anti-GMO movement and also have been socially
outcasted in some places. I have to lie to people at certain places I go to, especially music
festivals when I'm asked where I work. You could understand why. This initiative promotes
segregation in our community and it's not right. I strongly oppose this initiative because of this.
Thank you, Council members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Jacquelyn Stewman, followed by Deborah Hollomon.
MS. STEWMAN: Good afternoon.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good afternoon.
MS. STEWMAN: I'm a North Kihei resident living in the subdivision off of Kaiwahine approximately
6,000 feet according to Google Earth from one of the Monsanto seed corporation research and
development facilities on Maui. Monsanto boasts on its website that Hawaii's climate has the
perfect conditions to basically pump out research and development pipeline projects all year
long. It also describes pipeline projects as brand-new concepts in discovery that may not be
commercially available to farmers for more than a decade. Okay, so that's ten years of research
that hasn't shown any health hazards because there is no evidence at that time to show. The
types of experimental designs and concepts that they're pushing through have no evidence that it
poses a threat because there haven't, it hasn't had enough time, you know. So after moving so
close I started researching, looking for any kind of public data or information about permits, and
I could find nothing except on the Hawaii Environmental Warehouse Data website learned that
the Mokulele farm has an expired NPDES permit under the Clean Water Act. This hasn't been
updated on the website, that's very concerning.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
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MS. STEWMAN: But there is scientific research. If you circumvent the human aspect of it and take a
look at our watersheds which are the lifeblood of a small island or any ecosystem. I would like
to cite from the land use, macro algae and the tumor forming disease in marine turtles which
showed that Maui's.. .specifically the 3.75 miles of North Kihei had the highest incidents of
diseases -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. STEWMAN: --in marine turtles and tumors. And if you pull up a Google Earth picture that would
show you that those two facilities are well within the 3.75 miles that are affecting and causing
diseases and herpes virus in our marine life. So thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Deborah Hollomon, please, to be followed by
Courtney Bruch.
MS. BRUCH: Bruch.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Bruch.
MS. HOLLOMON: Aloha, Council. My name is Deborah Hollomon and I am in support of the GMO
moratorium. Hawaii has been my home for seven years and as a US Coast Guard licensed
captain I've worked in the sailing charter industry for that duration. I come in contact with
hundreds of tourists on a daily basis and one of the questions I am most frequently asked is what
is it like to live in paradise? I tell them it is a paradise paradox, exquisite natural beauty and yet
always a battle to preserve it. I recognize the surprise and dismay in their eyes as I explain that
biotech giant Monsanto uses our pristine, tropical island as an open-air testing facility for their
genetically engineered crops and herbicides. I see their jaws drop hearing these companies come
here to strip and sterilize the soil, grow experimental plants that have the potential to cross
pollinate, and apply undisclosed and essentially unregulated amounts, types, and combinations of
highly toxic chemicals which then taint the land, poison the air, and pollute the water, damage
our reefs. The next question is always why? Why do we not take better care of our paradise?
We are not here appealing to you to condemn this company nor this industry, we are asking you
to please take better care of Maui. Monsanto assures us their practices are safe, then we ask
them what then is the problem with a temporary moratorium until we can see for ourselves? The
consequences of this controversial technology are far too great not to exercise absolute caution.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. HOLLOMON: Our duty to this ama, to our keiki, and to ourselves is to cultivate and maintain an
island rich in culture and biodiversity that can support bountiful, sustainable agriculture, a
thriving local economy, and a genuine ecotourism industry. This simply is not possible in the
current paradigm. I am sympathetic to the people who are concerned about the loss of their jobs
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but there is no shortage of the need of agricultural workers growing actual food crops for our
community I am sure. I believe there is more cause -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. HOLLOMON: --for concern for the potential loses we will encounter if we continue to allow this
island to be exploited solely for the profit of a corporation. Each one of you has been elected by
us the citizens of Maui to make just and principle decisions in our best interest that reflect the
whole of the community not just the employees of one company. I stand here today to tell you
the citizens of Maui have made it quite clear what we want is a GMO moratorium.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Courtney Bruch, followed by Ann Pitcaithley.
MS. BRUCH: Aloha. There's plenty of scientific evidence that GMOs and pesticides used in their
production are dangerous to humans and environment. It is very sad and shameful that
Monsanto and Mycogen pretend this evidence is moot. It is all our kuleana to protect and
nourish our home for the present and future generations. It is time for Maui nui to fully focus on
natural farming practices providing safe working environments, growing healthy food that
enriches people's environment. Monsanto and Mycogen are using fear of job loss to scare their
employees. These companies cultivate plenty of non-GMO crops they can grow in Maui County
while this temporary moratorium is enacted and studies conducted to evaluate the safety of GMO
crop production. Monsanto is a multibillion dollar company. If they truly care for their
employees they will assure no jobs will be lost, they can certainly afford it. These same tactics
are used by corporations to exploit indigenous peoples and environments all over the world.
Scientific studies conducted Sherbrooke University hospitals in Canada, research from Canada,
the first of its kind successfully identified the presence of pesticides associated with GM foods in
maternal, fetal, and non-pregnant women's blood. They also found the presence of Monsanto's
Bt toxin. The study was published in the journal Reproductive Toxicology in 2011. Given the
potential toxicity of these environmental pollutants and the fragility of the fetus, more studies are
needed, particularly those using the placental transfer approach. Those are in quotes. The study
used blood samples from 30 pregnant women and 30 non-pregnant women. The study pointed
out that the fetus is considered to be highly -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. BRUCH: --susceptible to the adverse effects of xenobiotics which are foreign chemical substances
found within an organism that is not naturally produced. This is why the study emphasizes that
knowing more about GMOs is crucial because environmental agents could disrupt biological
events that are required to ensure normal growth and development. It is the Council's job to
protect us. Please vote in support of the moratorium for the present and future generations.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Ann Pitcaithley. I'm sorry if I'm mispronouncing
your name. And she'll be followed by Dusty Alderks.
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MS. PITCAITHLEY: Hi. I'm Ann Pitcaithley.
CHAIR HOKAMA: State your name. Thank you.
MS. PITCAITHLEY: Aloha, Council Chair and Council members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, can you speak in the microphone?
MS. PITCAITHLEY: Oh, can you hear me now? Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. PITCAITHLEY: My name is Ann Pitcaithley. I'm in favor of the moratorium. I'm 1 of more than
20,000 people who signed the petition. I want to say that chemical cocktail mixtures from GM
pesticides, herbicides, and fungicides that are now occurring in increased use with GM crops and
seed crops being grown here in Maui County are potentially disastrous to our island and
everything that is Hawaiian. As Council members, are you privy to information that the public is
not? Please show us the comprehensive tests that determine that every variable has been
considered and that they are proven to be safe. And I'm referring to independent, third-party
scientific studies that, not those exclusively conducted by Monsanto or funded by Monsanto.
How can we approve, how can we go forward with these practices? How can you approve them
without knowing the health and safety? There are people all over who are testing positive for
glyphosate at levels of contamination equal to or higher than GM workers and not using, that are
not using, who are not using protective gear. Chemical drift carried into the community...
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. PITCAITHLEY: Oh. The drift of chemicals carried into the community by winds can be smelled
all over Kihei and Molokai. A bubblegum scent has been added to the chemicals to mask the
odor. Are we going to pretend that there's some sort of acceptable level of exposure? Maui
County or even the State does not have the proper testing equipment at this time. I feel no level
of chemical exposure is acceptable.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. PITCAITHLEY: None.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. After Dusty Alderks we'll hit the District Offices.
MR. ALDERKS: Good afternoon, Council members. Thank you for the opportunity to testify today.
My name is Dusty Alderks, I am a proud Monsanto employee here on Maui testifying on my
own behalf in opposition to this bill. In the early 1900s, 40 percent of the US population was
involved in farming. Today that number is less than 2 percent. Over the last century farm
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practices have become increasingly more efficient to meet the demand of a growing population.
People living in the US have the fortune of spending only 8 percent of their disposable income
on food, the lowest in the world. In developing countries that number rises to 40 to 50 percent.
One of the main reasons we're able to enjoy the low cost of food is the advent of biotechnology
in agriculture. Biotech has allowed farmers to produce more food on less land with fewer
resources while conserving the environment. This technology has also allowed farmers to use
safer and fewer pesticides on their crops while increasing crop yields, a win for the farmer and
the environment. Most people have a grasp at how far we've come in the last 50 years in regards
to technology advancements in both medicine and electronics. Most everyone has access to
antibiotics when they are sick, and computers and smart phones are practically in every
household. What most people don't understand outside those involved in agriculture is the
dramatic improvements that have been made in agricultural technologies including
biotechnology. People are willing to accept progress in almost every other facet of life except
agriculture. There are some voices that say agriculture should be 100 percent organically
produced. That would be moving back in time, not forward. It would take much more land and
resources to produce the same amount of food as conventionally than biotech-produced -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. ALDERKS: --crops. I believe all three systems can coexist, but to feed the projected 2 billion
people that will be added to the planet over the next 35 years will take much more than all
farmers switching to an outdated and inefficient farming practice. We need to accept the
progress of agriculture. As farmers are continuously burdened with the difficult task of
producing more food on less land with fewer resources, biotechnology serves as a key tool to
meet this daunting goal. To take the essential, this essential technology -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. ALDERKS: --away from farmers because of unfounded and sensationalized fears would be a
tragedy. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Hana District, anyone wishing to provide
testimony? All right. Ms. Lono, anyone wishing to provide testimony? We'll go to Lanai.
Ms. Fernandez.
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai?
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Florinda Barrett.
MS. BARRETT: Good afternoon, County Council members. My name is Florinda Barrett. I have
worked at Monsanto for almost a year. It has given me the opportunity to create a great life on
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this island. I love my job and I'm here to say that I oppose this bill. Thank you very much for
your time. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Elsie Senica.
MS. SENICA: Good afternoon, Chair Hokama and all Council members. My name is Elsie Senica.
I'm an employee of Mycogen Seeds Molokai. I'm here again to oppose the bill banning GMO
operation. I love my job because this job provides all my family living and expenses. I don't
want to lose my job because if I lose my job I'm not the only one affected but also my family in
the Philippines. I don't want to lose my job also because I get hard time to pay all my bills,
especially to my medical expenses. That's why I strongly oppose the bill. Thank you -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. SENICA: --and have a good day.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Clayton Withers.
MR. WITHERS: Aloha, Maui County Council. My name is Clayton Withers. I'm a resident of
Molokai, an employee of Mycogen Seeds for almost two years. I strongly oppose this bill for a
number of reasons and here's a few. First, if this bill was to pass a lot of people would be
affected, not just here on the island that we call home but it would be felt around the globe.
Without jobs the families now unemployed would have to seek income elsewhere and we all
know that jobs here on Molokai is limited. In addition, I have a family of three and I am the only
one employed, but before I got this job it was a struggle. In conclusion, I feel that if this was, if
this passes we will be forced to move away from friends and family so that we can provide for
our family. Thanks for your time and concerns. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Shauna Kaahanui.
MS. KAAHANUI: Aloha, Maui County Council. My name is Shauna Pule Kaahanui. I am a citizen of
Molokai employed by Mycogen Seeds. I oppose this bill because my father and I as well as
many others will lose our job. Plain and simple, all you big time taxpayers should support the
families that won't have a job. If this bill passes all hell will break loose. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Imua Mawae.
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MR. MAWAE: Good afternoon, Maui County Council. My name is Imua Mawae and I started this
morning with a beautiful, typed-out paper but after listening to those people about anti-GMO,
they don't know what they talking about. This is what it is. Mycogen and Monsanto is not doing
anything wrong. I would never put my life or my family's life in danger. These companies are
helping us live a healthy life, helping us be safe, and you know what to those SHAKA guys, if
you guys like go anti-GMO then go but go park your cars and ride a horse. Aloha.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Dexter Candelario.
MR. CANDELARIO: Aloha, Council members. My name is Dexter Candelario. I oppose this bill. I
am here today to testify as an individual, a Molokai resident, and in opposition to this initiative
that wants to put a moratorium on this cultivation of GE products. I have been employed at
Mycogen Seeds for the last five and a half years and I have witnessed the highest standards of
safety in all my years of working. I know there are strict Federal and State regulations for all
operations on the farm and continuously training even on routine procedures. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Felipe Ragonton.
MR. RAGONTON: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman. My name is Felipe Ragonton. I'm 75 years old. I
work in Monsanto Molokai in the fields. I am here today to oppose the bill. I support
agriculture. Thank you very much. Salamat p0.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Alex Mangayayam.
MR. MANGAYAYAM: Good afternoon, Maui County Council. My name is Alex Mangayayam,
resident here in Molokai for 34 years. I am here to testify on behalf of my family and also my
job. My wife and I have been working at Monsanto Molokai for 8 years and 16 years
respectively. I oppose this bill because the negative impact affected my job, my family, and also
others. . . (inaudible).., here in Molokai. Otherwise I'm looking forward that the Maui County
Council will do the best decision about this issue. Again my name is Alex Mangayayam and
thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Aristotle Oamil.
MR. OAMIL: Good afternoon, member of the board. I'm Aristotle Oamil. I have three kids and only
one wife. I'm a resident in Molokai. I feel proud to go work in Monsanto as a fertilizer
applicator for eight years. Since then no more threat on my health yet so I'm here again to testify
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that I strongly oppose GMO crops moratorium bill. Thank you for this kind consideration.
Aloha and mabuhay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Felix Gasmen.
MR. GASMEN: Good afternoon, Councilmen and Councilwomen. My name is Felix Gasmen, resident
since 1970. I work Monsanto . . . (inaudible)... Monsanto 35 years. My whole family was an
immigrant from the Philippines in 1979. Since then I supported and feed my seven children and
wife by working double, triple job. One of them is Hawaiian research. When Monsanto took
I am now a full-time worker
over which hire 100 workers. With my. . . (inaudible). . . and
there in Monsanto. It's on our sake where you can work and earn well paid hourly basis.
and nonprofit
Monsanto is.. . (inaudible). . . giving job to the community and it's helped
organizations, especially school and college. Our children the future generation enroll to gain
knowledge and instill from high school up to college. Monsanto instill in the mind of the youth
harder and higher education using the hard, large amount of scholarship money to the well
deserved student to go college. At the end of the school year, Monsanto give those grant or
scholarship to the head or the principal of that school and give those amount of the grant for the
student until he finish the degree he/she choose to take.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. GASMEN: We need jobs like Monsanto.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ella.
MR. GASMEN: Let us work and be with the Monsanto. It is a great help for all of us. They give
hospitalization, vision, dental, and others. They give special grant.. . (inaudible)...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for your testimony. Ella.
MR. GASMEN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Christina Schonely.
MS. SCHONELY: Aloha, County Council members. My name is Christina Schonely. I am here today
to testify in opposition of the proposed moratorium. I feel this initiative contains false facts and
the extreme effects have been overlooked. Not only will the 300-plus employees and their
families be affected but the entire population and workforce of Maui County, especially on
Molokai. If this moratorium is put into law the island of Molokai will be drastically affected
economically. I've been an employed permanent citizen of Molokai. I refuse to have the voices
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of Maui residents speak for me. What other opportunities can live up to the ones that our seed
companies and the ag businesses provide? What, will there be stability if this moratorium is
passed? Please take all issues into consideration before allowing this moratorium to be enabled.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Sauna Victorino.
MS. VICTORINO: Aloha. My name is Sauna Victorino. I had a paper today to discuss my feelings
towards this moratorium but I just going speak from my heart. We oppose this initiative. It's
basically wrong. It's going to be causing a catastrophe to the island. The whole epidemic try
take away people's jobs. You know it's our lifestyle, it's our livelihoods. Let Molokai take care
of Molokai, Maui take care Maui, Lanai take care Lanai. We do it over our bad selves, we can
do it all over again. It's not harmful. There's no scientific study stating it's harmful. Show us
facts, not myths. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Vilma Guillermo.
MS. GUILLERMO: Good afternoon, everyone. My name is Wendy Vilma Guillermo, one of the
employees of Mycogen Seeds Molokai. I came here today to oppose the bill of banning GM
operation. Banning GM operations will shut down Mycogen Seeds and Monsanto, the two
companies that provide jobs to many people on the island. I strongly oppose this bill because of
the negative impact that could happen. Many people will suffer from losing their job and
struggle finding a job because of Molokai's lack of job opportunities. I'm afraid to lose my job
because I have four kids that I'm supporting and one of them . . (inaudible). . . with college
expenses. Again, I oppose the GMO moratorium initiative. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Jose Esteban. . . oh, Josie, sorry. Josie Esteban.
MS. ESTEBAN: Respected Council members, good afternoon. My name is Josie Esteban. I've been
seeds, harvest hybrid seeds, and presently
working in the corn fields since 1994. I work
working at Mycogen Seeds. I love working in the corn fields, it is a part of my life and my
family. So I'm here to humbly ask for your help to support the seed industry and the
hardworking farmers in Maui County, especially here in Molokai by opposing the GE
moratorium. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: One more, please.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Flordelina Ventura.
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MS. VENTURA: Good afternoon, everyone. I'm Flordelina Ventura, working at Mycogen Seeds
Molokai. I'm here today to oppose the bill of stopping GM operations. I strongly oppose this
bill because many people struggle from losing their job, especially people who have family like
me. My family's source of income is coming from Mycogen Seeds and I don't know where else
to work since Molokai has lack of job opportunities. Again, I oppose this bill. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll return to the Chambers at this time. We'll start with Sheina
Tumacder, T-U-M-A-C-D-E-R, to be followed by Judson Laird.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What number are we on?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sixty-one. Sixty-one.
MS. TUMACDER: Good afternoon, Committee Chair Riki Hokama and members of the Policy
Committee. My name is Sheina Tumacder. For my family Monsanto is a household name.
Monsanto is the only company that my family has worked for since moving to Hawaii from the
Philippines. It started out with my late father and my mom in 1995. My parents worked hard
every day and saved their hard earned wages from Monsanto and slowly brought their children to
Hawaii. Today my three brothers, two sisters, my brother-in-law, my nephew, and me all work
for Monsanto. My job at Monsanto varies from working in the field, to shipping corn seeds,
driving, attending safety trainings, and even learning to use different computer programs. I have
been blessed and also my family with the many opportunities working for Monsanto. And I am
here to let you know that we have not experienced medical condition due to the working on the
soil, with GMO corn, and pesticides. At Monsanto we are farmers, there is nothing wrong with
what we are doing. I am very proud to say that my family works for Monsanto. It has helped
my family come together make a life on Maui. But I am very worried about the SHAKA
movement's efforts to shut down Monsanto for no good reasons. If Monsanto shut down, many
families like mine will be affected. Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Judson Laird, followed by Gabriella Moline.
MR. LAIRD: Good afternoon, Chair and Council. Thank you for the opportunity to talk. My name's
Judson Laird and I'm opposed to this bill and this moratorium on GE crops. I'm very, very
proud of the work that I do, and I'm proud to work for Monsanto. I feel like that I can make a
difference in this world if I continue doing what I am. It saddens me sometimes when.. .1 also
support all kinds of agriculture, including biotechnology and organics. I'm accused often of
harming our planet and it saddens me. I'm asked to only support organic farming. And it
saddens me because people who don't farm they don't realize what this world would be like if
we go back to the way we used to farm hundreds of years ago. We live in a culture that doesn't
really comprehend the widespread famine that existed before tools such as technology were used
to combat that famine worldwide. And the first steps of this have been. . . the first steps towards
addressing world hunger has been the use of pesticides and herbicides. We have to use these
-78-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 23, 2014

tools to eliminate a sudden explosion of a pest that can destroy an entire crop. All farmers know
this from firsthand experience. If a farmer doesn't pay close attention to the pest populations he
or she can lose an entire crop. And farmers don't get paid every two weeks but every season.
We are now moving into a direction where far less pesticides are being used, and what people
don't realize is that compared to 30 years ago we now live in a world where biotechnology has
helped reduce famine and pesticide use. If we as farmers are going to'tontinue to provide -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. LAIRD: --for an ever growing future population we have to include biotechnology as a tool to help
us do so. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Gabriella Moline, followed by Patrick Simmons.
MS. MOLINE: Aloha, Chairman. Aloha, Council members. My name is Gabriella Moline and I'm
here today because I feel that it is my kuleana, my responsibility to speak up in front of you. I'm
a malihini, I was not born on Maui, but I traveled all around the world to find a place that I can
call my home now. I deeply immersed myself into the Hawaiian culture and I started to study
hula and I'm a proud member of a halau where we are taught according to the Hawaiian tradition
that we have the kuleana to malama this place, to care for this land, and to leave the environment
better than we found it. The practices of the GMO producing manufacturers and their pesticides
testing on Maui are not only questionable and I don't have to go into details, we have heard
enough. But by now there is enough evidence that it is harming us, our keiki, and last but not
least our beloved land, a land that we are supposed to take care of My question is I'm listening
all morning and I'm hearing an issue discussed about job loss. I see that the issue is completely
twisted around and that people are afraid to lose their jobs. That's not what this is about, it is
simply about making Monsanto prove to us that what they do is safe. It's very simple. If we
cannot do anything about it now, if we cannot prevent what is going on -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. MOLINE: --our entire generation has failed. I don't know how we would explain to our children
that this land was taken from the Hawaiians again. That is when the land is damaged beyond
repair and that we were unable to stop it again. Nobody would believe that we say we didn't
know because all the information of all the effects of Monsanto's practices are available to
everyone who wants -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. MOLINE: --know. So I hope that everyone is very aware of their kuleana to protect this land, and
that's all we are asking for. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Patrick Simmons, followed by Stephen Beidner.
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MR. SIMMONS: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Council. My name is Patrick Simmons, 23 years old. I'm an
organic farmer, a musician, and I try to spread the words.. .1 try to spread messages about what I
do through my music. But today I want to discuss some numbers that I was researching recently
about the tourism industry in Hawaii. And I learned recently that in the month of March 2014
around 215,000 visitors came to the island that month. And around 30 percent of those were
first-time visitors. And around 100,000 of them stayed in hotels near the beach. And I can tell
you this that most of those people probably want to go snorkeling and see some really beautiful
reef. And a lot of the reef today that we see in the islands is diminishing. And I surf every day
and I dive and I see the reef and there's really only a few spots that there's actually pristine reef
on the island. And from what I know about ecology because I have a degree in ecology, when it
rains, a lot of sediment drifts downstream. And when we had that big rain this weekend get
choke brown water out by Maliko, you know, and Hookipa. And when pesticides, we all. . . we
say the pesticides are safe, you know, but when they go into the ocean from runoff they hurt the
reef. I mean and if you don't have reef tourists are not going to want to come and snorkel and
see no reef. So I think there's like.. .1 think, I did the math on that and I found that the 2012
Maui visitor expenditures were around 3 billion, over $3 billion just from tourists here. And if
we want to keep the tourist industry alive we need to protect our island and keep it clean so it's
the paradise -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. SIMMONS: --that they want to come and visit and see healthy and thriving, not poisoned and
diminishing. So I strongly support the moratorium. And we're not trying to ban GMOs, we
want them to prove that it's safe so that they can continue if it's safe. And if it's not then they
can stop. And it's, you know, I think to have the, they want a have a right to have a job to poison
the earth and the people around. And that's just not pono to me, so I highly suggest you support
this moratorium. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Stephen Beidner, to be followed by Beau Hawkes.
MR. BEIDNER: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman. My name is Stephen Beidner and I'm here to
enthusiastically support the proposed GMO moratorium. It seems to me that the primary
responsibility of this County Council, of any city council or a county board of supervisors is to
protect the health and safety of its citizens. After listening to much of the testimony and doing
my own research, to me it seems evident that GMO farming is dangerous anywhere, but certainly
it is not compatible here on Maui, in Maui County where we are in close proximity to where
people live, where our families live, where visitors come to play and to share our environment,
and where we have the responsibility to protect the environment for itself and for future
generations. However, what we're talking about today is just a moratorium so we can all make
sure that we find out what the facts are really about. And if there is a chance, if there's any
chance that GMO farming is a detriment to our health and safety for the residents and visitors of
Maui County, let's enact a moratorium. Let's not gamble with our health and with our lives. As
to Monsanto and what we can believe about what they have to say, let me relate to you about
what happened recently --80-
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MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. BEIDNER: --in California with a very moderate GMO labeling initiative. Initially the initiative
was polling very positively, and Monsanto and the GMO folks were worried so they hired an ad
agency and they had unlimited amounts of money essentially, and the ad agency decided they
needed to come up with a figure that would scare people about how much money they were
going to have spend. So they literally pulled this figure out of the air, a figure that -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. BEIDNER: --would be, not sound like it was too much but also scare people, it was $4,000 and the
initiative went down, something that was popular but it scared people. So then let's not let them
scare us again here on Maui County. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Beau Hawkes, to be followed by Tara Grace.
MR. HAWKES: Aloha, everybody. I hear a lot of people speak on one of the symptoms that we're all
going through here in Maui and I'd like to focus on maybe what the underlying issue is. And I'm
going to start with the reading of the Declaration of Independence. When in the course of human
events, it becomes necessary for one people to dissolve the political bands which have connected
them with another, and to assume among the powers of the earth, the separate and equal station
to which the laws of nature and of nature's God entitle them, a decent respect to the opinions of
mankind requires that they should declare the causes which impel them to the separation. We
hold these truths to be self-evident, that all men are created equal, that they are endowed by their
Creator with certain unalienable rights, that among these are life, liberty, and the pursuit of
happiness. That to secure these rights, governments are instituted among men, deriving their just
powers from the consent of the governed, we the people. That whenever any form of
government becomes destructive to these ends, it is the right of the people to alter and abolish it,
and to institute new government, laying its foundation on such principles and organizing its
powers in such form, as to them shall seem most likely to affect their safety and happiness. We
ask for those things. Prudence, indeed, will dictate that governments long established should not
be changed for light and transient causes; and accordingly, all experience hath shewn that
mankind are more disposed to suffer, while evils are sufferable -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. HAWKES: --than to right themselves by abolishing the forms to which they are accustomed. But
when a long train of abuses and usurpations, pursuing invariably the same object evinces a
design to reduce them under absolute despotism, it is their right, it is their duty, to throw off such
government, and to provide new guards for their security. We have a choice to elect new County
Council members and Mayors that are going to make this law -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
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MR. HAWKES: --go into effect immediately, not wait for the November election. We the people are
the legislative branch of the government, we are the ones that hold the checks and balances for
the executive branch of the government. We're the only ones that can do it, the representatives
are not the legislative branch, they are the representatives of that. Whenever those
representatives are not doing the job that we the people think they should be doing it is our duty
to sign a petition to enact new laws.
MS. NAKATA: Two and a half minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. HAWKES: Thank you, guys, everybody.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your...
MR. HAWKES: Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Tara Grace. One last time, Tara Grace. Okay.
Aurora Esmaquel, E-S-M-A-Q-U-E-L.
MS. ESMAQUEL: Aloha, Chair and Council members. My name is Aurora Esmaquel, and like so
many of you I consider Maui as my home and I am so blessed that I get to live here in this
beautiful place. I came here in the islands 12 years ago from the Philippines to study
biochemistry and when I graduated in college I applied as an intern at Monsanto. Ever since
then I have been working at Monsanto for nine years, and in all this time I have been able to
raise a family of my own and also be able to support my parents in the Philippines. Monsanto
has been a part of my life. Why? Because I love and I'm dedicated to doing what I do. I believe
that biotechnology is important in solving world issues such as poverty and hunger. Working
here is not easy but it is worth it. Even if some people accuse us that we work for the devil and
that we are responsible for all the sicknesses and diseases that the whole human race is
experiencing, and that we are called Nazis trying to eliminate half of the world population, that
we do not care for the environment and so on and so forth. Monsanto is not a perfect company
like everyone else but I do know that it is not the devil or nor, I mean nor are we Nazis. It's not
right to call us that one. What we do is making a huge difference in the lives of people all over
the world -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. ESMAQUEL: --to find ways to give them more with little resources they have. So when last time
I came here with the Council meeting and I heard this countries banning GMOs and I don't know
about Russia mandating their people to ban GMOs, but I do know United States is a great nation
where immigrants want to live here because of freedom of choice. That is why I am here of my
own free will to oppose this moratorium --82-
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MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. ESMAQUEL: --simply because it does not solve any problem but shuts down innovation of all
fields of biotechnology especially agriculture in Maui County. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Robert Martin, please. Robert Martin. Okay. Alex Calma,
C-A-L-M-A.
MR. CALMA: Aloha, Chair and Members. I'm Alex Calma. I've been working in Monsanto since
2002. For 12 years Monsanto provides a safe work environment and a very good benefit for me
and my family. I oppose this bill because it will result in great impact to our sustenance, one of
which is the financial burden. How can I support my two growing children and my fiancé? My
kids were born and raised in our beautiful island surrounded with wonderful friends and families.
My fiancé does not work and continues her education to have a brighter future. They are all
depending on me. If I lose my job in Monsanto I can't guarantee their wellbeing and security.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Sam Small. Following Sam Small will be Marc Marquez.
MR. RITTE: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to ask for some aloha from you. We are.. .the process
was very unstable -CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, sir, it's not your turn to be at the podium.
MR. RITTE: --and we tried to get to testify. We flew over here from Molokai, four of us spent a lot of
money coming here because we didn't know the process that was going to go on and we couldn't
change our flights when we found out this morning that we could testify on Molokai. So we
wanted to ask you please if we could.. .we have a 3:50 flight and we'd like to try and testify after
we spent all those monies just the four of us so that we could go back to Molokai knowing at
least we participated in government. And we feel very strongly about this issue and we'd like to
ask your indulgence and your aloha to allow us to testify so we can go and catch our plane on
Molokai, back to Molokai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I find your request to be kind of selfish. You know.. . you are an experienced
testifier, Mr. Ritte, you know our procedures and our rules. Now you're asking me to make other
people wait for you.
MR. RITTE: Yes, I've come to many of these...
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's not the process, Mr. Ritte.
MR. RITTE: When Danny Mateo was from Molokai always allowed people who were going to catch
flights to go ahead and come and speak earlier.
- 83 -

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 23, 2014

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo is not a member of this Council.
MR. RITTE: It's not an unusual request, sir. It's not an unusual request, sir. We do it even on Molokai
when our people who have other things to do, and when we go to Oahu the same thing happens
when we go to the State Legislature they allow us to catch our flights.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ritte, you are being part of a panel tomorrow.
MR. RITTE: At least allow the rest of these people to speak, they flew all the way from Molokai. I'll
fly back tomorrow.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Riki...
CHAIR HOKAMA: This Committee shall be in recess. . . . (gavel)...
RECESS: 2:53 p.m.
RECONVENE: 3:02 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel)... This meeting shall return to order. Before the Chair makes a ruling
the Chair will state a couple more times, any further disturbance of this meeting I shall have the
individual or individuals removed by the Police Department. Nobody disturbs the Council's
business. Nobody. Mr. Ritte, you have put a request. I will.. .1 don't like it but I'm going to let
you cut in front of 22 people. I'm going to ask Ua Ritte to come forward, state your testimony.
And there shall be no more excuses on why you can or cannot do things in a Council meeting or
a Committee meeting. We post it, it's on the agenda, please read it. Following Ua Ritte will be
Hanohano Naehu. Mr. Ritte, if you will, please.
MR. RITTE: Aloha. My name is Ua Ritte. I live on Molokai and I'm here to support this moratorium
because Monsanto's new expansion on Molokai is unacceptable. They have new fields right
across the street from Kualapuu Elementary School and Molokai High School. This is a
chemical company with a very checkered past, including poisoning towns like Anniston,
Alabama and Nitro, West Virginia. Considering their history I would be one bad parent if I
wasn't concerned about them farming across of my kids who is in school. I'm hearing plenty
residents on Molokai blaming the SHAKA movement for this moratorium, but we're at this point
because the chemical companies have fought tooth and nail against reasonable safe, safety
concerns, and requests by the concerned citizens of not only Maui County but Hawaii. Labeling,
disclosure, and buffer zones, nothing unreasonable but they put millions of dollars into blocking
these concerns, and that's what went motivate 10,000-plus registered voters in Maui County to
sign this petition. So like Rob Stephenson said earlier, the numbers say it all, 10,000 registered
voters went sign this initiative so let's just vote and decide. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Hanohano Naehu, and he will be followed by
Hawaiiloa Mowat.
MR. NAEHU: My name is Hanohano Naehu, born and raised on the island of Molokai. I lived there
my whole life. We started raising awareness about this issue about eight years ago and I brought
this disk for all of you County Council members to check out. Eight years ago when the
chemical company.. .when the seed companies went turn chemical. So I like just.. .what I heard
was plenty company scientists that was all haole telling us that this thing is safe, telling us that
this is sustainable agriculture, telling us that even Europe is okay with it. All of it is lies. All of
it is lies. And the other ones we heard plenty testimony from was the Filipinos, immigrants who
coming over here and taking jobs and sending money back to the Philippines. This is Hawaii.
We need to talk about this ama and this people. So I gotta remind you guys and put your guys
focus back on the problem, this not one local problem, this is one global problem. How are we
able to trust a company that if they were people would be behind bars for multiple lifetimes for
the crimes they have committed against humanity? Long-time corporate scoundrels Monsanto
wanted for their crimes against the planet. It started innocently enough with the production of
Agent Orange for military use, then came PCBs, dioxin, now they're after our food. Their goal,
global food supply domination. Monsanto is wanted for the genetic pollution of the planet earth,
force feeding global citizens -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. NAEHU: --genetically engineered foods and the global takeover the planet's food sources. It is
armed with the arrogant belief that genetic engineering is safe both for the environment and
human health. If you take a look at the origins of Monsanto and projected what the world would
look like based on that we would end up right here where we are today. If we look at the origins
of the ahupuaa system and project that forward -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. NAEHU: --you would see a completely different looking planet, one in which Hawaii would be
sustainable, productive, and responsible. We must look to what has worked and throw away all
the stuff that doesn't. So do I believe chemical agriculture can make food cheaper and create
some jobs? Those happy benefits do not outweigh the harmful effects of chronic diseases linked
to diet, exposure, non-sustainable farming practice, and a mistrust of a company who is
responsible for over 200,000 Indian farmer suicides. Molokai deserves a better agricultural
model than this.
MS. NAKATA: Two and a half minutes.
MR. NAEHU: One in which crops actually feed the people. And again...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, Mr. Naehu.
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MR. NAEHU: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate your time. Hawaiiloa Mowat.
MR. NAEHU: Where? I notice out there we could turn in testimony and -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, please.
MR. NAEHU: --turn in this...
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Staff will assist you, Mr. Naehu. Next is Hawaiiloa Mowat.
MR. MOWAT: Aloha, everybody. Hawaiiloa Mowat. Homesteader, born and raised on Molokai. I
heard one strong message today from both islands and basically what I heard is the only people
is for GMOs and Monsanto and anything to do with it is employees or affiliates somehow
making one profit. Guys, we not out here for anybody's jobs be lost, that's the last thing we like
see is people hurt. We're looking for transparency. You know what is said and what is actually
true is two different things. I don't know how it is here but on Molokai employees is sharing
with the community that they can come in anytime and get any information needed, and I think
that would be good but I took them up on the opportunity last Thursday and I went up and asked
for an RUP list and was turned down. Was basically told was it would be unproductive and
actually was told that if I was his son that I would get the list. That is totally unfair right there. I
think should be public information. On Molokai right now our community is getting torn apart,
I'm sure you guys experiencing it here. And the way I see it is it's all these corporations doing
this. It's scare tactics. They telling everybody they're going lose their jobs, of course they
coming over here and testifying. I mean that's their bread and butter. It's...
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. MOWAT: I mean it's a no-brainer. We're looking for transparency. The bill never happened so
we're asking for this. One year, I mean that's all it is, one year. If they love the employees so
much why they cannot change job descriptions from sprayers to weed pullers? I don't know, you
guys know more than me but it seems if the company loves and cares for their employees that
much they would do that. And if they love the environment and their chemicals are so safe then
why not bring transparency?
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. MOWAT: Would clear their name. Thank you, guys.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Alex Calma, C-A-L-M-A. Sam Small. Marc
Marquez.
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MR. MARQUEZ: Good afternoon, Committee Chair Riki Hokama and the members of the Policy
Committee. My name is Marc Marquez. I've been working at Monsanto for eight years as a
fleidworker and a bus driver. During my time working at Monsanto I have never felt any danger,
even in the GMO fields that I work and sweat every day. Actually, there are no safety problems
working with this company, instead our first priority before work is always safety at all times.
Supervisors teach us every day the safety procedures of our tasks, and one of the main goals of
our company is that every employee returns home from work to their families and share in safe
practices. Regarding the GMO issue, as far as I know there is not a credible documented case of
illness from consuming products that contain GMOs, and I feel safe consuming and working
around them. I feel that I am a hard working employee, a proud Monsanto farmer, and there is
nothing wrong with our safe agriculture practices.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. MARQUEZ: Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Deborah Pozin, P-O-Z-I-N. Okay. Harold Keyser.
Following, Dr. Keyser will be Robin Shimabuku.
MR. KEYSER: Aloha, Chair Hokama and Council members. My name is Harold Keyser and I'm
pleased to provide personal testimony in opposition to PIA-78. I'm a retired soil microbiologist.
I've worked for 34 years with the USDA and with the College of Tropical Agriculture and most
recently as a Maui County administrator for Cooperative Extension and for the experiment
station. This bill calling for a moratorium on GE crop production completely lacks justification,
and I've provided in my written testimony the material supporting that. It lacks an understanding
of agriculture. It has no supporting evidence, and it ignores the voluminous mainstream
scientific literature on this subject which of course does not support its position. And in my
testimony I've provided a response to each of the findings. And hopefully you got the electronic
version which has those links which shows the evidence-based research and the findings from
the regulatory agencies. My recommendation to you as a, as policymakers on this complex issue
is to rely on the consensus of the most prestigious and independent scientific organizations in the
world, and that consensus...
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. KEYSER: That consensus is that GM crops are as safe as any food product from any method of
plant breeding. And again, this bill lacks many things, and it especially lacks its own
justification. Thank you for this input.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony this afternoon. Robin Shimabuku, to be followed by
Dan Clegg. Last call, Robin Shimabuku. Okay. Dan Clegg.
MR. CLEGG: All right. Good afternoon, Chair, Committee. My name is Dan Clegg. I'm the land and
resources manager for Monsanto, and thank you for the opportunity to speak here today. So as
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you know in my past testimony I am a third generation farmer, I spent most of my life dedicating
to helping farmers and ranchers be successful. I ask that you oppose the initiative simply
because it hurts Maui County agriculture. It makes illegal what hardworking farmers do, and
whether you're one of over 600 families that will certainly lose ajob or a citizen in Maui County
that cares about agriculture, this initiative is bad for you. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Barbara Barry, please. Barbara Barry, please. Lisa
Kasprzycki, K-A-S-P-R-Z-Y-C-K-I. Paul Fenelon, F-E-N-E-L-O-N, please.
MR. FENELON: Thank you, Council, Chair. My name is Paul Fenelon, a private individual testifying
on behalf of myself and for those who don't have a voice here today. And I paused intentionally
because we're not going to hear from them. Now this is the third time we've been asked to
testify here, I really don't know what this is about to or who this specifically benefits; however,
when I heard the Molokai group talk, and I don't know why they had to come all the way over
here, I guess they felt maybe it was too hostile where they were or they really wanted to get their
voices heard here in the Chamber. And I think they have a really valid point with saying they
just want transparency. And we're concerned about it being jobs, no one wants a loss of jobs,
and nobody's anti-agriculture. As I mentioned I'm here representing myself and no organization.
I am a chef, I'm a personal chef. I was a respiratory therapist, I have many degrees from
recognizable institutions that have college behind them and university from many states. I've
made it a lifelong commitment to learn outside of the realm of restricted education, and I find
that it's given me the freedom to know outside of the bounds of those specific constructs of
education from those higher and formal institutions. Now it seems to me that jobs is a big issue
and we're hearing that over and over and over again, and I know there's a reason for that. As I
mentioned, I have a psychology degree. Now once we hear something over and over again we
accept it as truth and unfortunately it may not be. Now what is true -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. FENELON: --is that Monsanto prides themselves on being 98 percent non-GMO, that's where
their research and money has gone, 1.8, $181 billion per year goes into research. And they're
saying 98 percent of it's not GMO. And they have over 2,000 patents for non-GMO crops
including corn and so does Mycogen, so does Dow, all chemical companies. They have an
option, if they're threatening that everyone's going to lose their job it is like a spoiled child
saying I'm -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. FENELON: --going to take my ball home with me and no one can get to play. If they are really
concerned about this, the community, then they're going to show that they're going to be
concerned about the community by allowing these people to continue to have employment and
not throwing them under the bus. Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Robert Martin.
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MR. MARTIN: Chairman Hokama, Council members, my name is Robert Martin. With time limited I
will trim my testimony. In the early 1960s the chemical weed killers atrazine and ametryn were
introduced into sugar and pineapple, both are wettable powders that mixed with water sprayed on
young weeds and the soil surface. Unfortunately both chemicals were volatile and vaporized
into the air over time. Their vapors were carried for miles in the air to sensitive plants, often
food crops where they inhibited growth, even killed plants. The vapors produced new damage
symptoms initially called possible nutritional deficiencies. Today after some 50 years State
experts still seem unable to identify these characteristic symptoms. Over the same 50 years some
say that our sustainable agriculture then 50 percent, now 10 percent underwent an astonishing
80 percent decline. Some have connected this decline to the once heavy use of these two
chemicals. People concerned with possible damage from GMOs know that the EPA won't help
based on their failure to regulate chemical misuse. I reference an earlier testimony. They know
that Hawaii won't help based on its refusal to regulate chemical misuse. Their only hope under
present rules is through a County initiative which is not where the issue really belongs.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Tammy.
MR. MARTIN: I beg your pardon?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You have 30 seconds, Mr. Martin.
MR. MARTIN: Okay. Council members are concerned about possible job losses resulting from this
initiative. The result would clean up our, the research that would clean up our environment and
expand opportunities for alternative agriculture employment for current GMO workers has been
blocked for 50 years as it would expose the extent of our drift problem. While obviously late in
the game, is this the time to unblock the research -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. MARTIN: --and support diversified agriculture? Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Martin, for your testimony. Okay, we're going to go back to our
District Offices. Hana Office, is there anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai?
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MS. ALCON: Our first testifier is Rugene Arista.
MR. ARISTA: Good afternoon to all distinguished members of the Maui County Council. It's an honor
and privilege to be given the chance to voice my opinion on the moratorium on the cultivation of
GMOs. My name is Rugene Arista, a resident of Molokai, and I came here to oppose the
initiative. I have been working in Mycogen for more than six years now and I don't see any
danger in our health and environment. We are following strict guidelines in order for our group
to be safe, and our company's priority is always our safety. Other prominent scientific
organizations also supports GMO like World Health Organization, Support Agriculture
organization, National Academy for Sciences, Department of Agriculture, Food and Drug
Administration, Environmental Protection Agency to name a few. These scientists conduct
hundreds if not thousands of experiments about the safety and environmental impacts. This is
the main reason why I came here to oppose this initiative. Thank you for giving me the chance
to express my opinion.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Ipo Nahoopii-Kaauwai.
MS. NAHOOPII-KAAUWAI: Aloha, Council members. My name is Iponohea Nahoopii-Kaauwai. I
was born and raised on this island of Molokai, also a Hawaiian homesteader. I have been blessed
with this job at Monsanto since 2005. Being at this job, safety and health is the number one
thing in our company. Every day that's all we hear is safety and health of the workers and
everyone else around us. I feel that all this issues on GMO is false and misleading information
that has to put, that has put a lot of fear in our community. Cancer is one of the biggest fear in
our community. With that being said I would like everyone to really do their research on their
family history because I got educated from my mother as a young adult that cancer and diabetes
are in our family genes. And not once did she mention anything about GMO or pesticides to be
the cause of it. If this ban on GMO passes there will be a lot of changes on our island. With
everything going on nowadays, things will only get worse to the point where the only choice you
will have will be to move to make a living. With that being said, I strongly oppose this
moratorium. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Nicholei Galam-Dudoit.
MS. GALAM-DUDOIT: Good afternoon, County Council members. My name is Nicholei
Galam-Dudoit and I thank you for this given opportunity to bear my testimony at this time. I
myself along with many others can testify to you that we are grateful for the jobs that these
on-island seed industries have provided. We've not only been provided with food on our tables,
funds for transportation, income for our bills, but also an environment worth coming to each and
every morning, a place where we know we are safe, a place where we are heard and appreciated,
and a place where we share common interests, to take care of the ones we love and to feed our
nation. Our intentions are not to harm anyone. We are also the keiki of Hawaii, we have also
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lived here all our lives. We too love the land that we walk on and respect our culture. We are
willing to learn of the pesticides, GMOs, and techniques that are used, and anyone can learn of
the safety and wellbeing of our crops and employees if they're willing to let go of their pride and
change opinion to facts. I'm proud to say that I am part of such a wonderful foundation. And
please consider the jobs at stake and the families affected by passing this bill and also our small
island community. I oppose this bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Roslyn Akina.
MS. AKINA: Hi, my name is Roslyn Akina, I work for Monsanto here on Molokai and I oppose this
bill.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Salina Kansana.
MS. KANSANA: Aloha. My name is Salina Kansana. I'm born and raised on Molokai. Molokai is my
home. I learned all my values, love and respect from here. What is right is right and what is
wrong is wrong. This bill is wrong. Molokai is my home and I will fight for what is true. I've
been working at Monsanto for eight years, a company that puts safety first above everything,
safety of our workers, community, and product. We have continuous training so we are able to
do our job correctly and safely to return home to our families at the end of the day better than
how we came. I love my job and take pride in what I do. Being that Molokai has a high
unemployment rate, Monsanto has made it possible for me to stay here on Molokai to provide for
my family, to feed my kids, to pay for my house, to pay for my electric, my water, my truck.
Please don't take that away from me. I'm just trying to survive. Lifestyle here is priceless and
you won't find it anywhere else. GE foods have been feeding the world for years and is proven
safe. Why not talk about what really needs to be addressed? The ongoing drug problem,
unemployment, and suicides, just to name a few. So I strongly oppose the bill and hope that you
all do too. Thank you for letting me testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Liane Kalima.
MS. KALIMA: My name is Liane Kalima and I am an employee of Monsanto Company. I've been
working there for five years. And it's too bad that people had to make this a racist thing. You
know yeah we got Filipinos working with us and they send their money home, so what? We're
making a living not a profit and that's what people gotta understand. Monsanto here to me is like
a, it's not a company, it's like a family, that we take care of our own. You know and it's sad that
the way that they're just turning everything around. You know we're.. .Monsanto is just a
company, you know, and it's.. .I'm here so sad. Anyway, I oppose the bill. Thank you very
much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Josephine Tancayo.
MS. TANCAYO: Hi, my name is Josephine Tancayo, I'm here to oppose the bill, and I have some
reason for that. First, if they close this company how am I supposed to support my children?
I'm a single mom. And if they say that GMO is bad I would be dying couple days ago because
I'm the one cleaning up after these guys. And I don't see any bad thing about those things. And
I think these two companies are really good because they're providing outside the United States.
I mean they make the good living in Africa or wherever they send the seeds. It's not only for us
but for the nation. Why don't you guys study on the bomb they went bomb in Micronesia 'cause
that's the thing that it kills them and it makes, gives them cancer and all those disease. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Mel Mollena.
MR. MOLLENA: Hi, my name is Melvin Mollena. I'm a Hawaiian born and raised on the island and I
oppose the bill 'cause at home there's limited on job. And like I was working for Molokai Ranch
and the ranch went close down and I never have one job and that was hard for me and my family.
That's why I oppose the bill. And fortunate Mycogen went give me one opportunity to work
with them. And right now I decided to get back on my feet again and if you guys take that job
away from me I cannot support my family. And for me I raising four of my grandkids, age 3, 8,
and 9, and 16. If I don't have one job how I going support them? And how I going put food on
my table? So I asking you guys to really think about this. So thank you. I oppose the bill.
Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Chris Nartatez.
MR. NARTATEZ: Hi, Council. This is Chris Nartatez. Yeah, I need to provide for my family and
Mycogen provides for me. So I strongly oppose the bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Joe Kahee.
MR. KAHEE: Aloha, Council. My name is Joseph Kahee. I'm speaking on behalf of myself. I'm born
and raised on the island of Molokai. I work for Dow AgroSciences, Mycogen Seeds. I've been
working for about five years now and I'm perfectly healthy. I oppose this bill. I want to keep
my job and keep working like the rest of you would do. I teach my families about the
responsibilities about my job so they can be safe. If this.. .how many times I come down here
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and I testify and I hear they all against the bill. Would be wrong for pass 'em. Get plenty good
things that come out of Mycogen and Monsanto. The locals, they just gotta come in. And, you
know, you can't come up to the door and ask oh, what is this? You gotta work hard
(inaudible).., again and again. You know if you really like learn you gotta keep trying 'cause
this job I learned so much. Just coming out of high school I came working for Mycogen and I
still learning. Get plenty good things about Mycogen. Not just they support their workers but
they help around the world, too. And that's all I get for say. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Keith Suafoa.
MR. SUAFOA: Aloha. What's up? My name is Keith Suafoa and I work for Mycogen Seeds on
Molokai and I oppose the bill. All right. I'm out.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Jesse Ah Yee.
MR. AH YEE: Aloha, Council members. My name is Jesse Ah Yee and first of all I oppose this bill. I
hear a lot of things about people been talking about we only come over here because of our job.
Yeah, that's true, but we live in Molokai where we care about people also. I don't think I would
let pesticides be sprayed on anybody's kids, and I don't think our sprayers would do the same
either. We look out for each other, and to say that we are negligent as to how we spray and what
types of spray that we use would be like telling our sprayers that been taking the classes that they
don't know what they're doing. These men that do the spraying they do rigorous studies on how
to run their machines. They know their machines upside down, and I think that people are just
coming out here on somebody's else back by the information that they got from a friend,
neighbor, or something that they heard from somebody else. I'm wondering if people are
actually going in and digging out information for themselves or are they resting on somebody's
a family member who's against the GMO? My name is Jesse Ah Yee and I oppose
else
this bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is T. J. Harper.
MR. HARPER: Hi, my name is T. J. Harper. I'm here for behalf of my family and myself. I'm here to
asking you please do not pass this bill, because Monsanto is our life. And beside that I know that
of safety. And one more thing, can I asking
I'm working with this company with good
you guys for check those SHAKA movement not lying because I believe is 60 percent of them
they're not Hawaiian. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Blaze Juario.
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MR. JUARIO: Aloha, Council members. My name is Blaze Juario. I lived on Molokai all my life and
a current Monsanto employee, and I oppose the moratorium on GMO because no jobs are worth
losing based on false and misleading information. I humbly ask the Council to base their
decision on scientific evidence backed by scientific organizations around the world and not
emotional fears. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Last one, Ella, for now.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Melvin Spencer.
MR. SPENCER: Aloha, Maui County Council members. My name is Melvin Spencer. I enjoy working
for Monsanto, and I oppose this bill. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We're going to...
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Siegfried Maniago.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Last one for now, Ella. After this one we're going to return to the Chambers.
MR. MANIAGO: . . (inaudible)... Council members. My name is Siegfried Maniago, born and raised
in this island of Molokai. I work for Monsanto Company for 14 years of my life. Within the
time we worked here I have learned a lot. They educate us all the jobs we do and what the
products is creating for and what it do, does for the world. These products, foods, the world is
in, for the world is.. .if products, food for the world is wrong I don't understand what the people
like everyone has to eat. Why is it the organic products more expensive than GMO products?
So if this ban of GMO and there is a problem with our native plants and GMO is only the, to
save it, are you willing to let it extinct or would you use GMO to save it? There are so many
statements saying GMO is bad. Where are the proven facts? Like I said, I work for here for
Monsanto company for 14 years. If you think this is bad for me do you think I would work for
Monsanto? So thank you for your time, and I oppose this bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll return to the Chambers. Lori Holwell, H-O-L-W-E-L-L. Lori
Hoiwell. Heather Salmon, S-A-L-M-O-N.
MS. SALMON: Good afternoon. My name is Heather Salmon. Thank you for hearing testimony on
this most important issue. Today I'm testifying on behalf of geneticist Juanita Mathews who
holds a PhD in molecular biosciences and bioengineering from the University of Hawaii, Manoa.
Her graduate work has, was in genetic modification of bacteria for biofuel production. Her post
doc work was for genetic modification of mouse and human cells for stem cell therapies. She
states, I am very familiar with how genetic modification is done and what kind of risks the
technology has. I find it very disturbing that this relatively new technology has been in my
expert opinion irresponsibly applied to our food supply. When genetically modifying cells in the
lab, one of the number one concerns is to make sure that we make the lab, make sure that the lab
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does not, make sure what happens in the lab does not get released into the environment. We
sterilize everything prior to disposal and have numerous protocols in place to make sure that
accidental release does not occur. It is therefore greatly concerning to me that agricultural
companies are not only releasing genetically modified organisms into the environment but is also
releasing them into what we consume and could potentially contaminate other parts of our food
chain.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. SALMON: Genetic modification is not an evil technology, indeed, it has potential for great good,
but as with everything that has great potential it also can cause great harm. The companies that
profit from releasing these genetically modified plants into the environment would have you
believe that they are safe; however, the key to assessing true safety of this, these organisms is
how completely the tests cover a wide range of potential human harm -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. SALMON: --that could occur. She is, sent this testimony in to you. She's a geneticist and I urge
you to please read her full testimony. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Steve LaFleur.
MR. LaFLEUR: Aloha. My name is Steve LaFleur, I'm a private citizen. I want to talk about seeds and
jobs. The product or seed that is produced right here in Kihei and Molokai is causing
controversy and is being rejected all around the world which is destroying American agricultural
exports of corn and soy. The seeds and the products produced from these seeds are considered so
dangerous and potentially hazardous to the environment due to irreversible genetic pollution that
the Russian government has not only banned it but also defined anyone who would transport
such seeds, feed, or food into their country as a terrorist. Their scientists believe that such
products that we are producing right here in Maui County is so potentially dangerous to their
citizens and their livestock and their entire human food supply that they equate such sanctioned
forced consumption of these products as an act of genocide to their people. And the Russians
people grow 50 percent of their food still today. According to the Wall Street Journal, China's
stance on imports of genetically modified corn is destroying US agribusiness largely halting
trade in the biggest US crop in its fastest growing market. By one industry estimate, exports are
down by 85 percent compared with last year since mid-November. China repeatedly has refused
shipments of US corn. According to the National Grain and Feed Association, China has
rejected shipments of nearly 1.5 million metric tons of GMO corn. China has now opened their
doors to allow Brazilian corn -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. LaFLEUR: --imports to start this month, and Brazil has completely banned GMO corn. The other
thing I want to talk about in my last little bit here is the jobs. I think that Monsanto is giving its
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employees a false, using fear as a huge motivating factor, and the fear of the loss of jobs rather
than the -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. LaFLUER: --rather than that there are other jobs that we can be doing and there are other jobs that
you can be doing for us as a company. That is pitting the community against each other, and it's
pitting the people of Molokai against each other and it's pitting Molokai against Maui. And this
is all based on this ridiculous thing that all, every job is going to be gone, and -MS. NAKATA: Two and a half minutes.
MR. LaFLEUR: --that's not the truth. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lew Abrams, please.
MR. ABRAMS: Good afternoon. I'm Dr. Lew Abrams, I'm a licensed clinical psychologist and
co-owner of a 25-acre organically managed farm on the North Shore of Maui. We are
rehabilitating old pineapple land by introducing living systems including fish ponds and several
types of worms and ducks and growing the natural fertilizers that we need to restore the
microbiotic life to the soil. And we're having quite good success growing papayas, taro, a
variety of vegetables, and herbs. And I'm employing five or so people. And there is a great
potential for jobs in organic and sustainable agriculture here on the island, so I wanted to put that
out as an alternative to the fear about people losing their jobs. I think it's important to look at the
history of Monsanto and recognize that it is a chemical corporation responsible for introducing a
string of a toxic chemicals into the planet under the guise of them being safe starting with DDT.
dioxin, Agent Orange, PCBs, bovine growth hormone, and now Roundup. And the internal
documents of Monsanto have shown that they've known of the dangers of these chemicals yet
claimed that they were safe until further down the line when the toxic effects were revealed. So
the fact that there's not enough study -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. ABRAMS: -- of this topic in terms of longitudinal studies following over time the effects of this
sort of farming and the pesticides, particularly the cocktail of pesticides used in GMO crops. I
think it's prudent to have a moratorium and have some real studies done to document the safety
for our own population as well as future generations. We owe it to our keiki. Thank you for
hearing my testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your presence. Brian Lehmann.
MR. LEHMANN: Aloha, Committee. I'm Brian Lehmann. I believe it was Hippocrates who said that
food be your medicine and medicine your food, and I believe the nutrients he was talking about
are in organic food. The latest study shows higher levels of antioxidants for example. But a
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product must not only be certified organic but have non-GMO verification for assurance of no
more than .9 percent GMO, and we may already be talking about higher levels than that even in
organic. Lynn Clarkson, president of Clarkson Grain said in a webinar last year that they're
rejecting 10 or 11 percent of organic corn for GMO contamination. A study or a survey this year
by Food and Water Watch and OFARM show 6 percent of organic farmers affected by rejection
for GMO contamination. So it's already a myth that we can just choose organic. Now if the
FDA allowed health claims for other than drugs we might not have found out about the potential
effects from all these pesticides, because we'd have been oblivious trying to counteract them
with the right food. And maybe one day FDA will wake up and say hey, we've gotta preserve
organic -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. LEHMANN: --for our health. But with the combinations of pesticides in use now maybe even
Hippocrates would be put to the test. So in the meantime I'm very concerned. Seeds that are
contaminating organic agriculture being introduced right here on Maui and we have to import
em to eat it. We've got to take a hard look at these GMOs in terms of potential consequences.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. LEHMANN: Thanks for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Lehmann. Eric Gilliom. Eric. Eric Gilliom. Warren
Watanabe.
MR. WATANABE: Good afternoon, Chair Hokama, members of the Committee. My name is Warren
Watanabe, executive director of the Maui County Farm Bureau. The Maui County Farm Bureau
opposes this initiative. The Farm Bureau believes in all types of agriculture. We support
organic, biotech, and conventional farmers. But we also support the freedom for our farmers and
ranchers to choose the best production method that suits or works for them. You know born on a
farm in Kula, I have been in agriculture for all my 58 years and I've seen, you know, a lot of
things happen. My grandfather and my dad actually plowed with a mule, and I think one of these
things is that research and development is crucial to the survival of agriculture. It is critical to its
success, and without technology and research agriculture will die. We constantly battle different
issues. We constantly battle pests, diseases, and if we don't have this technology available to our
farmers and ranchers it will be very difficult for them to remain in business. You've heard many
of them come and testify saying how hard it is, it is a tough business, but they do love it and they
will continue to do so. But, you know, biotech is just one tool in our farmers' and ranchers'
toolbox, and, you know, if you take that away it will make it very difficult for agriculture not
only for in Maui County, the State of Hawaii -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. WATANABE: --around the world. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Roma Carlisle, please. Roma, R-O-M-A, Carlisle.
Okay. Glenda Frederick. Glenda Frederick. Josh.. . oh.
MS. FREDERICK: Good afternoon. My name is Glenda Frederick.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MS. FREDERICK: And I'm a nursing assistant and a grandmother. And I support the moratorium on
GMOs. The industry adds a bubble gum scent to their pesticides so that if you smell the bubble
gum smell you know you are being exposed and need to immediately evacuate and go to where
you can't smell the bubble gum anymore. One can smell this bubble gum smell all over Kihei
and Molokai. Sometimes every day that scent is in the air, just like one can smell the sugar cane
factory smoke exhaust which is drifting downwind for miles, so too can one smell this bubble
gum smell throughout these neighborhoods and beaches. There's no question that the citizens
and tourists are being exposed to chemical drift. No question. Pesticide drift from the strong
winds carries the pesticides from the intended targets to unintended outlying areas and
communities, and yet we're going to pretend that there is some sort of acceptable level of
exposure. We're going to let someone else tell us that chemical exposure of any kind is
somehow okay.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. FREDERICK: And what's worse is that the County of Maui or even the State does not have the
proper testing equipment to even test what is happening to the people, nor do they even know
what to test for. No level of chemical exposure is acceptable. So I have no doubt as to the
potential and probable dangers, and I and 20,000 others want to check it out. If Monsanto cares
so much about its workers -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. FREDERICK: --why would they lay their workers off if there's a moratorium? They can
temporarily switch to conventional or organic farming during the moratorium. If Monsanto is
going to feed the world why have 250,000 Indian farmers commit suicide after their GMO crops
failed? Why is GMOs and Monsanto banned all over Europe?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. FREDERICK: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're going to go to the District Offices. Hana Office, anyone wishing to provide
testimony?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Molokai? Molokai, are you there?
MS. ALCON: Sorry. Our next testifier is John Emmanuel.
MR. EMMANUEL: Hi, Council members. My name is John Emmanuel, I work for Mycogen, and I
oppose this bill.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Grace Floresca.
MS. FLORESCA: Good afternoon, Council members and honorable Chair. I am Grace Floresca. I
work for Mycogen Seeds and I oppose this bill, because if there is anyone who knows if what
we're doing is harmful is us employees of this maligned GMO company who are dealing directly
day in and day out. Yes, we are encouraged by our companies to testify but we are not coerced.
And when they say we can lose our job if this initiative becomes law, we all know this as a fact.
What we are dealing with is faith. I oppose this bill and I humbly ask the people to oppose any
bill that would eventually ban GMO operations here in Molokai. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Olivia Lor.
MS. LOR: Good afternoon, Chairman and Council members. My name is Olivia Lor, I work for
Mycogen Seeds. Been working for five years there, and I would like to ask the panel to make an
informed decision. I am here to oppose the initiative. The industry is already regulated by a lot
of Federal government agencies so I think that is enough for us to be able to work in the industry.
Again, I oppose the bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is

Talon.

MS. TALON: Aloha, my name is Andrea Talon and I'm a proud employee of Monsanto Molokai. I
strongly oppose the moratorium of GMO crops, and I'm here to ask that you do the same. If
those that support this bill want additional confirmation that what we do is safe even after the
EPA, FDA, and Department of Ag have already approved GMO crops are safe then that's fine.
They can go out and make committees and do their research, but why put 1,400 people out of a
job while they satisfy their what ifs? Why remove millions of dollars from our economy to
satisfy their maybes? I wish there was this much energy and time spent on things that have been
proven to be harmful to our community and our family and our children like drugs. If there was
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this much anti-drug participation and this much people going out after those that sell drugs, that
would be a valid use of our time, but instead we're here fighting over something that is already
proven to be safe just to satisfy the what ifs of a few people. Okay, so say we stop all GMO
operations from Maui County, what's next? Do we stop all importation of GMO products, ban
Costco, McDonalds, Pizza Café? 'Cause they all carry GMO products. 'Cause if we're really
concerned about the safety of GMO then we would not consume 'em at all, right? I'm not here
to just ask you to save our jobs, I'm here to ask you to look at the sensibility of this initiative and
then ask yourselves is it really in the best interest of. . . (inaudible). . . -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. TALON: --to support such a thing? Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Colette Augustiro.
MS. AUGUSTIRO: Aloha, my name is Colette Augustiro. I'm a member of the community and a
volunteer for the community, and also a proud worker of Monsanto. I am 38 years old, been
working for, been working in the same place for 21 years. If you do the math, that's over half
my age. And if they say we're killers, unsafe products, like I said before, I would be sick or I
would be dead right now. So I've been there for 21 years, been playing in the corn field all my
life and nothing's wrong with me. I oppose this bill. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Susan Poaha.
MS. POAHA: Aloha, Council Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Couch, Molokai Councilmember Crivello,
and respected Council members. My name is Susan Poaha, born and raised on the island of
Molokai. A single parent who raised my two children who are now adults here on this island I
call home. My oldest daughter had seizures and was put on medication while attending
elementary school but has now grown out of it. My youngest daughter has asthma since birth
and recently has developed anxiety attacks and arthritis. It's not from pesticides or GMO, it's in
my family genes. It is easier to blame someone else for the cause of it. I am proud to say I work
for Monsanto company. They help our community in so many different ways. The schools on
our island are one of the main things we focus on helping. Education is very important for the
keiki of this island. The drug program is one of the programs that Monsanto helps by giving
them a chance to start a new and clean life. We have donated money to The Nature Conservancy
for many years to help with our island's precious forest and ocean conservation areas. And lastly
we have helped our Molokai children in fundraising for the purpose of education and sports.
There are few companies -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
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MS. POAHA: --on this island that would do what our company does for our community and children.
There are a lot of different items that are called GMO which includes clothing that we all use, the
fuel that we all use to get to and from work, home, and anywhere needed, prescription drugs and
insulin that we all depend on for many different reasons in our life and that some of us can't live
without. Food that are considered -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. POAHA: --. . .( inaudible)... GMO has been here for 20-plus years and it is in our daily life and
only now it is considered to be bad and has to be banned. So I am against this moratorium bill. I
ask that you really make the right decision. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Blake Rabe.
MR. RABE: Good afternoon, Maui County Council members. My name is Blake Rabe and I work at
Monsanto Molokai. I strongly oppose this GMO moratorium bill. There is no evidence to
support this bill. There are hundreds of scientific studies done by reputable organizations not
funded by the ag sector that prove GMOs are safe. Monsanto takes very good care of the land
that we farm. We have installed terraces to control erosion, we've practiced minimum tillage to
reduce soil disturbance, we plant native plants and cover crops, and apply pesticides according to
Federal and State regulations. All crops including GM, organic, and conventional crops require
pesticides to control insects, weeds, and disease. The pesticides we use do not persist in the soil,
are applied correctly, and do not make it into our drinking water. We practice integrated pest
management before applying pesticides. Like any farmer we protect the land that we farm so it
can grow crops for us in the future. Recently we cleared some coffee trees across from the
Kualapuu School because those trees were spreading insects and disease to the rest of the
Coffees of Hawaii trees. That land was afterward planted in cover crops to protect the soil and
will remain that way. With our safety culture and respect for the environment we would never do
anything to endanger the community or its people. We are good neighbors, we volunteer within
the community at homes, shelters, donate blood, and help local schools and organizations such as
the FFA. We do this because we are a part of the community and we care are about it and the
people who live here.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. RABE: . . . (inaudible).., hard every day to produce an honest living. There's nothing wrong with
what we do. We are proud of the crops we grow that help feed an ever increasing world
population and provide better nutrition to us all. It would be a shame to let individuals with no
agriculture or scientific background to write a bill on agriculture that would take away our jobs
for no reason at all. Thank you for allowing me to voice my opposition to this bill.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Walter Parada.
MR. PARADA: Hello. My name is Walter Parada. Thank you, Maui County Council for allowing me
to testify. I am speaking as an individual and I oppose this initiative. Norman Borlaug, the
father of the grain revolution who was credited with feeding a billion people during his time
coming up with high yielding rice and wheat varieties. Many people saw agriculture as a
donkey's profession, but farming is more than just throwing seeds on the ground and reaping the
benefits a couple months later. Through traditional plant breeding and transgenic techniques we
can form smarter, safer, and more efficiently. The whole goal of a traditional plant breeder is to
introduce new genes, and doing that some desirable traits and undesirable traits are introduced.
Through transgenic techniques such as Agrobacterium tumefaciens which occurs naturally in the
wild allows for desired genes to be introduced into desired plants allows seed companies to equip
farmers with the proper tools for them to succeed season after season. Thank you so much, and I
oppose this initiative.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Kai Thielk.
MR. THIELK: Aloha, Maui County Council members. My name is Kai Thielk and I oppose this
moratorium on GMO crop cultivation. All I ever wanted to do is grow food for an ever growing
world population. All I ever wanted to do is support my family by doing what I feel is right, not
governed by someone else's opinions. All I ever wanted to do is have a choice to grow whatever
crop I want in a legal and safe manner with my community, family, coworkers, and myself in
mind. This moratorium denies me of this. Thank you for hearing my testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We're going to return to the Chambers at this time. Robin
Shimabuku.
MR. SHIMABUKU: Good afternoon, Chairman Hokama and members of the Committee. My name is
Robin Shimabuku. I'm the interim County administrator for the University of Hawaii College of
Tropical Ag and Human Resources in Maui County. I'd like to thank you for this opportunity to
testify on the behalf of Dr. Vassilis Syrmos who is the vice president of the Research and
Innovation at the University of Hawaii at Manoa. The University of Hawaii is concerned by the
language of the bill underlying a voter initiative that may place the decision of implementing a
moratorium on the cultivation of genetically engineered organisms in Maui County on the
November ballot. Although the University of Hawaii is silent on the political nature of this bill,
the UH will vigorously defend the ability to carry out its research and education mission, and
will continue to oppose any legislation or regulation on the topics that is not supported by
scientific fact. The bill under consideration does not reflect the scientific consensus of the
current state of plant genetics. It contains numerous erroneous and unsubstantiated remarks on
the impact of agriculture practices utilizing these technologies. We believe that UH research
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expertise and its use of the most safe and modern tools of genetic engineering should not be
carelessly legislated -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. SHIMABUKU: --away. We currently do not have any open field trials of genetically modified
plants in Maui County. We are in full compliance of Federal and State regulations pertaining to
genetically engineered plants. And we do not believe a moratorium provides any additional
degree of safety or health to the citizens of Maui County. In closing, the University of Hawaii
firmly believes that there is a mutually respectful and peaceful -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. SHIMABUKU: --middle ground to be found in Hawaii's agriculture where all types of farming
whether conventional, organic, or genetically engineered can be embraced and where science
progresses in a complementary way. Thank you for your consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony. Josh Levenson, please, and following
Mr. Levenson will be Paul Solomon.
MR. LEVENSON: Hello. My name's Josh Levenson. I come from a farming background. My mother
was a farmer, my grandfather was a farmer. Back dozens of generations I'm pretty sure my
family was always farming and we've seemed to survive and do well without using any genetic
stochastic differential
modification or pesticide. I went on to do a Masters in math
equations looking at molecular dynamics modeling to look at these diseases, cancer and new
degenerative diseases. And I've gone to University of Washington with the top proteomics
department, Switzerland, all kind, UCSD with new viral disease research. And it's true that you
can't or as of right now it hasn't been proven with absolute certainty that one specific cause can
be isolated and be certain to be the cause of these diseases, but together all the things that the
FDA is saying is okay are causing all these diseases to raise exponentially. Like all over the
world all these cancers and degenerative diseases are increasing at a scary rate, and I think it is
justified to take pause and be careful and move forward with as much caution as possible.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. LEVENSON: Right now I have been working on farms all over Maui and all over the world, and
I've been, yeah, researching all different organic techniques. All these farms need more workers
Farm has a model to produce more than enough
right now. Like all these farms on Maui,
food for all of Maui County with less than 500 acres and maybe 2,000 employees. So we could
produce more than the food we need -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. LEVENSON: --...(inaudible)... Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here. Paul Solomon. Following Mr. Solomon is Lorrin Pang.
MR. SOLOMON: Aloha. Thank you, Chairman and Council members, for allowing me to speak and
for having this discussion. We have. . it's almost like a tale of two stories here. We hear
Monsanto's this is totally safe, we're going to lose jobs, there's no evidence, this is all emotional.
And yet those of us.. .I'm in favor of this moratorium. Those of us who are in favor of this
moratorium have shown you that there is real questions and there is research that is being done
that is questioning the safety of this, of these pesticides. And I presented this and other people
have, I don't want to repeat it all. Economically yes there's a question here and it needs to be
addressed. I think we all agree that more testing would be beneficial, let's see what's happening.
And yes, there is an economic issue, but there's also the way it's being posed is not realistic.
We've been told and we've been told by corporations over and over again through the years that
if we don't just. . .that we will lose jobs if they're not allowed to just do what they want without
us looking at what they're doing. That's not true. Is that true? Will Monsanto pick up and just
lose all the jobs here?
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. SOLOMON: Or will they.. . can they go to conventional crops for a while while we have this
temporary moratorium in place if they really care about their employees? How have we as a
society gotten to the place where we have to make a choice between potentially polluting the
land, the soil, the water, our families, our children, ourselves or in order to have a job so we can
feed our families and ourselves.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. SOLOMON: How have we come to that place? Is that really what we have to choose here or is
there another way? We're saying hey, there are other ways and people have presented to this
Council numerous ideas of what we can do. Have Monsanto grow conventional products while
we investigate. We need to diversify the economy here. There are ways to diversify, industrial
hemp, bamboo, things that can generate jobs. Yes, we need to address it -MS. NAKATA: Two and a half minutes.
MR. SOLOMON: --but we don't have to make a choice between our health and making a living.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MR. SOLOMON: Let's work together and find some ways that we can have a diversified economy.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Dr. Pang, and following him shall, will be Sandy Callender.
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MR. PANG: Good afternoon, everyone. My name is Lorrin Pang. I speak as a private citizen, I work
for the Department of Health. I will speak tomorrow for 20 minutes mostly about pesticides, so
today I want to talk about GM foods. I've been talking on this point to the Big Island for the last
14 years, and 2 days ago they responded, the faculty of the University of Hawaii. Here's one of
the junior faculty members. We met at your lecture at UH Hilo back in spring. We currently
designed some new transgenic constructs for our virus resistant plant research. This is from
member X. I was wondering if you would be willing to take a look at them and give your
opinion regarding their safety. We're doing what we can to avoid markers and superfluous
sequences and unusual promoters. Please let me know. You might know on the Big Island they
don't have jobs at stake, there's no patent on this, there's no money involved, they're at the
primary stages before release and marketing. My response, I would be happy to look at the
construct though I'm not a plant biologist. Some of the markers come from other fields, for
example the antibiotic resistant markers. Some of these antibiotics are still very useful in and of
themselves. The real issue is that tinkering with sequences itself could bring up strange
unintended protein expressions. In the plant these can be screened for cell by cell, plant by plant,
but if the product is intended as food for humans that's another issue. Since all the unintended
proteins are not tested for I suggest human testing for food. Also, it is not going to be labeled -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. PANG: --and pregnant women and young children should also be tested. The products that I
tested, GM products, the Hepatitis B vaccines with GMO but they were purified, they were not
the mutant constructs. They were labeled, they went out to specific target populations at specific
doses, and they had been studied extensively on humans before released on the market. They
went out under written informed consent and they were monitored post marketing -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. PANG: --and we are always ready to recall. So tomorrow I'll talk about pesticides. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for your presence, Dr. Pang. Sandy Callender. Last call, Sandy
Callender. Okay, Bruce Douglas.
MR. DOUGLAS: Okay, jobs. Let's get real. Tell me, has Monsanto or Mycogen ever officially
announced that they when the moratorium passes that they would lay off all their workers and
close their doors? Had they ever made that announcement? No, they have not, and neither is
that likely to happen. These chemical companies have plenty of options. They can return to
their roots and grow non-GMO hybrid seed crops. They can move forward with the latest
technologies of celebrated hybrid programs using computer gene analysis techniques to predict
hybrid results. This is the emerging technology. Until these chemical companies officially
announce that they have no option available to them other than close their doors, there is no real
job loss issue. The job loss is being used as a smoke screen to hide the real issues. Jobs is being
used as a fear tactic. Let's get real. The fact is the world's need for GMO seeds is falling and the
world's demand for non-GMO hybrid seeds is increasing. The GMO food crop industry is a
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dinosaur who's quickly becoming extinct. The world has woken up to the dangers of GMO food
and GMO crops. They are banned in so many places and you know that story. Monsanto knows
the future is in conventional safe hybrid seeds and is in the process of converting back to hybrids.
When the moratorium passes Maui has the opportunity to become the headquarters for safe
hybrid seed productions if the company so choose. And what if the -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. DOUGLAS: --company choose to turn its back on its kuleana and its workers and does not convert
to safe seed programs, what happens then? SHAKA movement is about to launch a program
entitled Employment Ohana for Displaced Biotech Workers. SHAKA will soon be mailing
requests to Maui work employers to join the employment ohana who are willing to consider jobs,
new jobs to these potentially displaced workers. SHAKA hopes to have 500 potential employers
for the 500 potentially displaced workers by -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. DOUGLAS: --election time. Let me repeat, there is no need for loss of jobs because Monsanto
can always return to growing safe hybrid seeds. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Clarence Fune. Following him will be Ann Evans.
MR. FUNE: Aloha, Chair . . . (inaudible)... Vice-Chair, and Maui County members. My name is
Clarence Fune or Clarence Andrew Fune. I'm in support of this moratorium. I just wanted to
say to these workers on Monsanto we aren't trying to shut Monsanto down and we don't want
you to lose your jobs. I care about how hard you guys sacrifice just to put food on your table to
feed your loved ones and how this job is what pays the bills. But we want the workers to know
we can help you guys so you guys can continue living the right way. We just simply ask that
these chemical corporations prove it's safe. We love the local people of Maui and the people
who moved to Maui, especially our tourists. Let us come together and help each other as a
family and let's not, work divide us. We are worried for our health. Is money really worth more
than our health? I know all of us here in this building has either kids, grandkids, and family. I
don't have a kid but I understand the importance of the impact that they will make in our lives. I
know that we all love living in paradise 'cause the, 'cause we have the best weather in the world.
If we all work together we can make this island a better, safer place for all who love -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. FUNE: --and want to protect what we love. After all, we don't want to lose the things that make
Maui so precious and rare. I love the oceans, the reefs, the air, the land, the animals, the bees,
the things that we don't realize we take for granted. Please do the right thing. Mahalo and
malama ko. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
- 106-

POLICY AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
July 23, 2014

MR. FUNE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ann Evans. Okay. Rusty Rueckert, R-U-E-C-K-E-R-T. And following
Mr. Rueckert we'll go back to the District Offices.
MR. RUECKERT: Aloha, Chair and Council. Thank you for having me today. My name's Rusty
Rueckert and I have a graduate education in plant breeding from Iowa State University. I am
currently working for Monsanto here in Maui. I'd like to tell you guys about one of the greatest
innovations that Monsanto has come up with here in the last couple years. It's called Bt. Now a
lot of times when we hear that phrase Bt there's very ominous undertones that come with that.
But one thing that's kind of interesting about Bt is that it is actually something that's approved
for organic crops. It's one of the most widely used organic crop pesticides. It naturally comes
from a bacteria that's in the soil that creates a protein, and that protein is not digestible by
caterpillars. So organic farmers spray that on their lettuce and it's absorbed by the lettuce and it
stops the caterpillars from eating it. Meanwhile we get that lettuce when we purchase organic
lettuce, we eat it, and nobody seems to have a problem with that. Now Monsanto has taken that
same gene, that Bt gene, inserted it cleanly into a corn plant and other plants too to produce a
very small amount of that protein which then makes the corn indigestible by those same
caterpillars. And yet if it's...
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. RUECKERT: If we're talking about corn that has Bt in it then all of a sudden it's something that's
very evil, but if organic farmers are spraying it on lettuce then all of a sudden it's not evil. This
is a mind blowing idea for me. It's, it blows my mind. Inserting Bt into corn and other crops is
probably one the greatest innovations on this, in this country and farmers love it. It saves -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. RUECKERT: --them from having to apply pesticides on these crops. So if we start banning
genetically engineered crops on this island we're taking tools away from farmers and forcing
them to spray more pesticides. This is a very simple fact that anybody with any plant breeding
experience understands. Thank you very much for taking, for listening to me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Hana Office, anyone wishing to provide testimony?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Lanai?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Alcon, next person, please.
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MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Joshua Hunziker.
MR. HUNZIKER: Hello, Council members. My name is Josh Hunziker and I'm an employee of
Monsanto on the island of Molokai. I've heard a lot today about fear and the fear of the loss of
jobs and how it's irrational. This entire bill is an irrational fear of technology and that's what it's
based in. The precautionary principle is based, was born out of fear. That's its sole property is
fear. So let's talk about a real fear, the loss of jobs. In the bill itself I have in front of me, the
economic considerations portion of the bill has three small sentences. In those sentences the
word Maui is used six times, the word Maui County is only used once. So if this bill is truly to
benefit Maui County why are they talking about only Maui in this bill? Also, it's pretty funny
that the economic considerations portion of the bill is one of the smallest, has 92 words. We've
heard all day from people worried about the economic considerations of this bill and it's got
92 words in it talking about it. So that just blows my mind. It's not like a business can just
change its entire business model overnight. If you told McDonald's they can no longer sell beef
they are going to leave wherever you tell them that, they're not going to stick around. You can't
just change your business model from one business model to the next.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. HUNZIKER: It's not likely that that's ever going to happen in any business. So those are the main
reasons that I'm opposed to this bill, and I hope you guys feel the same way. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Jonathan Kahoalii.
MR. KAT-IOALII: Hello, everybody. I'm Jonathan Kahoalii. I oppose the bill.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Eddielyn Maniago.
MS. MANIAGO: My name is Eddielyn Maniago, I came here to testify and oppose the bill because we
need our job to feed the world. Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Cherry-Anne Manuel.
MS. MANUEL: Good afternoon to honorable member of the Maui County Council. I am Cherry-Anne
Manuel, resident of Molokai and I am coming to testify on my behalf. I oppose the moratorium
because this will have a negative impact on my life. I work in Mycogen and _____,support my
sister and nephew. I know that I'm not only a person who works in Monsanto or Mycogen to
support their families. That's why I love the worker in Mycogen. I am thankful that I am work
at Mycogen because it is very helpful for me to support my sister and nephew, even my family.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Hope Cermelj.
MS. CERMELJ: Aloha, Council. I come from the Big Island, Kalapana. We just had a whole round of
this with our Hawaii County Council people. What we asked our county council people was to
give us a chance to make a choice. If a papaya that is GMO'd is to be sold make sure it says it's
GMO'd so you have a choice between the foods that are genetically modified which is not of
God, it is of man, or not. The problem I can see here is while driving around in my rental car
enjoying your beautiful island of Molokai, I went behind Monsanto and took some pictures of
where the pesticides are on the ground, where they're testing the pesticides to see how long it'll
take to kill weeds. I urge you people of Maui to get together with Hector Valenzuela, a
University of Hawaii biotech department gentleman who taught 350 people at the University of
Hawaii Hilo about genetically modified organisms. He has information that will blow your
mind. The one thing that stuck in my mind that I'll never forget for the rest of my life was they
already have statistics of children eating Post Cereal, Kellogg's cereal, anything with corn that's
genetically modified will not be able to bear children. Mahalo nui ba, and God bless America.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Lisa Weiland.
MS. WEILAND: Thank you, Chairman Hokama and respected Council members, for hearing my
testimony in opposition to the GMO moratorium. There's no credible evidence that GMOs or
conventional pesticides use is harmful to our health. To the SHAKA movement, the SHAKA
movement claims that our Federal and State agencies are not capable of protecting our food
supply or public safety. They demand that we revert to an organic food production system;
however, the same Federal agencies and State approved and certified organic production. Why
are, is it good for one but not for the other? The moratorium initiative will be terribly expensive
and harmful to a large part of our working community. How is this helping us? Please find a
better way to answer the questions. Thank you again for hearing me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Kaui Kapuni Manera.
MS. KAPIJNI MANERA: I get plenty names. Aloha, Council members. And to the Molokai people
that are sitting outside, aloha. First of all we don't smell bubble gum on Molokai. I don't know
what that bubble gum thing was about. And I'm going to start with the initiative. Isn't that kind
of extreme? Don't you think it's kind of extreme that these five people, you know, I don't
personally know these people. I don't think the people on Molokai know them but boy, these
guys have already caused a ruckus on Molokai with this initiative. I don't think Molokai needs
the help from Maui to push or not push this agenda, but I need to say this, Maui has way more
people, we have less amount. Okay. So why can't Molokai people just figure out our own
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kuleana? We don't need to take this to Maui. We don't need to have Maui in, on our business.
And also, this initiative, the way it was created is really interesting how anybody, well five
people can start an initiative with or without the County Council approval, with or without
review by any government body. I think that's really scary. If this initiative does go through
how long will the study take? And in the meantime, I mean what are they studying? How long
will it take to accomplish what?
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. KAPUNI MANERA: In the meantime what happens to displaced workers? I'm really, really
concerned about people who are going to lose jobs. You folks have been hearing this all day
long. But if GMO labeling is an issue then go for that issue. Why shut down the seed company?
Please don't say because I've read on the Civil Beat that, you know, we're going to survive this.
What makes these people think we're going to survive this? This will be -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. KAPUNI MANERA: --catastrophic for Molokai. We're going to lose. . . the ____ will go up, State
will be more broke, people gonna scramble to feed their families, schools will lose their kids.
We're already threatened with little bit kids. The MIS will lose the two best customers they
have. The small farmers will be impacted. We will be a holocaust, it would be disastrous.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Enrique Campos-White.
MR. CAMPOS-WHITE: Aloha, Council members. My name is Enrique Campos. I'm a resident of
Molokai and I strongly oppose this bill. I've been working with GMO for the last 20 years. First
I started with cotton and with soybean and for the last 15 years I've been working with corn.
And one of the things that this great nation has is we are the most advanced and productive
agriculture system in the whole world. And the reason of this is because we have been able to
develop our own technologies based on scientific facts. For me it's incredible that with all the
information that the universities and private and public sectors have been generating about
GMOs, we still are discussing this topic. I challenge you and I invite you at the same time,
Councils, to stop losing our times and our taxes in this nonsense. We have a bigger, whole
bigger challenges in our County, especially in our island like the way we need to improve our
education, the way we need to improve how to get our kids out of trouble, how to improve the
So I think it's about time to stop losing our time and focus on what
economy.
(inaudible)... -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. CAMPOS-WHITE: --for us. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our next testifier is Keanu Kapuni.
MS. KAPUNI: Aloha, County Council. My name is Keanu Kapuni, I was born and raised on the island
of Molokai and I strongly oppose this moratorium. I think it's just ridiculous. It's really
ridiculous because we need these jobs on the island. One third of our island is on welfare,
government subsidies, and these people wake up every day and go to work to provide for their
kids without government assistance. I think they should be rewarded for that. This moratorium
is beyond anything I ever heard of. I'm wondering how easy is it to even form a moratorium.
We've been eating GMOs for 40 years and all of a sudden people are grumbling. That's just kind
of asinine to me. Molokai will be hit in more ways than we could imagine. I work for a research
company, CTAHR Extension Services in Hoolehua and it shows that the research done is an
improvement, and I feel that this initiative is just ridiculous. I cannot say that enough, it's
ridiculous. Mahalo. And I strongly oppose this bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ALCON: Our last testifier is Kanohowailuku Helm.
MR. HELM: Aloha, County Council. My name is Kanohowailuku Helm. I was born and raised on this
island, keiki o ka ama, born and raised on Molokai. I'd like to say aloha to all my ohana because
I get plenty ohana, family, and friends, long-time Molokai families, generational families outside
there who come to speak in support of not losing their jobs. These people are an integral part of
our community. If we no more our people, if they gotta leave this island and go somewhere else
to live and raise their families then we start to lose our culture, we start to lose our people. And
you know what happens is we start to lose the Molokai that we love so deeply. And that's why I
oppose this moratorium. I oppose it greatly. You know being born and raised on this island you
understand that we live a lifestyle, a farming lifestyle, a rural lifestyle. In fact the name of our
high school, my alma mater is called the Molokai Farmers. Now what happens if we start
getting rid of all the farmers here on the island? What happens is we going start importing all of
our food. No more enough farmers, only get plenty Internet farmers nowadays. You see 'em all
on the Internet. Instead of planting seeds they stay over there typing on their computer or
tapping on their phones. They not farming, they no more their hand in the ground. So you know
what, what needs to happen is gotta get rid of this moratorium and we gotta put our hands where
our mouth is, yeah.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. HELM: And Monsanto, Mycogen, they are good neighbors to many of our people. What I see
some of this activists doing is they starting to use the culture, they're starting to use our culture
to push their own agendas. And then they start to use religious dogma, they start talking about
God and how GMO is evil. And that is not good because a lot these people consume these
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products as well. And another thing which is worst of all is they start to use the keikis, they start
to the use the children and they start to pit families against families -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. HELM: --and they start to create division. So again, I oppose this moratorium. I oppose this
moratorium. My name is Kanohowailuku Helm, keiki o ka ama, Molokai. I love this island with
all my heart and soul. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Alcon, anyone else?
MS. ALCON: That was our last testifier for now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Back to the Chambers. Jonathan Yudis, Y-U-D-I-S. Jonathan Yudis,
Y-U-D-I-S. Raquel Rowey [sic], R-O-W-E-Y [sic]. Sharon, can you help her with the, having a
microphone, please.
MS. R. RONEY: Hi. I'm for this GMO moratorium because I'm very concerned about the health of all
of us, and I think that that's the most...
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry to interrupt. Could you start with your name, please?
MS. R. RONEY: Oh, my name is Raquel Roney.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. R. RONEY: And I am for the GMO moratorium because I'm very concerned about the health of
everyone on this island and I think that that's the most important. The insecticide that is built
into the GM plants prevent pests from eating it by destroying their digestive system. Gut issues
in humans have also increased dramatically and there is much information that GMOs are doing
the same to humans. Cows in India were being killed by eating GM cotton plants but were fine
before eating the genetically modified plants. If GM modified cotton can kill hundreds of cows
then I'm extremely concerned about the health issues in humans. The issue at hand needs to be
whether GMO food is safe for human consumption which it is already very clear in many studies
that it is not. Maui County needs to protect its citizens and visitors from the associated pesticides
involved in the growing and testing of the GE crops. There are no emergency plans or
containment procedures if catastrophic events such as a hurricane happen. There's no way to
ensure the safety of all non-GMO farms and crops from being contaminated from genetic
pollution. There are no safeguards to protect the drinking water, the reefs, and the ocean,
nothing. If a hurricane were to happen there is no way to keep what is happening in those fields
contained and no way to completely clean up the entire island and its waters and reefs from
genetic pollution. Once it's happened everything is essentially permanently changed for our
island and our way of life. The direct and indirect and cumulative impact on Maui County
regarding the long-term, intensive GE operations and practices and associated pesticide uses
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have not been properly or independently evaluated. So what we are very concerned about is that
they have not shown by a third party to be safe, and all of us are just very concerned about our
health. And we think that there can be a plan for jobs because we do care about all that issue as
well, but the number one issue is our health -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. R. RONEY: --and the people of the County. And we feel and I feel that that is more important, is
the most important is whether how badly it's affecting our health. And there are many things that
you can read about that are very compelling that should make you worried about what these
pesticides are doing. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Okay, now we have an Audrey Rorey [sic]. And
following Audrey will be Shanise Leilani Powell.
MS. A. RONEY: My name is Audrey Roney and I am for the bill. I'm very concerned about our
cultural heritage and environmental protection. The rapid and unregulated growth of commercial
agriculture entities engaged in the cultivation and development of genetically modified
organisms threatens the stability and growth of Maui County's agriculture economy, the health of
its citizens, and its environment. Moreover, the lands of Maui County and the waters
surrounding it have cultural and spiritual significance to the local people of Hawaii. This
cultural and spiritual heritage will suffer irreparable harm if the natural environment of Maui
County is contaminated by GE operations and practices. It would be unthinkable if any of these
practices and chemicals would reach our ancestors and desecrate their bones and burial grounds.
Maui County residents have a right to decide if the risk associated with the GE operations and
practices are either acceptable or unacceptable as well as take the action to suspend such
operations and practices. Maui County residents also have the right to protect the cultural
heritage of these islands and ensure their preservation. We have a right to question everything
and to demand answers to those questions. GE organisms do not occur naturally anywhere on
this earth, they are man-made life forms that do not fit into the earth's environment naturally and
if uncontained can cause permanent damage to the entire environment including plants, animals,
and humans. The only thing that lasts longer than genetic pollution is extinction. GE organisms

MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. A. RONEY: --are not a part of the natural environment of the Maui County, instead exists in the
County as a possible invasive species. Protection from the possible threat of damage and/or
potentially irreversible alteration of the environment and cultural heritage from the threat of
invasive GE organisms is supported by the Hawaiian Public Trust Doctrine, the Hawaii State
Constitution, and other State and County environmental laws. I've a doubt for their safety and I
want it checked out. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Shanise Leilani Powell, and she will be followed by Tim Stevens.
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MS. POWELL: Aloha, Chair and Maui Council County members. My name is Shanise Leilani Powell
and I am in support of the moratorium. I'm basically here to share what I learned and because I,
it's, I'm in Hawaiian studies at UH Maui. I'm from here and my mother was raised right down
the street in, on Vineyard Street, so I'm here to share what I learned 'cause it's my kuleana.
Basically the Environmental Protection Agency admitted that they neither require reporting on
nor do they regulate chemical combinations that occur in the sequential applications of multiple
pesticides in Maui County or anywhere else in the nation. In January of 2014 the Department of
Health completed a quick study of the surface waters throughout the entire island of Maui, and
this one-time, 38-sample snapshot of testing throughout the islands revealed that 100 percent of
the samples taken contained chemicals that have drifted onto the land unintentionally and off
their intended areas. So Maui County's local economy is also dependent on the success of
tourism industry as we know that which makes up the County's largest employment sector. I
myself work in the service industry. The protection of Maui's land and waters is crucial to the
continuing success of Maui's tourism industry. The health and safety of the citizens and visitors
of Maui County can neither be assured nor protected for the effects of the GE farming practices,
because there have been no long-term studies on their potentially harmful effects. And in
addition -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. POWELL: --GE farming and GE field testing practices in Maui County include uncontained,
unnamed, undisclosed, and unregulated poisons and chemicals that are unrestricted in their
testing in the volume and the use. It thereby further increases the risk to the Maui County, the
people of Maui County. So basically what about our water quality? No one even knows what to
test for let alone the quantities or the mixtures that exist in our drinking water.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. POWELL: So runoff over the years combines chemicals that were never intended to combine
anyway. They're spread throughout our waterways, reefs, and beaches. So I urge you guys just
stand up and do something, share, it is your kuleana. God bless you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Tim Stevens, to be followed by Linda Green.
MR. STEVENS: How you doing. Tim Stevens here. I want to say that I'm against the bill. I'm not
going.. .I'm going.. .for the respect of time I'll try to keep it really short. You've heard plenty of
the benefits but I want to just touch on a couple of say worldwide, I think it's foolish to ignore
the benefits that we're going to deny farmers for the research that we can do here to help grow
food where it was unable to grow food before. Also you've heard of the benefits that, of, that
Monsanto as far as Maui County with the outreach that we do helping out bikes for kids and also
contributing to cancer research. And also let's talk about keeping the land here in Maui green. I
think it's very important to keep ag land in ag and also ag jobs in agriculture. And finally, let's
look at our individuals around here. Not only do you see Monsanto employees that benefit from
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working for Monsanto but also the neighbors of us. We try to support as many local industries as
we can with our purchases, and taking away that opportunity will not only hurt Monsanto but
also our neighbors here. So on behalf of the world, Maui County, and the individuals here, I
oppose this bill and I'd appreciate if you did the same. Thanks for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your being here. Linda Green.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: She just left.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Heidi Howard. Heidi Howard. David Stoltzfus,
S-T-O-L-T-Z-F-U-S.
MR. STOLTZFUS: Good afternoon, Chair, and thanks for the time here today. My name is David
Stoltzfus, I'm the site lead for Monsanto here on Maui. Frankly this is a bad bill. Those that
brought it forth, this initiative, they're obviously concerned about the environment, our
community, our health, the health of the residents here in Maui, and that's great. But their
passion and their concerns are unfortunately misapplied. We at Monsanto are also very
concerned about the environment, our community, and the health of our employees, the health of
our customers, the health of farmers, and the health of world citizens around the world that use
our products. This is something that we have in common and I think there is common ground to
be found, but the difference is we're looking for solutions that are positive and that actually have
a positive outcome on our community and on farming and on food production. What we're
discussing here today is vastly different. It's a destructive bill that's being offered, destructive to
our economy, destructive to people's lives. Now the testimony today and the assumptions that
are in the bill, that are in the initiative, they give many false descriptions in a very unfamiliarity
with modern agriculture and of the farming practices we do here on Maui.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. STOLTZFUS: It's like they haven't seen what we do, haven't talked to us, and that is likely true.
Spending your time on the Internet researching farming is not talking to farmers. The last point
I'd like to make is about the false claim that this is not about jobs or that jobs will not be lost. A
ban with no realistic prescribed way of freeing your company from a ban is a job killing ban.
Thank you for your time.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Deborah Smith. Deborah, okay. After Ms. Smith
will be Patrice Goodermont, G-O-O-D-E-R-M-O-N-T.
MS. SMITH: Hi. Thank you for the opportunity to address you today. I have testified before and
mostly it's been about preserving the ama and preserving the health of our children and of the
generations to come.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Could you please state the name, your name for the record, please?
MS. SMITH: Deborah L. Smith.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. SMITH: I'm speaking not as a private citizen now, I'm representing the, I'm a founding trustee of
Go Green Culture Foundation which is dedicated to empowering sustainable communities. I'm
testifying in support of PA, PIA-78.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Seven eight.
MS. SMITH: Okay. I feel like the time has come right now that we really have to have courage and we
have to stand up for the land that we really believe in. It's a beautiful archipelago we call Hawaii
here and we have to look at corporate interests. Economic profit-driven sector should not be
allowed to interfere, dictate, or overlap with the government or with cultural sectors. We really,
we can witness how messy it's gotten, and there's a lot of problems all over the world because
the corporate interests have been calling the shots. When profits are put above the health and the
safety of our land and our people it's crucial that we have the courage to say enough is enough. I
believe it's your job as County Council representatives to serve the will of the people.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MS. SMITH: Nineteen thousand people of Maui County signed the petition to create a moratorium on
all of the GMO crops in our County, and until it can be proven beyond a shadow of a doubt and
beyond the standards of our precautionary principle to be safe for all citizens and the very, our
very land itself including our oceans, groundwater, and the air we breathe, we need to stop and
take a look at it. In this particular testimony I'd like to focus on our -MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MS. SMITH: --jobs. Monsanto's using jobs right now, you're voicing a lot of the politicians that I've
spoken to they're very worried about the job situation. With Go Green Culture we are going to
promise to help create economic alternatives for all of the people of Maui County including
Molokai and everything. One of the other founding members, Gerry Dameron, he's also offered
to use -MS. NAKATA: Two and a half minutes.
MS. SMITH: --an economic development plan that is going to outline -CHAIR HOKAMA: You're going to need to conclude.
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MS. SMITH: --new opportunities for these people. I want you to know that the people of Maui here,
we have enough resources to be able to pick up the pieces should Monsanto pick up their
suitcases and -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
MS. SMITH: --go to Indonesia. We have the opportunity -CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. SMITH: --here to make it work. Thank you. Thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Patrice Goodermont. David Doyle.
MR. DOYLE: Hi, my name's Dave Doyle, I'm from Haiku. Thank you for letting me speak today. I
think it's very simple that what the responsibility that it looks like you're being asked to look at
is whether or not there's some doubt about the safety of GMO crops, and I think that's obvious.
It's not necessary to prove that they're dangerous, it's not necessary to prove that they're safe,
it's only necessary to think about whether or not there's some doubt about their safety, and that's
what the temporary moratorium is asking you to do. We're asking, what the citizens that signed
the moratorium are asking to happen is for a temporary moratorium until we determine whether
or not they're safe. Into the jobs, I think I agree that I don't know that Monsanto is going to do
anything different other than not grow GMO. They're a company that is here because they're
making lots of money, and they're growing GMO crops because they can make the most money
that they can make. They have seeds that are non-GMO and if they're told not to grow GMO
seeds then they can make money selling organic tomato seeds, they'll do it. They're just a
company that's after profit. And I think to sacrifice people's health for jobs to support a
company that's simply after profits is I think not good public policy. And I think this whole issue
is representative -MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. DOYLE: --of the future of farming. And I think Monsanto.. .1 grew up in Iowa. My family still
farms, we grow GMO crops. You know we have 700 acres. My older brother, he farms the land.
We grow GMO corn and beans. But that's the past, the future is in organics. The future is in
safe farming methodologies, not in GMOs. And so thank you very much for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Okay we have a few more. We do have
reservations for these Chambers at 5:00 so if we don't complete, the remaining few that wants to
testify is going to have to return at 8:30 tonight. John Anderson.
MR. ANDERSON: My name is John Anderson. I'd like to thank you for the opportunity to testify
today. I also should tell you that I am a Monsanto employee. I have been for 18 years. And I'm
here today because obviously we're talking about this initiative and I see so many of my
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colleagues here speaking passionately about it and I'd like to put my two cents in about this
particular subject. I am opposed to the initiative. I am opposed because the focus is exclusively,
appears to be exclusively on one breeding methodology while ignoring all other breeding
methodologies. My problem with that is that the core principles are the same when you talk
about plant breeding, you're changing, you're having core changes at the genetic level or the
DNA level which results in changes at the metabolic level or.. . and so you end up generating
varieties. Basically the core principles are the same. And if you.. . only one methodology has
any kind of health.. . any kind of regulatory oversight and those are GMOs. All other breeding
methodologies have zero oversight. So if I were to choose to use a breeding methodology that
produced a variety that was resistant to an insect or resistant to a particular herbicide, say
Roundup, and I used the traditional method, I wouldn't have to tell you how I generated that,
how, what changes I made to the plant to generate that methodology if it wasn't a GMO breeding
methodology.
MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. ANDERSON: And so that is the core of my issue is that you have different breeding
methodologies that can produce the same product, only one requires any kind of safety
screening. You can argue whether or not it's enough but only one requires any sort of regulatory
And there are examples of breeding methodologies, traditional breeding
oversight.
methodologies that have produced varieties that have been pulled off the market.
MS. NAKATA: Two minutes.
MR. ANDERSON: And, you know, if.. . and yet we, this initiative does nothing about any other
breeding methodology except really focusing on GMOs. And so that's my issue with this
particular initiative. And I thank you for the opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Dario Bernacchi.
MR. BERNACCHI: Mr. Chair, my name is Dario Bernacchi. I'm from Kihei, I work for Monsanto, I
have a PhD in plant breeding and genetics. Reflecting a little bit on this, I'm trying to.. .I'm
going to make an analogy to try to draw a little bit of a parallel to what we're discussing here.
Sometimes conveying certainty is difficult when the parties are not engaged even on the same
type of logic, understanding, and speaking the same language like we seem to be here. A lot of
the unfounded arguments, you know, things we hear here, suicides, silks of corn growing down
of armpits, being able to taste GMO, other things that are really show complete ignorance of the
basic facts of the matter, and also the reality of biology. Similar passionate arguments could be
made for a moratorium against all hand-held devices. There hasn't been any local evaluations of
the electromagnetic effect of, you know, hand-held wireless on the island of Maui, so are we
going to be questioning the FCC because of what, things that haven't happened here in Maui?
So really the data is very conclusive. And unfortunately Maui County is being put to second
guess thousands of other counties that are growing these products in 50 or 60 percent of the total
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MS. NAKATA: One and a half minutes.
MR. BERNACCHI: --without any problems for many, many years already. So I oppose this bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for your testimony this afternoon. Members, we have
completed testimony. The Chair's going to close testimony for today's meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall be in recess 'til 9:00 a.m. tomorrow when the Committee will move to the
next phase of its calendar. Okay, so we'll be...
MS. NAKATA: Excuse me, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
MS. NAKATA: We're recessing until -CHAIR HOKAMA: Nine.
MS. NAKATA: --9 o'clock tomorrow here in the Chamber?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Here in the Chambers, correct. Okay, 9 o'clock here in the Chambers. Recess.
(gavel)...
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